Doctoral theses at NTNU, 2023:106

Ingrid Anna Teigen

The Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas: New Perspectives on the Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Glucagon

NTNU

Thesis for the Degree of Norwegian University of Science and Technology Philosophiae Doctor Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences



Norwegian University of Science and Technology

Ingrid Anna Teigen

# The Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas: New Perspectives on the Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Glucagon

Thesis for the Degree of Philosophiae Doctor

Trondheim, May 2023

Norwegian University of Science and Technology Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine



Norwegian University of Science and Technology

#### NTNU

Norwegian University of Science and Technology

Thesis for the Degree of Philosophiae Doctor

Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine

© Ingrid Anna Teigen

ISBN 978-82-326-6784-0 (printed ver.) ISBN 978-82-326-6877-9 (electronic ver.) ISSN 1503-8181 (printed ver.) ISSN 2703-8084 (online ver.)

Doctoral theses at NTNU, 2023:106

Printed by NTNU Grafisk senter

# Den bihormonale kunstige bukspyttkjertelen: Ny innsikt i farmakokinetikken og farmakodynamikken til glukagon

Kort tittel: Ny kunnskap om virkningene av glukagon i en kunstig bukspyttkjertel

En kunstig bukspyttkjertel er en elektronisk enhet som kan regulere blodsukkeret til individer med diabetes mellitus type 1 gjennom automatiske infusjoner med hormonet insulin, som senker blodsukkeret, og eventuelt også hormonet glukagon, som øker blodsukkeret. Foreløpig markedsføres bare halvautomatiske enheter som kun kan gi insulin, og som krever at brukeren informerer om måltider.

Insulin gis vanligvis i underhuden, og tas deretter langsomt opp i blodet. Forsinkelsen fra insulin gis til det tas opp i blodet og kan påvirke blodsukkeret gjør det vanskelig å utvikle en helautomatisk kunstig bukspyttkjertel som ikke krever måltidsvarsler fra brukeren. For å løse dette trengs det metoder som reduserer tiden fra insulin gis til det har effekt.

Insulin virker raskere når det gis i bukhulen, sammenliknet med i underhuden. Det første formålet med denne avhandlingen var å undersøke om dette også gjelder for glukagon, ettersom et slikt funn ville støtte videre forskning på en kunstig bukspyttkjertel som kan gi både insulin og glukagon i bukhulen. Det andre formålet var å undersøke om samtidig infusjon av glukagon og insulin på samme sted kunne forbedre opptaket av insulin fra underhuden, ettersom glukagon gir en kraftig økning av den lokale blodgjennomstrømningen.

Avhandlingen viser at glukagon tas opp og virker på blodsukkeret like raskt når det gis i bukhulen som når det gis i underhuden. Ettersom risikoen for alvorlige komplikasjoner generelt er høyere når man gir legemidler i bukhulen, konkluderer vi med at glukagon bør gis i underhuden.

Videre viser avhandlingen at samtidig infusjon av glukagon og insulin øker det totale opptaket av insulin fra underhuden. Kliniske studier er nødvendige for å undersøke om små doser med glukagon kan brukes for å forbedre opptaket av måltidsdoser med insulin fra underhuden og bedre blodsukkerkontrollen hos pasienter med diabetes mellitus type 1.

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements			
Abstract			
List of Papers			
Abbreviations	vi		
1. Introduction	1		
1.1 Pathogenesis and Prevalence of Diabetes Mellitus Type 1	1		
1.2 Morbidity and Mortality: Consequences of Diabetes Mellitus Type 1	2		
1.3 Pharmacological Treatment for Diabetes Mellitus Type 1	8		
1.4 Major Technological Devices in Diabetes Treatment	14		
1.5 Glycaemic Targets for Patients with Diabetes Mellitus Type 1	22		
2. Aims of Thesis	24		
2.1 Overall Objectives	24		
2.2 Specific Objectives	24		
3. Research Methods			
3.1 Data Collection	26		
3.2 Animal Experiments (Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV)	27		
3.3 Pharmacokinetic Analyses (Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV)	29		
3.4 Statistical Analyses	29		
4. Summary of Papers	32		
4.1 Paper I	32		

A	Appendix: Publications	
References		51
	6.2 Past and Future Perspectives	50
	6.1 Benefits of the Research	49
6. Concluding Remarks		49
	5.4 Limitations	46
	5.3 Discussion of Main Findings	40
	5.2 Methodological Considerations	38
	5.1 Ethical Considerations	35
5	. Discussion	35
	4.4 Paper IV	34
	4.3 Paper III	33
	4.2 Paper II	32

# Acknowledgements

This doctoral thesis was carried out at the Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine at the Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences at the Norwegian University of Science and Technology. All animal experiments were conducted at the Comparative Medicine Core Facility. The work was funded by the Research Council of Norway through the Centre for Digital Life Norway.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors, Sven Magnus Carlsen and Sverre Christian Christiansen. Your guidance and feedback have been crucial in realising this thesis.

I would also like to acknowledge the contributions of Marte Kierulf Åm and Misbah Riaz, who have been co-authors of four and two papers in this thesis. It has been a privilege working with you.

I am deeply grateful to my parents, Marianne and Per. It would have been impossible for me to complete this thesis without your support and countless hours of babysitting. Thank you for your kindness and care. I am forever indebted to you.

I am also truly grateful to my partner, Pål Jonas. Thank you for keeping me company even on my most silent and introverted days. You make our home a warm, loving, and safe space with your presence. I feel blessed to have met you.

Finally, I thank my lovely son, Henrik Matheus. Heart beneath my heart. Thank you for all the light, happiness and love you bring into my life. You remind me every day of the beauty of existence.

Trondheim, November 2022

Ingrid Anna Tingen

## Abstract

Diabetes mellitus type 1 is an autoimmune disease that causes selective destruction of the insulin-producing  $\beta$ -cells in the pancreatic islet of Langerhans. Insulin induces glucose storage and reduces blood glucose concentrations. As it is essential for normal glucose regulation, patients with diabetes mellitus type 1 require lifelong treatment with exogenous insulin.

The treatment of diabetes mellitus type 1 has evolved significantly since insulin was discovered in 1921. Modern treatment comprises continuous self-monitoring of glucose concentrations and self-administration of appropriate insulin dosages. Most patients cover their basal and prandial insulin needs through multiple manual injections or infusions via a pump into subcutaneous tissue. Hypoglycaemic episodes are a common side-effect of insulin treatment, and can be reversed with glucagon, which mobilises glucose from the liver and increases blood glucose concentrations.

Lately, artificial pancreas technology has emerged as a promising new treatment option for patients with diabetes mellitus type 1. An artificial pancreas is a device that automatically calculates the demand for insulin based on continuous glucose feedback. Both unihormonal devices, delivering only insulin, and bihormonal devices, delivering insulin and glucagon, have been developed. However, only hybrid (partially automated), unihormonal devices that require meal announcements from the user are commercially available.

Developing a fully automated subcutaneous artificial pancreas that can achieve excellent glucose control without meal announcements is challenging. One major barrier is the slow absorption rate of insulin from the subcutaneous tissue, which makes timing and adjustments of meal boluses of insulin difficult. As such, measures that can promote insulin absorption are needed. Alternatively, a more efficient route of insulin administration could be chosen. Intraperitoneal insulin administration mimics normal physiology and has a favourable pharmacokinetic profile compared to subcutaneous insulin administration. The first aim of this thesis was to investigate if the absorption, elimination, and utilisation of glucagon may also be improved with intraperitoneal drug delivery, as this could support developing a bihormonal intraperitoneal artificial pancreas, that would deliver both insulin and glucagon into the intraperitoneal space. The second aim was to investigate if subcutaneous insulin absorption may be accelerated by simultaneous subcutaneous glucagon administration, as glucagon is a potent vasodilator.

This thesis demonstrates that intraperitoneal delivery of glucagon results in lower systemic glucagon concentrations than subcutaneous administration, probably because of a large first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver. However, the effects on glucose metabolism are equal after intraperitoneal and subcutaneous glucagon administration. Because of the increased risk of complications with intraperitoneal drug delivery, we conclude that the subcutaneous route for glucagon delivery is preferable for most patients.

Simultaneous administration of glucagon did not accelerate subcutaneous insulin absorption. However, the total amount of insulin absorbed after a single bolus was significantly increased over an observation period of three hours. Clinical trials are needed to investigate if micro-doses of glucagon can be used to enhance insulin absorption and improve postprandial glucose control in subjects with diabetes mellitus type 1.

# **List of Papers**

# Paper I

# Pharmacokinetics of Intraperitoneally Delivered Glucagon in Pigs: A Hypothesis of First Pass Metabolism

Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sven Magnus Carlsen, Sverre Christian Christiansen European Journal of Drug Metabolism and Pharmacokinetics Jun 7, 2021.

doi:10.1007/s13318-021-00692-2

# Paper II

# Pharmacokinetics of Glucagon After Intravenous, Intraperitoneal and Subcutaneous Administration in a Pig Model

Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sven Magnus Carlsen, Sverre Christian Christiansen Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology 2022;130(6):623-31.

doi:10.1111/bcpt.13731

Paper III

# Vasodilatory Effects of Glucagon: A Possible New Approach to Enhanced Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Artificial Pancreas Devices

Ingrid Anna Teigen, Misbah Riaz, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sverre Christian Christiansen, Sven Magnus Carlsen Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology Sec. Biosensors and Biomolecular Electronics 2022;10. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2022.986858

Paper IV

# **Effects of Low-Dose Glucagon on Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Pigs** Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Misbah Riaz, Sverre Christian Christiansen, Sven Magnus Carlsen

# Abbreviations

APT: Artificial Pancreas Trondheim Research Group

AUC<sub>0-last</sub>: Area under the time-plasma concentration curve from time zero to the last time point.

C<sub>max</sub>: Maximum plasma concentration.

CGM: Continuous glucose monitor

DCCT: Diabetes Control and Complications Trial

DM1: Diabetes mellitus type 1.

EDIC: Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications study

HbA1c: Glycosylated haemoglobin

IP: Intraperitoneal.

IQR: Interquartile range.

IV: Intravenous.

SC: Subcutaneous.

SD: Standard deviation.

T<sub>1/2</sub>: Plasma elimination half-life.

TIR: Time in near-normoglycaemic range (3.9 – 10.0 mmol/L)

T<sub>last</sub>: Time to last measurable concentration.

T<sub>max</sub>: Time to maximum plasma concentration.

It's life that matters, nothing but life –the process of discovering, the everlasting and perpetual process, not the discovery itself, at all.

From «The Idiot» by Fyodor Dostoyevsky

## 1. Introduction

## 1.1 Pathogenesis and Prevalence of Diabetes Mellitus Type 1

Diabetes mellitus type 1 (DM1) is characterised by selective, autoimmune destruction of the  $\beta$ -cells in the pancreatic islet of Langerhans, which leads to extensive and usually absolute loss of endogenous insulin production (1). Insulin acts as a potent anabolic hormone and plays a crucial role in glucose regulation, general metabolism, and cell growth. Without treatment, DM1 universally leads to insulinopenia, severe hyperglycaemia, metabolic acidosis, and eventually death. As such, patients with DM1 require life-long insulin substitution and are dependent on close monitoring to keep their blood glucose concentrations within an acceptable range and avoid long-term complications.

According to the *National guideline on diabetes* from the Norwegian Directorate of Health, the diagnostic criteria for diabetes mellitus are either a glycosylated haemoglobin concentration (HbA1c) of more than 48 mmol/mol (6.5 per cent) or a fasting blood glucose concentration of more than 7.0 mmol/L or a blood glucose concentration of more than 11.1 mmol/L two hours after a 75 g oral glucose tolerance test or any blood glucose concentration higher than 11.1 mmol/L together with symptoms of hyperglycaemia (2).

Although the pathogenesis is dissimilar, differentiation between different types of diabetes mellitus can be challenging, and there are no standardised criteria separating DM1 from diabetes mellitus type 2. However, plasma C-peptide, an indirect measurement of endogenous insulin production, should be low despite high blood glucose concentrations in patients with DM1. In addition,  $\beta$ -cell-specific autoantibodies are commonly detected in the patient's blood (2).

The global incidence of DM1 is increasing (3, 4). In 2017, the World Health Organization reported that DM1 affected more than nine million individuals

worldwide (5). The prevalence of DM1 is higher in Scandinavia than the global average. According to the Norwegian Institute of Public Health, 23.000 persons were estimated to live with DM1 in Norway in 2021 (6). As is observed globally, the incidence rate of DM1 in Norway has been steadily increasing over the last decades, although mortality has decreased, presumably because of improved treatment (6). Currently, the underlying causes of DM1 and the factors promoting disease progression are not fully known. Although some progress has been made toward developing specific immunotherapy and  $\beta$ -cell replacement (7), DM1 remains a chronic condition for those affected, and no effective preventive or curative measures against the disease exist.

#### 1.2 Morbidity and Mortality: Consequences of Diabetes Mellitus Type 1

The blood glucose concentration is normally between 4.0 and 5.4 mmol/L in healthy, fasting adults, and it seldom exceeds 7.8 mmol/L regardless of food consumption and exercise, although it may be higher the first two hours after a carbohydrate-rich meal (8, 9). Even though normal physiology is the ultimate guideline, this degree of glucose control is unrealistic for patients with DM1. As such, the target range for these patients is usually set to a near-normoglycaemic range of 3.9 to 10 mmol/L (10).

Both hyperglycaemia and hypoglycaemia cause morbidity. Although there have been major advancements in diabetes therapy, patients with DM1 continue to have reduced life expectancy. Standardised mortality rates for patients with DM1 differ globally but are estimated to be three to four times higher than the general population in European countries, mainly due to diabetes-related acute and chronic complications (11, 12).

#### 1.2.1 Acute Complications

#### 1.2.1.1 Acute Hyperglycaemia and Diabetic Ketoacidosis

Insulin regulates blood glucose concentrations directly and indirectly through multiple modes of reducing hepatic glucose output and increasing hepatic glucose uptake. It also increases the uptake of glucose in peripheral tissue by stimulating glucose transporter protein type 4, GLUT4 (13). Insulin normally suppresses the secretion of the counterregulatory hormone glucagon, and when insulin is removed, a glucagon excess may develop (14, 15). Secretion of stress-hormones, mainly catecholamines and cortisol, may also be stimulated (16, 17). As a result, hepatic glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis are paradoxically increased, and glucose utilisation in skeletal muscle and adipose tissue is diminished. All this contributes to escalating hyperglycaemia, causing glucosuria, osmotic diuresis and dehydration (18).

With severe insulinopenia and excessive secretion of glucagon and catecholamines, peripheral fat stores and muscle tissue are metabolised to provide gluconeogenic precursors. This results in increased concentrations of amino acids, glycerol, and free fatty acids in the systemic circulation. Fatty acids are converted to ketoacids, and when the buffering capacity for neutralising acids is exceeded, a high anion gap metabolic acidosis develops. This condition is known as diabetic ketoacidosis, a potentially deadly condition characterised by neurologic deterioration, dehydration, visual disturbances, abdominal pain, hyperventilation, and fruity smell (acetone) of the breath in addition to preceding general signs of acute hyperglycaemia (18, 19).

Diabetic ketoacidosis at euglycaemic glucose concentrations has been described in the literature (20). However, the plasma glucose concentration is usually strongly elevated, often above 20 mmol/L, but it can sometimes be as low as 12 to 15 mmol/L (21).

## 1.2.1.2 Acute Hypoglycaemia

Hypoglycaemia in patients with DM1 is essentially an iatrogenic condition. It develops when there is a relative insulin excess, causing an abnormally low blood glucose concentration. Classic symptoms include autonomic responses (primarily mediated by epinephrine), such as tremors, anxiety, sweating, hunger, and paraesthesia, and neuroglycopenic symptoms, such as reduced consciousness,

confusion, and delirium. With profound hypoglycaemia, seizures, cardiac arrhythmias, coma and death may occur (22).

The human brain relies almost exclusively on glucose for energy. However, the brain cannot store or synthesise glucose itself, and an adequate blood glucose concentration is therefore essential for maintaining normal cerebral functions and survival (23). To accommodate this, a hierarchy of hormonal defence mechanisms rapidly correct declining glucose concentrations in healthy non-diabetic individuals (24). Firstly, endogenous insulin secretion is reduced. This mechanism is activated well before the onset of any symptoms of hypoglycaemia, starting when the blood glucose concentration falls below approximately 4.5 mmol/L. Secondly, the secretion of glucagon is increased. This stimulates hepatic glucose production and release and is activated when blood glucose concentrations fall below approximately 3.9 mmol/L. Thirdly, epinephrine secretion is increased at the same glycaemic threshold as glucagon. Epinephrine inhibits glucose utilisation in several tissues and increases the delivery of gluconeogenetic substrates to the liver. Fourthly, if hypoglycaemia is sustained for several hours, cortisol and growth hormone secretion is increased. Both these hormones reduce glucose utilisation and enhance hepatic glucose production. In addition to hormonal responses, behaviour defence mechanisms (i.e., retrieval and ingestion of food) are also triggered by increasing autonomic neural activity and symptoms of hypoglycaemia (25).

The normally highly effective physiological responses to declining blood glucose concentrations are impaired in patients with DM1, which makes them susceptible to hypoglycaemia (26-28). The first defence, reduced insulin secretion, is, by definition, lost in DM1. The second defence, an increase in glucagon secretion, becomes dysfunctional in most patients with longstanding DM1. With time and repeated hypoglycaemic episodes, many patients also develop an attenuated epinephrine response and, secondary to the weakened catecholamine reaction, reduced sensibility towards early symptoms of hypoglycaemia (hypoglycaemia unawareness), causing further impairment in the counterregulatory behavioural

responses towards the condition (29).

Most episodes of hypoglycaemia in patients with DM1 occur at night during sleep (25). This is not surprising, as it represents the longest fasting period throughout the nychthemeron. However, nocturnal hypoglycaemia is particularly dangerous as awareness towards autonomic neural responses is naturally reduced, increasing the risk of prolonged duration and consequent complications (30).

The lower normal limit for fasting blood glucose concentration is usually set at 3.9 mmol/L (2). It has been suggested that blood glucose concentrations below 3.0 mmol/L indicate clinically meaningful biochemical hypoglycaemia, as this seldom occurs under physiologic conditions and should be corrected immediately to avoid harm to the individual (31). However, the glycaemic threshold for developing symptoms of hypoglycaemia varies extensively between patients. It may be higher in patients with poorly regulated DM1 and lower in patients with strict glucose control, repeated hypoglycaemic episodes, longstanding DM1 or diabetic complications. Hypoglycaemia unawareness is defined as the onset of neuroglycopenic symptoms before any autonomic warning symptoms (32). It is widespread among patients with DM1, in some studies reported to affect up to 40 per cent of the patient population (32-35).

Severe hypoglycaemia is agonising and frightening to patients. It is dreaded, not without reason, as reports suggest that up to ten per cent of deaths in patients with DM1 are related to hypoglycaemia (24). Hypoglycaemic episodes reduce the quality of life in many patients with DM1 and may constitute a definite barrier to optimising their glucose control (36, 37). As such, it is important to recognise the burden of hypoglycaemia and include effective measures against it in future diabetes treatment and technology.

<u>1.2.2 Long-Term Complications: Chronic Hyperglycaemia</u> Diabetes is associated with both macrovascular disease (atherosclerosis) and microvascular diseases, including retinopathy, nephropathy, and neuropathy. The mechanisms through which chronic hyperglycaemia leads to vascular disease are not fully known, but both systemic and organ-specific factors and genetic predisposition probably contribute (38). Notably, not all individuals suffering prolonged hyperglycaemia due to longstanding DM1, experience vascular complications (39). Both unknown protective and progressive factors probably contribute to the large interindividual variation in diabetic complications.

#### 1.2.2.1 Microvascular Complications

Current evidence supports a strong association between chronic hyperglycaemia and the development of microvascular complications in patients with DM1, and indicates that intensive disease management with near normalisation of blood glucose concentrations and HbA1c provide substantial benefits for these patients (40). HbA1c reflects the average blood glucose concentration over the previous six to eight weeks. In the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial (DCCT), a 50 to 75 per cent reduction in the risk for development or progression of retinopathy, nephropathy and neuropathy was demonstrated over a 6.5 year follow-up period in patients receiving intensive insulin treatment compared to patients receiving conventional insulin treatment (41). The decrease in risk was attributed to improved mean blood glucose concentrations. Average HbA1c was around 53 mmol/mol (7.0 per cent) in the intervention group and 75 mmol/mol (9.0 per cent) in the conventional treatment group (42). The risk reduction for microvascular complications correlated continuously with the reduction in HbA1c concentration, indicating an approximate 40 per cent reduction in risk of microvascular disease for each 10 per cent reduction in HbA1c (40, 43).

Microvascular complications are the leading cause of blindness and renal failure in DM1, and the DCCT was terminated prematurely because of the pronounced benefit of intensive insulin treatment. In the Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications study (EDIC), the open-label observational continuation study of the DCCT, one demonstrated that the duration of chronically elevated plasma

glucose concentration (as determined by HbA1c) was positively correlated with increased risk of microvascular complications and that the longer patients can maintain HbA1c concentrations below 53 mmol/mol (7.0 per cent), the longer the onset of these complications are delayed (44). A large Swedish study also verified these findings (45, 46).

Throughout the EDIC, the HbA1c concentrations in the two original groups converged to approximately 64 mmol/mol (8.0 per cent), owing to both the adoption of intensive treatment in the conventional group and the return of all participants to their usual diabetes care providers. However, the rate of development and progression of microvascular complications continued to be substantially lower in the original intervention group (42). This phenomenon demonstrates what is known as metabolic memory, i.e., that a sustained period of tight glycaemic control may result in a lasting benefit.

#### 1.2.2.1 Macrovascular Complications

Patients with DM1 have an increased risk of macrovascular complications (atherosclerosis), manifesting primarily as coronary, cerebrovascular, or peripheral arterial disease (47). The factors promoting atherosclerosis in DM1 are incompletely understood, as chronic hyperglycaemia is not linked to macrovascular complications in the same way as microvascular complications. In fact, reducing HbA1c to near-normal concentrations has not been associated with noticeable reductions in cardiovascular events in large, randomised, controlled trials examining such outcomes in patients with DM1 (40).

Although the role of chronic hyperglycaemia is uncertain, the group originally randomised to intensive insulin therapy in the EDIC study had significantly fewer fatal and non-fatal cardiovascular events (41). This demonstrates that tight glycaemic control maintained over a long period may reduce cardiovascular disease in patients with DM1. Appropriate management of hypertension and dyslipidaemia, common comorbidities in patients with DM1, substantially reduces the risk of macrovascular complications, and should therefore be a priority in diabetes care (48).

#### 1.3 Pharmacological Treatment for Diabetes Mellitus Type 1

Insulin replacement is the cornerstone of DM1 management (49). However, appropriate treatment of DM1 and its complications may involve using several drugs. This thesis focuses on insulin and glucagon therapy. As such, only the use of these two drugs will be addressed in the following section.

#### 1.3.1 Insulin and Insulin Analogues

Due to the nature of DM1, all patients suffering from the disease need exogenous insulin to keep their glucose levels within the desired range (50). Pharmacological treatment for DM1 has been continuously evolving since insulin was first isolated by the team of Sir Frederick Banting and Charles Best in 1921 (51), and today several insulin analogues exist besides human insulin (52) (Figure I). Current insulin preparations may be classified as rapid-acting (insulin aspart, insulin glulisine, and insulin lispro), short-acting (insulin human), intermediate-acting (insulin human isophane), and long-acting (insulin degludec, insulin detemir, and insulin glargine) (40).

Proteolytic enzymes in the gastrointestinal tract inactivate insulin after oral consumption. No feasible insulin formulation that can resist degradation and be absorbed by the intestines has been developed yet. As such, insulin must be administered parenterally (53). Although several routes of administration are possible (54) (Table I), insulin is almost exclusively administered subcutaneously (SC) by the patients themselves outside of hospital, either as multiple daily SC insulin injections or as continuous SC insulin infusions via a pump. Because of the variation in the pharmacokinetic profile of the different insulin types and formulations, patients treated with multiple daily insulin injections usually use

rapid-acting and short-acting insulins to mitigate prandial glucose excursions and intermediate-acting and long-acting preparations to cover basal insulin needs.



#### Figure I: Timeline of breakthroughs in insulin discovery

Human insulin has a molecular weight of about 6000 daltons and consists of an  $\alpha$ chain and a  $\beta$ -chain of amino acids connected by disulfide linkage (40). Soluble insulin comprises oligomers, primarily monomers, dimers, and hexamers, in chemical equilibrium. When insulin is stored at high concentrations and in the presence of allosteric ligands, the oligomer equilibrium shifts towards a large fraction of hexamers. This is important to ensure sufficient shelf-life of insulin formulations, as hexamers are more resistant to chemical degradation (55). However, because of their size, insulin hexamers must dissociate before being absorbed into the systemic circulation and become biologically active as insulin monomers (56).

Presently, three rapid-acting insulin analogues are marketed: insulin lispro, insulin aspart and insulin glulisine (57). These analogues are structurally identical to human insulin except for minor changes in the amino acid sequence of the insulin  $\beta$ -chain. This alteration reduces the natural tendency of insulin monomers to form larger oligomers in SC tissue and increases the absorption rate after SC injection. Consequently, one achieves augmented absorption, an earlier peak concentration and more rapid insulin elimination with rapid-acting insulin analogues compared to human insulin after SC injection (52). The earlier onset of action means that insulin boluses can be administered closer to meals, at greater convenience for patients. As

such, it is unsurprising that treatment with rapid-acting insulin analogues is associated with better patient adherence and improved treatment satisfaction than treatment with regular human insulin (58, 59).

Table I: Strengths and weaknesses of administration routes for insulin use	d in
clinical practice	

Route of	Benefits	Weaknesses
administration		
Intravenous	No absorption delays. Rapid	Needs vascular access.
	elimination.	Invasive with a high risk of
		complications. Not suitable
		for self-administration.
Subcutaneous	Suitable for self-	Considerable delay in
	administration. Relatively	absorption and elimination.
	low risk of complications.	Large inter- and
	Cost-effective.	intraindividual variation in
		pharmacokinetics.
Intraperitoneal	Rapid absorption and	Invasive and requires an
	elimination. Reduced	implanted pump or IP port.
	systemic insulin	Increased production of
	concentrations.	insulin antibodies in some
		patients. Costly.
Inhalation	Non-invasive. Rapid onset	Low bioavailability. Increased
	of action.	risk of respiratory tract
		irritation. Not feasible for
		smokers or patients with
		pulmonary comorbidities.

In the last five years, two ultra-rapid-acting insulin formulations have also been commercialised: Fast-acting insulin aspart (Fiasp<sup>®</sup>), marketed in 2017, and ultra-rapid insulin lispro (Lyumjev<sup>®</sup>), marketed in 2020. Fast-acting insulin aspart contains niacinamide and L-arginine in addition to insulin aspart. Niacinamide increases the relative fraction of insulin monomers in SC tissue and causes transient local vasodilation after administration, leading to increased initial absorption of insulin aspart (60). Ultra-rapid insulin lispro contains the vasodilating drug treprostinil, a stable prostacyclin analogue, and citrate in addition to insulin lispro. These additives increase the local SC blood flow and vascular permeability, leading to accelerated insulin absorption (61).

Insulin treatment aims to match the physiologic insulin output as closely as possible, thereby preventing the negative short and long-term effects of DM1. In healthy humans, insulin is secreted from the pancreas into the branches of the portal circulation and transported directly to its main organ of action, the liver, where it undergoes a substantial first-pass metabolism (62-64). The first-pass effect entails that much of the insulin is extracted from the blood when it passes the liver, so the portion carried over to the systemic circulation is greatly reduced. Contrary, subcutaneously administrated insulin must be absorbed into the systemic circulation before it can reach the liver. Consequently, peripheral tissues in patients with DM1 are inevitably overexposed to insulin compared to healthy subjects (52). This is undesirable, as chronic hyperinsulinemia is associated with several metabolic disturbances, such as obesity, hypertension, and polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS), and has been linked to the development of cardiovascular diseases (65-67). Notably, the prevalence of all these conditions is increased in subjects with DM1.

In the fasting and semi-fasting state, endogenous insulin is secreted in discrete pulses some minutes apart, supplemented by rapid insulin releases with meals that effectively mitigates postprandial glucose elevations. SC insulin pumps can only partially mimic this physiologic pattern, and even with rapid-acting insulin analogues, there is still a minimum delay of 30 to 60 minutes from the

administration of an insulin bolus until maximum plasma concentration is reached (40, 68-75).

The absorption of SC administered insulin is subject to extensive interindividual variation. Obesity, age, gender, smoking, and comorbidities associated with DM1 may all affect insulin pharmacokinetics. In addition, absorption may be delayed or decreased by insulin-binding antibodies, which develop in nearly all patients a few months after the start of insulin treatment (40).

At the individual level, there is a considerable variation in insulin absorption rate from different anatomical areas. Absorption is reported to be fastest from the SC tissue on the abdomen, followed by the arms, and lowest from the thighs and gluteal region (76). Absorption may also vary within the areas, and rotation between and within injection regions is likely a prominent source of intraindividual variability in insulin pharmacokinetics (56).

Another critical, alterable factor is the local perfusion at the insulin injection site. Insulin monomers and dimers are absorbed directly into SC capillaries through simple diffusion. Absorption is therefore accelerated when the capillary exchange surface in SC tissue expands with recruitment of capillaries, vasodilation, and increased blood flow (77, 78). As such, insulin absorption can be promoted through administration into areas with hyperperfusion, for instance, after direct or indirect heating or skin massage (79).

#### 1.3.2 Glucagon

Glucagon, "the mobiliser of glucose", was discovered as a hyperglycaemic factor of the pancreas the year after insulin, in 1922 (80). The pharmacological properties of glucagon have been less studied than insulin, but it is well established that glucagon also plays a crucial role in maintaining glucose homeostasis. It has antagonistic effects to insulin, and increases blood glucose concentrations through stimulating ketogenesis, glycogenolysis, gluconeogenesis, lipolysis and hepatic release of glucose (81). Glucagon is secreted by the  $\alpha$ -cells of the pancreatic islets of Langerhans and by glucagon-positive cells in the upper gastrointestinal tract (82). Like insulin, glucagon is released to the portal circulation and reaches the liver before the systemic circulation.

Unlike the  $\beta$ -cells, the  $\alpha$ -cells of the pancreas are not destroyed in patients with DM1. However, their ability to secrete glucagon as a counterregulatory response to declining blood glucose levels is usually distorted (83). Regulation of glucagon secretion is complex and incompletely understood, but the dysfunctional glucagon response in DM1 is thought to be partly caused by a loss of high local insulin concentrations and paracrine communication as the  $\beta$ -cells of the pancreas vanishes (84).

Exogenous glucagon exerts the same effects on glucose metabolism as endogenous glucagon and can be used to reverse hypoglycaemia (85, 86). However, glucagon is only effective if hepatic glycogen is available. It has minimal value if the glycogen storages are depleted, for instance because of chronic hypoglycaemia or starvation (85). Because of this, supplemental carbohydrates should be administered as soon as possible after glucagon, to treat severe hypoglycaemia, restore hepatic glycogen and prevent secondary hypoglycaemia (87).

As with insulin, glucagon must be administered parenterally to avoid destruction in the gastrointestinal tract. Other than that, the ability of glucagon to raise plasma glucose is independent of the route of administration (88, 89). Blood glucose concentrations increase within minutes after glucagon administration, and rescue kits with supraphysiologic doses of glucagon for intravenous (IV), intramuscular, SC or intranasal use are commercially available (90).

In emergency settings outside of a hospital, the intramuscular or intranasal route is usually recommended (26, 91). However, several studies have also demonstrated

the potential benefit of using smaller doses of glucagon SC as a treatment for mild or impending hyperglycaemia in both children and adults with DM1 (92-94).

## 1.3.3.1 Other Effects of Glucagon

Presently, the only approved therapeutic indication for glucagon is correction of severe hypoglycaemia. However, it has several other well-documented effects. It acts as a smooth muscle relaxant and is used as a diagnostic aid to induce gastrointestinal hypotonia before some radiographic examinations. Further, it functions as a cardiac stimulant and has been successfully used as an antidote in some cases to treat severe intoxications with  $\beta$ -adrenergic blocking or calcium-channel blocking agents (85, 95).

Glucagon also acts as a vasodilator. Pronounced vasodilation after glucagon administration has primarily been observed on large vessels (96). However, one study on SC injection of a large glucagon dose (1 mg) demonstrated that glucagon could cause a 500 per cent increase in local SC blood flow (97). The APT research group recently discovered that SC injections of much smaller doses of glucagon (100  $\mu$ g and 10  $\mu$ g) could also cause a substantial increase in local SC blood flow (98). In this study, glucagon was injected SC on the abdomen of healthy individuals, and blood flow was evaluated by laser doppler technology. The median increase in SC blood flow was 250 per cent after using a dosage of 100  $\mu$ g glucagon. The blood flow peaked at 2 to 4 minutes after injection before declining slowly, and the effect was still present 30 minutes after injection.

# 1.4 Major Technological Devices in Diabetes Treatment

# 1.4.1 Glucose Monitoring

SC continuous glucose monitoring systems (CGM) report glucose concentrations in the interstitial fluid in SC tissue (99). Changes in the blood glucose concentration are not immediately followed by a corresponding change in CGM measurements, as glucose must first diffuse through the capillary walls and into the interstitial space. This process leads to a sensing delay, particularly during rapid changes in blood glucose concentrations, such as during physical activity and after meals (99, 100). Using a CGM relieves the patient from doing frequent blood glucose measurements, which usually require a fingerstick capillary sample. Satisfaction with using CGM-devices is reported to be high (101), and in 2021, 80 per cent of adult patients with DM1 in Norway possessed a CGM (102).

There have been considerable improvements in CGM-technology in recent years. Modern devices have a sensor lifetime of up to two weeks. They have decent accuracy and require seldom or no calibrations from the user (103). Further, size, weight, price, and complexity have been largely decreased, and many CGM-devices are compatible with smartphone apps for patients' convenience. However, the sensing delay is still an issue. In the literature, a delay of five to ten minutes is commonly attributed to physiological factors, such as local blood flow, tissue perfusion and permeability and convection of the interstitial fluid (100, 104). Technological factors related to the sensors also contribute to some delay within the range of a few minutes (100, 105).

#### 1.4.2 Insulin Pumps

Modern insulin pumps provide a continuous infusion of insulin (usually a rapidacting insulin analogue) that covers the patient's basal insulin need. The patient must also administer additional insulin boluses via the pump to manage postprandial glucose excursions (106). The basal rate commonly comprises 40 to 50 per cent of the patient's total daily insulin dose (107, 108). The required infusion rate may vary depending on diurnal and individual factors, such as concomitant infection or physical activity.

Insulin pumps contain a reservoir of insulin, which usually is administered via an infusion set into SC tissue. A pump that delivers insulin to the intraperitoneal (IP) cavity is also an option (109). The IP cavity is made up of the space between the parietal and visceral layers of the peritoneum. The parietal layer lines the abdominal

wall and accounts for approximately 30 per cent of the total surface, whilst the visceral layer covers visceral organs, and accounts for the remaining 70 per cent of the surface (110). Venous blood from the parietal peritoneum drains to the inferior vena cava, whereas venous blood from the visceral peritoneum drains to the portal circulation. As such, insulin administered IP is predominantly absorbed by vessels that empty into the portal vein (111), and mimics normal physiology.

Insulin pumps with IP insulin delivery have demonstrated superiority over SC pumps in reducing HbA1c and hypo-/hyperglycaemic episodes in humans (112). Notably, the circulating insulin concentrations are significantly reduced with IP administration, probably because of a large first-pass metabolism of insulin in the liver (113). One disadvantage of IP insulin infusion is that some patients may develop an increase in insulin-binding antibodies, increasing insulin needs over time (114). Low-medium affinity antibodies may form neutralising complexes with insulin when insulin concentrations are high, which dissociate at low insulin concentrations, causing unpredictability in insulin effect and risk of aggravated hypoglycaemia (115). Further, IP drug administration is invasive and associated with a higher risk of serious complications than SC drug delivery. As such, it is seldom preferred by patients and accounts for much less than one per cent of insulin treatment regimens used in clinical practice (113).

Most patients combine using an insulin pump with using a CGM. Sensoraugmented insulin pumps receive and use CGM data directly to inform and advise patients on their insulin needs. These pumps may also suspend insulin infusion as a response to hypoglycaemia. Other, more advanced pumps use algorithms that automatically adjust the insulin infusion rate according to the CGM values. Such inulin pumps are known as partially automated or hybrid closed-loop systems or artificial pancreata.

## 1.4.3 Artificial Pancreata

Diabetes technology has evolved rapidly over the last few decades (Figure II). However, managing the disease still requires a major daily effort from the individual patient. The majority of patients do not achieve the recommended treatment goals for DM1 today (116), and the risk of long-term complications due to insufficient treatment adherence constitutes a large concern for both patients and healthcare providers (117, 118). As such, developing a fully automated device that can monitor glucose concentrations and deliver insulin without any user intervention, a true artificial pancreas, has been a goal for researchers working with diabetes technology for decades (119).

# Figure II: Timeline for recent major advances in diabetes technology



The term artificial pancreas was introduced as early as 1959, by the endocrinologist E. Perry McCullagh in his speech at the 41. annual meeting of The Endocrine Society (120). It translates to a system that automatically regulates insulin delivery based on continuous glucose concentration feedback. The first artificial pancreas that was tested on patients was the BioStator, in 1976 (121). However, it was a large and impractical device that based its calculations on IV glucose measurements and IV insulin delivery. As such, it was only suited for hospitalised patients.

In a more modern perspective, a SC artificial pancreas may use glucose information from a SC CGM, together with information on recent SC insulin infusions (insulin on board) and the patient's desired glucose targets to adjust the infusion rates of insulin automatically. In 2016, the Medtronic MiniMed 670G was made

commercially available, becoming the first (hybrid) artificial pancreas system fitted for outpatient care. The system adjusts basal insulin infusion rates automatically, but users must still inform the device of the carbohydrate content of intended meals for it to administer necessary meal-boluses of insulin, hence the term "hybrid". These devices have the prospect of improving treatment outcomes, and a recent meta-analysis of 40 trials comparing treatment with hybrid artificial pancreata to any insulin-based treatment in non-pregnant patients found that the time spent in near-normoglycaemic range (TIR), defined as blood glucose concentrations between 3.9 mmol/L and 10 mmol/L, was increased by almost two and a half hours over a 24-hour period (122). The improvement of TIR was mainly due to better glucose control during the night.

Because hybrid artificial pancreata require accurate entry of meals, they cannot fully relieve patients of the daily focus and stress of managing their disease, which causes distress and reduces the quality of life among patients with DM1 (123). No completely automated artificial pancreas devices are currently commercially available. The Dutch company Inreda<sup>®</sup> Diabetic obtained European marketing approval (CE certification) for a bihormonal artificial pancreas that requires no meal announcements in 2020. However, their device is still in the testing phase and only available to selected patients in the Netherlands (124, 125).

## 1.4.3.1 The Unihormonal Artificial Pancreas

Most research has been directed towards developing a double unihormonal SC artificial pancreas, i.e., a device that measures glucose concentrations and delivers *only* insulin SC (Figure III). This is also the approach used in all (hybrid) artificial pancreata commercially available at present (126).

Artificial pancreata generally provide better glycaemic results than conventional insulin pumps (127). However, the double unihormonal SC approach is compromised by the delay in sensing changes in blood glucose concentrations from a sensor in SC tissue and, more importantly, the delayed absorption, and hence the

glucose-lowering effect of SC delivered insulin (128, 129). These limitations are well-reflected in trials with hybrid artificial pancreata, where the TIR seldom is reported to be more than 70 to 75 per cent, even with meal announcements (130-134).



Figure III: Schematic presentation of a SC unihormonal artificial pancreas.

The system requires interaction between three components: A real-time CGM device reporting SC glucose concentrations, a control algorithm device that calculates insulin needs based on the CGM inputs, and an insulin pump that delivers the insulin directed by the control algorithm device. The control algorithm device may be its own entity (such as a computer or a smartphone) or reside in the insulin pump.

The slow absorption of insulin makes postprandial glucose excursions particularly difficult to handle for artificial pancreas devices. One possible solution to mitigate this is to use ultra-rapid-acting insulin formulations. In a four-week crossover trial comparing ultra-rapid insulin lispro to regular insulin lispro in a hybrid artificial pancreas (Medtronic MiniMed<sup>™</sup> 670G) system in 42 patients with DM1, postprandial glycaemic control was significantly better in the ultra-rapid group. However, there were no improvements in the mean time spent in TIR, and treatment

with ultra-rapid insulin lispro resulted in more time spent in the hyperglycaemic range (blood glucose concentration >10 mmol/L) (135). Another 7-week crossover study on 40 patients with DM1 also using the Medtronic MiniMed<sup>™</sup> 670G hybrid artificial pancreas with either fast-acting or regular insulin aspart, found that there was better postprandial glycaemic control with fast-acting insulin aspart. TIR was also statistically significantly improved (p-value =0.03), although the absolute difference was minimal with 1.8 per cent points more TIR in the fast-acting insulin aspart group (136). In another two-week pilot trial on 19 subjects comparing fastacting insulin aspart to regular insulin aspart in established users of the Medtronic MiniMed<sup>™</sup> 670G, there were no significant differences in glycaemic outcomes (137). In summary, the results from these studies are conflicting and provide no clear answer to whether ultra-rapid-acting insulin formulations may be advantageous in artificial pancreata. All three studies used a commercially available hybrid artificial pancreas, whose algorithm had not been customised to the ultrarapid-acting insulin formulations. The lack of modification of the algorithm towards the altered pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of the ultra-rapid-acting insulin analogues warrants a cautious interpretation of the results. Further research is needed.

#### 1.4.3.2 The Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas (Insulin and Glucagon)

As mentioned earlier, the risk of hypoglycaemia is often the dominant limiting factor preventing tight glucose control and normalising glucose concentrations over time in patients with DM1. Because of the absorption delay of all insulins, suspension of insulin infusion may have limited effect in preventing imminent hypoglycaemia. A bihormonal artificial pancreas that utilises both insulin and glucagon may be a solution to this problem.

Unlike insulin, glucagon is rapidly absorbed from SC tissue, with an onset of effect after approximately five minutes and peak plasma concentration  $(T_{max})$  after 10 to 20 minutes (97, 138-145). A bihormonal device could, therefore, potentially allow more aggressive insulin treatment than a unihormonal device, as glucagon could
quickly counteract insulin-induced hypoglycaemia and prevent predicted hypoglycaemia.

Several studies on bihormonal artificial pancreata have reported good glycaemic outcomes with the bihormonal approach. In short-term trials ( $\leq$  14 days), it has been demonstrated that the TIR that can be achieved with these devices is high, up to 80 to 85 per cent (124, 125, 146-148).

Reviews comparing bihormonal and unihormonal SC artificial pancreas devices have reported that the bihormonal approach reduces the incidence and duration of daytime hypoglycaemic episodes. However, data on possible long-term improvements in TIR and HbA1c are lacking (149-151).

A bihormonal artificial pancreas would administer small doses of glucagon regularly. Historically, glucagon has been used as an emergency drug with infrequent administrations of large boluses in patients with DM1. Thus, the safety profile after long-term use with low-dose glucagon is poorly investigated. As with insulin, glucagon secreted by a functional pancreas is transported directly to the liver, its main organ of action, via the portal vein before it reaches systemic circulation. With SC administration, peripheral tissues are likely exposed to unphysiological concentrations of glucagon. As previously mentioned, glucagon exerts several hepatic and extrahepatic effects. Prolonged glucagon administration has been shown to produce a diabetic effect that may persist for several days (85), and glucagon hypersecretion is likely a cause of hyperglycaemia in patients with DM1 and diabetes mellitus type 2 (83). Patients with pronounced, chronic hyperglucagonemia because of a glucagonoma, a rare neuroendocrine tumour that produces glucagon, commonly present with hyperglycaemia, necrolytic migratory erythema, and anaemia (152). Necrolytic migratory erythema causes pruritic, erosive, and painful lesions on the skin and mucous membranes. The condition is characteristic of glucagonomas, but not specific as it can occur with other disorders and in the absence of elevated glucagon (153). Anaemia is possibly caused by a

direct effect of glucagon on erythropoiesis (154), although it could also be due to chronic illness. Whether repeated SC administration of glucagon by a bihormonal artificial pancreas may cause relative hyperglucagonemia, and which consequences this might have over time is unknown. It should be assessed in future long-term studies on users of bihormonal artificial pancreas devices.

#### 1.4.3.3 An Intraperitoneal Artificial Pancreas

As mentioned under the section on insulin pumps, IP delivery of insulin results in faster drug absorption and provides significantly better glycaemic control than SC delivered insulin. Despite of this, research on IP artificial pancreata has been very limited. Some minor-sized clinical trials where an artificial pancreas with IP insulin infusion and either SC or IV glucose sensing have been conducted, although not with compelling results (155).

In one pilot trial comparing closed-loop control over 24 hours with SC glucose sensing and either IP or SC insulin delivery, the overall TIR for the IP approach was significantly better (mean 65.7 per cent, compared to 43.9 per cent) (156). A limitation of this study is that a rapid-acting insulin analogue (insulin lispro) was used for SC insulin delivery, whereas regular human insulin was used for the IP insulin delivery. The pharmacokinetics of these insulin formulations are very different, and IP infusion of a rapid-acting insulin analogue might have conveyed different and more overall promising results. However, the only commercially available IP port (Accu-Chek<sup>®</sup> DiaPort) is not recommended to be used with rapid-acting insulin analogues because of the increased risk of catheter obstruction (157).

IP administration of glucagon has only been studied in a few small-sized animal trials (158-162). No clinical studies on bihormonal artificial pancreata with IP glucagon delivery have been published.

#### 1.5 Glycaemic Targets for Patients with Diabetes Mellitus Type 1

The efficiency of diabetes therapy is mainly evaluated by assessing CGM data and

HbA1c concentrations. The Norwegian Institute of Public Health recommends a treatment goal of HbA1c at or around 53 mmol/L (7.0 per cent) for most adults with DM1 (2). However, the treatment goal should be tailored to the individual patients, with a thorough risk-benefit calculation.

A low HbA1c target should only be chosen if it can be achieved without an unacceptable risk of hypoglycaemia and without greatly, negatively affecting the patient's quality of life. As such, a higher target is usually chosen for patients whose risks of stringent glucose control outweigh the potential long-term benefits, such as in elderly and fragile patients and patients with a history of severe hypoglycaemia or hypoglycaemia unawareness. Conversely, a lower target and more strict glucose monitoring are often chosen during pregnancy, as good glucose control greatly decreases the risk of maternal and foetal complications while also considering that the normoglycaemic range is physiologically lower in the pregnant state (2, 163).

# 2. Aims of Thesis

# 2.1 Overall Objectives

The project was conducted as a part of the Artificial Pancreas Trondheim (APT) research group's overall endeavour to develop a robust closed-loop glucose control system, a true artificial pancreas. The purpose of the present thesis was to gain knowledge of the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile of glucagon, with the intention of using glucagon as a drug in a bihormonal artificial pancreas.

The first aim of this thesis was to establish if the IP route might be beneficial compared to the SC route regarding glucagon absorption, elimination, and utilisation, as this would support further investigation into developing a bihormonal IP artificial pancreas.

The second aim was to explore the vasodilatory effects of glucagon and investigate if SC insulin absorption could be enhanced by simultaneous SC glucagon administration at the site of insulin delivery.

# 2.2 Specific Objectives

# 2.2.1 Paper I: Pharmacokinetics of Intraperitoneally Delivered Glucagon in Pigs: A Hypothesis of First Pass Metabolism

The main aim of Paper I was to investigate the pharmacokinetics of glucagon after IP administration of different-sized boluses in anesthetised pigs. The study was a post hoc analysis of data collected for other reasons by APT. The results were used for hypothesis generation.

# 2.2.2 Paper II: Pharmacokinetics of Glucagon After Intravenous, Intraperitoneal and Subcutaneous Administration in a Pig Model

The aim of Paper II was to affirm the hypothesis presented in Paper I. It compared the pharmacokinetics of glucagon after IP, SC, and IV administration and the pharmacodynamic effects of glucagon on glucose metabolism after IP and SC administration in a pig model.

2.2.3 Paper III: Vasodilatory effects of Glucagon: A Possible New Approach to Enhanced Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Artificial Pancreas Devices The aim of Paper III was to present a hypothesis on a new possible use of glucagon in bihormonal artificial pancreata. It builds on a previous study by APT, which documented the vasodilatory effects of small doses of glucagon (98). Paper III argues for investigating if this vasodilatory effect can be used to accelerate insulin absorption and thus improve the performance of artificial pancreata.

# 2.2.4 Paper IV: Effects of Low-Dose Glucagon on Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Pigs

The aim of Paper IV was to substantiate the hypothesis presented in Paper III. It investigates the pharmacokinetics of SC delivered insulin when administered simultaneously with low-dose glucagon compared to placebo in anaesthetised pigs.

# 3. Research Methods

# 3.1 Data Collection

# 3.1.1 Paper I

Data for this study were retrieved from four series of pig experiments conducted by fellow researchers in the APT research group between the 12<sup>th</sup> of April 2018 and the 16<sup>th</sup> of January 2020 (162). Data from 19 non-diabetic farm pigs (*Sus scrofa domesticus*) were included in the analyses.

# 3.1.2 Paper II

A pig model was chosen for this study. The study had a randomised, open-label, crossover design. Data were collected between the 2<sup>nd</sup> of February 2021 and the 3<sup>rd</sup> of March 2021. Based on a power calculation for investigating the systemic bioavailability of glucagon after IP drug administration, 12 female, non-diabetic farm pigs (*Sus scrofa domesticus*) were included in the trial.

# 3.1.3 Paper III

Paper III builds on findings from a previous study by APT (98). It contains a theoretical discussion and presents a new hypothesis. No data were collected for this paper.

# 3.1.4 Paper IV

A pig model was chosen for this study. The study had a randomised, open-label design. Data were collected between the  $11^{\text{th}}$  of August 2022 and the  $26^{\text{th}}$  of August 2022. Based on a power calculation for investigating a potential difference in time to maximum insulin concentration ( $T_{max}$ ), 12 non-diabetic farm pigs (*Sus scrofa domesticus*) were included in the trial.

# 3.2 Animal Experiments (Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV)

# 3.2.1 Animal Handling

All the pigs that were used in the presented trials were regular farm pigs acquired from the same local supplier at approximately 12 weeks of age.

To reduce the stress experienced by the pigs, they were brought to the research facility around one week before the experiments to become familiar with the surroundings. To accommodate the pigs' social needs, they were kept in pen groups of two or three whenever possible. Toys, wood chips, and nesting material were available to them. The pigs were fed commercial compound feed twice daily and provided with water without restriction. Food was removed on the evening before the experiments.

# 3.2.2 Anaesthetics and Surgery

All animal experiments reported in this thesis were performed under general anaesthesia. The pigs were sedated while still in their pen and carried manually into the operating theatre, where they were intubated after induction of general anaesthesia. The pigs were euthanised under general anaesthesia at the end of the study day, with an IV infusion of 100 mg/kg phenobarbital.

IV fluids and drugs were administered through a venous catheter placed in the left internal jugular vein. Blood samples were drawn from an arterial catheter placed in the left carotid artery. Both catheters were inserted via the same surgical incision.

IP drug infusions were administered via a tube placed into the peritoneal cavity in the upper left quadrant of the abdomen.

SC drug infusions were delivered into the SC adipose tissue behind the left ear.

At the beginning of all experiments, a bladder catheter was inserted for urine collection. The catheter was inserted directly into the bladder after exposing it surgically with a small, low laparotomy.

Vital parameters were monitored continuously during all experiments, and anaesthesia was adjusted if necessary. All surgical procedures, drug administrations (other than premedication/light sedation) and blood samplings were performed under general anaesthesia.

#### 3.2.3 Suppression of Endogenous Glucagon and Insulin Secretion

We attempted to suppress endogenous insulin and glucagon secretion with somatostatin analogues during all the pig experiments included in this thesis.

In the study presented in Paper I, the pigs received either an IV infusion of 0.4 mg octreotide (Sandostatin<sup>®</sup>, Novartis Europharm Limited, United Kingdom) every hour or a continuous IV infusion of 150  $\mu$ g octreotide per hour. The first seven pigs also received a subcutaneous injection of 0.3 mg pasireotide (Signifor<sup>®</sup>, Novartis Europharm Limited, United Kingdom) at the start of the experiment (162). Due to a temporary supply shortage for pasireotide in Norway, and a lack of support in the literature for additional benefit when pasireotide is used together with octreotide, the protocol was later changed to include only octreotide.

In the studies presented in Paper II and Paper IV, the pigs received an initial IV bolus of 5  $\mu$ g/kg octreotide, followed by continuous IV infusion of 5  $\mu$ g/kg/hour octreotide throughout the experiments. Treatment with octreotide was initiated one hour before the study intervention in both trials.

# 3.2.4 Sample Handling and Analysis

Arterial blood glucose concentrations were analysed on-site immediately after collection on heparinised syringes with a Radiometer ABL 800 FLEX blood gas analyser.

Arterial blood samples for determination of plasma glucagon, insulin and porcine insulin concentrations were collected on EDTA vacutainers and stored on ice for 10 minutes before centrifugation. After centrifugation, plasma was transferred to Eppendorf tubes that were stored at -18 °C for the duration of the experiment day. From the end of the study day and until analysis, the tubes were stored at -80 °C.

Glucagon concentrations were measured using Glucagon ELISA kits (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden), insulin concentrations were measured using Iso-Insulin ELISA kits (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden), and porcine insulin concentrations were measured using Porcine insulin ELISA kits (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden). The samples were run in singles in the studies presented in Paper I and Paper II, and in duplicate in the study presented in Paper IV.

#### 3.3 Pharmacokinetic Analyses (Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV)

Maximum plasma concentration ( $C_{max}$ ),  $T_{max}$ , and last measurable plasma concentration ( $T_{last}$ ) were obtained directly from the measured drug concentrations in plasma. Plasma elimination half-life ( $T_{1/2}$ ) and area under the time-plasma concentration curve from time zero to time to last measurable/measured concentration (AUC<sub>0-last</sub>) were estimated using Simbiology in MATLAB version R2020B (164). The terminal rate constant, describing the decrease of the logconcentration of either glucagon or insulin, was calculated by applying a best-fit linear regression to the terminal portion of the curve.  $T_{1/2}$  was calculated as

 $\frac{\ln 2}{\text{terminal rate constant}}$ . AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was calculated by using the linear trapezoidal method.

#### 3.4 Statistical Analyses

#### 3.4.1 Paper I

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9 (165).

Medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) and means and standard deviation (SD) of

the assessed pharmacokinetic variables were calculated.

Spearman's ranks order correlation test was used to determine a possible correlation between dose size and pharmacokinetic outcomes. Correlation analyses were performed on non-transformed data. Because of lognormal distribution, a logarithmic transformation was performed before linear regression analysis in order to make equations for  $C_{max}$  and AUC<sub>0-last</sub>.

# 3.4.2 Paper II

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism version 9 (165). Nonparametric tests were predominantly chosen because of the small sample size and skewed distribution of some variables.

Medians and IQR plus means and SD of the assessed pharmacokinetic variables were calculated.

The bioavailability<sup>1</sup> of glucagon was assessed by comparing  $AUC_{0-last}$  after IV administration with  $AUC_{0-last}$  after IP and SC delivery. Possible differences in bioavailability after IP and SC administration were examined using the Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed-rank test.

Possible differences in  $T_{max}$ ,  $C_{max}$ ,  $AUC_{0-last}$ ,  $T_{1/2}$  and  $T_{last}$  of glucagon in relation to administration routes were examined using the Friedman test. Correction for multiple analyses was performed using Dunn's multiple comparison test.

A mixed linear model was used to compare differences in glucose concentrations over time after IP and SC administration. The model had time and administration route as fixed effects and the subject number as a random effect. Correction for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In this context, bioavailability refers to the fraction of the drug that becomes available to systemic circulation.

multiple analyses was performed using Šídák's multiple comparison test.

# 3.4.3 Paper IV

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism version 9 (165). Nonparametric tests were predominantly chosen because of the small sample size and skewed distribution of some variables.

Medians and IQR plus means and SD of the assessed pharmacokinetic variables were calculated.

Possible differences in  $T_{max}$ ,  $C_{max}$ ,  $AUC_{0-last}$ , and  $T_{1/2}$  of insulin between the two groups were examined using the Mann-Whitney U-test.

A mixed linear model was used to compare differences in glucose concentrations over time. The model had time and adjuvant substance (glucagon/placebo) as fixed effects and the subject number as a random effect. Correction for multiple analyses was performed using Šídák's multiple comparison test.

# 4. Summary of Papers

# 4.1 Paper I

<u>Pharmacokinetics of Intraperitoneally Delivered Glucagon in Pigs: A Hypothesis of First Pass Metabolism</u> Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sven Magnus Carlsen, Sverre Christian Christiansen European Journal of Drug Matabolism and Pharmacokinetics Jun 7, 2021. doi:10.1007/s13318-021-00692-2

An IP artificial pancreas administering small glucagon boluses in addition to insulin could possibly improve glycaemic control in patients with DM1. However, the pharmacokinetic properties of glucagon after IP administration are not well studied. The aim of the study was to evaluate the dose-dependency of selected pharmacokinetic variables in a pig model.

We found that  $C_{max}$  and  $AUC_{0-last}$  of glucagon in plasma correlated positively with the administered glucagon dose. However, the relationship was not linear, as administration of larger glucagon dosages resulted in a relatively larger increase in  $C_{max}$  and  $AUC_{0-last}$ .  $T_{max}$  and  $T_{1/2}$  of glucagon in plasma seemed independent of the drug dose.

Based on the findings, we hypothesised that the liver has a satiable first-pass metabolism of glucagon.

# 4.2 Paper II

<u>Pharmacokinetics of Glucagon After Intravenous, Intraperitoneal and Subcutaneous</u> <u>Administration in a Pig Model</u> Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sven Magnus Carlsen, Sverre Christian Christiansen

Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology 2022;130(6):623-31.

#### doi:10.1111/bcpt.13731

This study was conducted to investigate the pharmacokinetics of glucagon. The study compared glucagon pharmacokinetics after IP, SC and IV administration of  $1.5 \ \mu g/kg$  glucagon and investigated the pharmacodynamic effects of glucagon on glucose metabolism after IP and SC administration in a pig model.

We found that the systemic bioavailability of glucagon was median (IQR) 3 (2-5) per cent after IP administration. This was significantly lower than after SC administration. However, the effect of glucagon on glucose metabolism was equal after IP and SC administration.

We concluded that IP glucagon administration results in lower systemic glucagon exposure than SC administration without loss of efficiency. We interpreted this finding as evidence of a major first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver, affirming the hypothesis from Paper I.

# 4.3 Paper III

Vasodilatory effects of Glucagon: A Possible New Approach to Enhanced Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Artificial Pancreas Devices Ingrid Anna Teigen, Misbah Riaz, Marte Kierulf Åm, Sverre Christian Christiansen, Sven Magnus Carlsen Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology Sec. Biosensors and Biomolecular Electronics 2022;10. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2022.986858

The slow absorption rate of insulin from SC tissue is a critical element preventing the development of a fully automated artificial pancreas relying on SC insulin delivery. SC insulin absorption is influenced by several factors, among which local SC blood flow is one of the most important. This paper discusses how the local vasodilative effects of micro-doses of glucagon might be utilised to improve the performance of SC bihormonal artificial pancreas devices. We present our hypothesis as a disruptive novel approach, where we propose using glucagon as a vasodilator to accelerate the absorption of meal boluses of insulin, besides using it conventionally to treat hypoglycaemia.

#### 4.4 Paper IV

Effects of Low-Dose Glucagon on Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in Pigs Ingrid Anna Teigen, Marte Kierulf Åm, Misbah Riaz, Sverre Christian Christiansen, Sven Magnus Carlsen

This study was conducted to investigate the hypothesis presented in Paper III. It compares the pharmacokinetics of insulin aspart after SC administration with 100  $\mu$ g glucagon or the equivalent volume of placebo. Insulin absorption was rapid in both groups, with median (IQR) T<sub>max</sub> after 30 (30-50) minutes in the glucagon group and median (IQR) T<sub>max</sub> after 30 (10-45) minutes in the placebo group. AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was significantly larger in the glucagon group over the observation period (three hours), indicating better overall drug absorption. The improved absorption was probably mediated by local SC vasodilation caused by glucagon. The pigs in the glucagon group had significantly higher blood glucose concentrations the first 30 minutes after insulin infusion. This was likely caused by a hyperglycaemic effect of the glucagon dosage.

# 5. Discussion

# 5.1 Ethical Considerations

#### 5.1.1 Use of Animals for Research Purposes

Using animals in medical research is controversial. Findings from preclinical studies may have limited transferability to clinical medicine, and animal trials are known for being prone to reproducibility issues (166, 167). However, animal models remain essential to discover and understand the causes of diseases and investigate new courses of treatment to prevent and treat suffering and illness in both humans and animals. Although using animals for scientific purposes is considered an ethical dilemma, extensive surveys performed in Great Britain demonstrate that the majority of the public condones using animals in medical research, as long as suffering is minimised and other alternatives have been fully considered (168).

The three Rs (replace, reduce, refine) are core principles that protect animals that are used in research, and they are incorporated in Norwegian legislation regulating the use of animals in medical trials. The three Rs obligate researchers to *replace* animals and obtain data from methods that do not require animals when this is possible. When animals must be used, the number of animals used per study should be *reduced* to a minimum, although consistent with the scientific aims. Further, animal experiments should be *refined*, so that they provide the best possible data, whilst the pain and harm that the animals might experience is minimised.

Animals are sentient creatures with an independent worth and the capacity to feel fear and pain. Therefore, minimising harm is an obvious moral duty, as well as a legal obligation. It is also methodically beneficial, as pain and distress may alter normal physiological responses and introduce variation and confounding in experimental results (169).

All animal experiments included in this thesis were conducted following the

«Norwegian Regulation on the Use of Animals in Research» and the 2010/63 EU directive on the «Protection of Animals Used for Scientific Purposes». The trials were all preapproved by the Norwegian Food Safety Authority.

For the study presented in Paper I, we used data that had already been collected and restrained from using more animals. For the studies presented in Paper II and Paper IV, the number of animals included was the minimum number deemed necessary based on a power analysis of the primary outcome. Efficient anaesthetic and analgetic drugs were used to minimise the stress, fear, and pain the animals would feel during the experiments.

We chose to perform the studies presented in Paper II and Paper IV on anaesthetised pigs as we regarded it unethical to induce large glucose oscillations, perform multiple parenteral drug administrations and draw the required number of blood samples from conscious animals. The pigs were euthanised with a large dose of phenobarbital at the end of the experiments whilst still under general anaesthesia. The decision to euthanise the pigs after each experiment, and hence not perform multiple experiments on each animal, was based on an assessment of the risk of postoperative complications and to avoid the pain and distress that would be expected during the recovery period.

# 5.1.2 Ethical Considerations Regarding Implementing Automated Systems in Medicine

APT aims to develop a true artificial pancreas that functions automatically without daily user interventions. Expanding the use of artificial intelligence and robotics in medicine is controversial, and it is important that researchers working within this field explore ethical issues related to the potential "end-product" of their work. However, a comprehensive review of this large and complex subject would fall outside the scope of this thesis. As such, the topic will only be discussed very briefly in view of the four prima facie principles of clinical ethics: respect for autonomy, justice, beneficence and non-maleficence (170).

#### 5.1.2.1 Autonomy and Informed Consent

Autonomy is the ability to make deliberate decisions, which defines us as moral agents (171). Even if an artificial pancreas allows discontinuation and manual adjustments of the treatment it has prescribed, the knowledge required to comprehend and operate the system may be beyond what could be expected from the average patient. By transferring treatment decisions to electronic devices, patients may lose ownership of their treatment, and their ability to manage their disease autonomously may be reduced. This will constitute a grave risk of harm if the technological system fails. From a societal perspective, increased use of automated medical devices could change how we perceive and value our ability to make autonomous choices as humans without computational decision support.

# 5.1.2.2 Justice

Our legal practices are based on humans being accountable towards other humans. As such, problems inevitably emerge if the law is applied to non-human systems (172). A physician or nurse responsible for treatment decisions would be subject to repercussions in the case of maltreatment. Conversely, it is difficult to place responsibility and culpability on an electronic device, as it has no freedom, free will or conscience.

Another critical issue is the potential for unauthorised reprogramming (hacking) of an artificial pancreas (173). Without robust prevention features against manipulation, patients' security and confidentiality could be jeopardised. This could potentially lower the trust citizens are willing to place in medical innovations.

Artificial pancreas technology is costly and will likely be available only to a highly privileged part of the patient population. One could argue that research into new treatment options that will benefit primarily wealthy patients in more economically developed countries should be discouraged. However, the lack of global equitability is a harsh reality in health care. If advances in medical knowledge are to be made and new treatment options discovered, this must perhaps be accepted.

#### 5.1.2.3 Non-maleficence and Beneficence

The principle of non-maleficence conveys the universal duty not to cause harm or evil. The risk of harm to patients would probably be reduced with an artificial pancreas, as it would monitor treatment effects continuously. However, this degree of vigilance may also result in overtreatment and perhaps narrow our understanding of normal inter- and intraindividual variation and change our collective attitude towards health (174).

Advanced technology provides exciting opportunities for safer and more effective medical care, and how we perceive beneficence will inevitably change as new treatment solutions emerge. It is morally controversial to withhold existing treatments that can remove or relieve diseases. One could argue that restraining from researching new technology that will potentially improve future treatment is equally controversial, even if the societal effects are unknown.

#### 5.2 Methodological Considerations

#### 5.2.1 Post Hoc Analyses

The first study in this thesis (Paper I) contains a post hoc analysis of data collected by fellow researchers in APT for other reasons. Because these experiments were not designed to investigate pharmacokinetic endpoints there is limited consistency in dosages, timing of blood samples and choice of comedication, causing large variation between the experiments.

A more robust design where multiple pigs could have been given a variation of standardised glucagon dosages would have been more useful and increased the quality of the results. However, this study was only conducted for hypothesis generation and to provide a preliminary overview of the pharmacokinetics of IP delivered glucagon. It inspired the second study (Paper II), that was dedicated into investigating glucagon pharmacokinetics. This second study confirmed the hypothesis of a large hepatic first-pass metabolism of glucagon.

#### 5.2.2 Animal Models

As previously mentioned, the transferability from animal trials to humans is limited. However, because of obvious safety issues and ethical concerns, it is custom to investigate drug pharmacology in animals before advancing to human trials. Pig models were chosen for the trials in this thesis due to the anatomical, physiological, and genetic similarities between pigs and humans. The porcine genome is three times closer to the human genome than that of rodents, and pigs may thus provide better models for human health and diseases in general (175). Further, the size of the animals made the experiments easier to perform and ensured that the necessary number of blood samples could be drawn without causing unacceptable harm to the animals.

There is one major anatomical difference between pigs and humans that might have reduced transferability in the studies on IP glucagon. Pigs have no greater omentum, which covers the anterior surface of the intestines in humans. IP administered glucagon would therefore to a larger degree be absorbed over the peritoneal lining of the intestines in pigs, rather than the peritoneal lining of the greater omentum in humans. However, venous blood from both the intestines and the greater omentum drains to the portal vein, so the consequence of this difference is unclear.

#### 5.2.3 Suppression of Endogenous Insulin and Glucagon Secretion

Endogenous insulin and glucagon secretion was supressed in the trials presented in Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV, mainly by treatment with the somatostatin analogue octreotide. Octreotide is a well-documented, potent inhibitor of insulin and glucagon release (176). The concentration of porcine insulin was measured every hour after initiation of treatment in the pig trials presented in Paper II and Paper IV to monitor the efficiency of suppression. In the study presented in Paper II, we deem the suppression to have been efficient, as the concentration of porcine insulin was supressed below the detection cut-off limit of 2.3 mU/L at baseline in 11 out of 12 pigs, and remained below 2.3 mU/L in 88 per cent of the samples. In the study presented in Paper IV, the suppression of endogenous insulin secretion was less satisfactory. At baseline, porcine insulin was below the detection cut-off limit of 2.3 mU/L in only four of 12 pigs. For the remaining eight pigs, mean (SD) porcine insulin concentration at baseline was 7.5 (2.8) mU/L. Suppression was least efficient during pronounced hyperglycaemia, i.e., in the first hour of the experiment. It was improved in most pigs throughout the experiment, and in total porcine insulin was supressed below the detection cut-off limit of 2.3 mU/L in 71 per cent of the samples.

# 5.3 Discussion of Main Findings

#### 5.3.1 First-pass Metabolism of Glucagon (Paper I and Paper II)

The equations presented in Paper I suggest that  $C_{max}$  and  $AUC_{0-last}$  are dosedependent and indicate that larger doses provide a relatively greater increase in these parameters than smaller doses. This observation could be compatible with a satiable hepatic first-pass metabolism of glucagon, as was documented for insulin in a previous study by APT (62).

To investigate the hypothesis of first-pass metabolism of glucagon further, we conducted the study presented in Paper II. This study demonstrated that the systemic bioavailability of glucagon was only three per cent after IP administration of  $1.5 \ \mu g/kg$  glucagon. Despite very low transition to systemic circulation, IP administered glucagon exerted comparable effects on glucose metabolism as SC administered glucagon. This finding is compatible with the presence of a major first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver. The first-pass effect entails that a large fraction of the administered glucagon is removed from the blood when it passes through the liver and that the portion that reaches systemic circulation is reduced. The liver is the main target organ for glucagon. As such, it is not surprising that the effect on glucose metabolism is preserved even though the glucagon concentration found in plasma is minimal.

As only one bolus size was used in the study presented in Paper II, it cannot provide any evidence on whether the observed first-pass effect is satiable or not. As such, the hypothesis proclaimed in Paper I remains partly unverified.

# 5.3.2 Potential Benefits of Intraperitoneal Glucagon Delivery in an Artificial Pancreas

The study presented in Paper II found no improvements in glucagon pharmacodynamics with IP administration compared to SC administration, neither in terms of faster nor larger glucose response. Therefore, the potential benefit gained from using the IP route seems limited to the possible advantage of reduced systemic exposure to glucagon.

Large doses and high systemic concentrations of glucagon are associated with more adverse reactions than smaller doses (177). As such, IP administration of glucagon could theoretically lead to less drug-related side-effects than SC administration. However, IP drug delivery is invasive and associated with a high risk of serious complications, which would likely outweigh this potential benefit.

Studies that have compared the efficiency of continuous IP insulin infusion to continuous SC insulin infusion have demonstrated significantly lower HbA1c concentrations and fewer episodes of severe hyperglycaemia and hypoglycaemia with the IP approach in patients with DM1. The improvement in glycaemic control is most prominent among patients with poorly regulated diabetes (113). It is likely that a bihormonal IP artificial pancreas would only be a feasible treatment option for the subgroup of patients who would profit greatly from IP insulin administration.

# 5.3.3 Rapid Absorption and Effect of Glucagon Regardless of Administration Route (Paper II)

A rather surprising finding from Paper II is the apparent equal speed of absorption

of glucagon after IP and SC administration. The study demonstrates that absorption of glucagon from SC tissue is fast, with median  $T_{max}$  after 10 minutes. Effects on glucose metabolism is also fast, and comparable with the effects observed after IP administration, as described above. As glucagon is a known vasodilator at high dosages (97), this observation led us to hypothesise that glucagon enhances its own SC absorption through local vasodilation.

#### 5.3.4 Vasodilatory Effects of Glucagon (Paper III)

The vasodilatory effects of low doses of glucagon were investigated in a trial by other researchers in APT, which was published in 2022. In this study, injection of 10  $\mu$ g and 100  $\mu$ g of glucagon caused a significant increase in local blood flow on the abdomen, as evaluated by laser doppler technology. The median increase in SC blood flow was 250 per cent after injection of 100  $\mu$ g glucagon (98) and 145 per cent after injection of 10  $\mu$ g glucagon (unpublished data) (178).

The slow absorption rate of insulin from SC tissue is probably the most important factor that prevents the development of a fully automated artificial pancreas. The rate of SC insulin absorption is positively correlated to SC blood flow (77, 78), and vasodilatory substances are already used as additives in some insulin formulations to promote absorption (60, 61). In Paper III we suggest that micro-doses of glucagon could be administered together with meal-boluses of insulin, as the tubes delivering the two drugs may lie in immediate vicinity. We hypothesise that insulin absorption may be accelerated by glucagon, thus shortening the time until onset of insulin effect in the postprandial state.

#### 5.3.5 Effects of Glucagon on Insulin Absorption (Paper IV)

The hypothesis presented in Paper III was tested in the study presented in Paper IV. In this study 100  $\mu$ g glucagon or the equivalent volume of placebo (isotonic saline solution) was administered concomitantly with 10 international units of insulin aspart in anaesthetised, hyperglycaemic pigs. The insulin and glucagon/placebo

were delivered via two separate infusion sets, using a guide that secured deposition at the same site.

Absorption of insulin was rapid, and  $T_{max}$  of insulin was reached after median 30 minutes in both the intervention group and the control group. As such, the hypothesis from Paper III could not be verified. However, total insulin absorption, as evaluated by AUC<sub>0-last</sub>, was significantly larger in the glucagon group over the total observation period, which was three hours long.

In healthy subjects, the blood glucose returns to preprandial concentrations within two to three hours after a meal (179). Better overall absorption of insulin, and hence more available insulin in the postprandial period may possibly translate to improved glucose control. Clinical studies that investigate the effects of low-dose glucagon on postprandial insulin and glucose concentrations in subjects with DM1 are needed to investigate this further.

# 5.3.6 Concerns Related to Using Glucagon to Promote Insulin Absorption (Paper III and Paper IV)

A logical objection to using glucagon to enhance insulin absorption is that glucagon exerts antagonistic effects to insulin on glucose metabolism and may increase blood glucose concentrations, which is highly undesirable in the postprandial state. The hyperglycaemic potential of glucagon is demonstrated clearly in the study presented in Paper IV, where blood glucose concentrations were significantly higher in the glucagon treated group compared to the placebo group the first 30 minutes following the insulin infusion.

In artificial pancreas devices that use glucagon to prevent hypoglycaemia, glucagon seems to be most effective in situations with low systemic insulin concentrations (180-182). In the study in Paper IV, the pigs had low levels of circulating insulin at the time of glucagon infusion, as their endogenous insulin secretion had been supressed with octreotide. It is therefore not surprising that glucagon had such a

pronounced, albeit temporary hyperglycaemic effect.

There is evidence supporting meal-induced glucagon release from the intestine in subjects with DM1 (82, 83, 183-185). This glucagon release appears within minutes of oral glucose or food ingestion. Glucagon originating from the intestines is drained directly via the portal circulation to the liver, where it might increase glucose output. A fully automated artificial pancreas would have to identify a meal through increasing SC glucose concentrations before initiating a meal-insulin bolus. If there is a saturable first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver, as is hypothesised in Paper I, micro-doses of glucagon administered with meal insulin are less likely to cause independent glucose excursions, as the liver could already be saturated with glucagon from the intestine.

As previously mentioned, the glucagon dosage used in Paper IV (100  $\mu$ g) caused a significant increase in blood glucose concentrations. We believe the hyperglycaemic effect probably would have been lower in a situation with more circulating insulin and after oral, rather than IV glucose intake. However, using a smaller dosage of glucagon, with less potential for hyperglycaemic side-effects, would still be highly preferable. Systematic studies into whether the vasodilatory effects of glucagon are dose-dependent and at which threshold they occur should be performed before investigating glucagon as a possible method for accelerating insulin absorption in humans.

Glucagon is associated with several non-glycaemic side-effects. In short-term trials with bihormonal artificial pancreata, no serious adverse reactions have been reported. However, mild and moderate side-effects such as nausea, GI-discomfort, skin irritation and headache are common (124, 125, 146-148, 186). If micro-doses of glucagon are sufficient to cause vasodilation, they would probably cause less adverse reactions than therapeutic doses of glucagon. Safety and the occurrence and severity of potential side-effects should be assessed in future human trials.

#### 5.3.7 Interindividual Variation in Glucagon Response

In the study presented in Paper IV we observed marked variation in response to the glucagon-infusion. Two subjects absorbed much more of the administered insulin than the other pigs in the glucagon group, presumably because of better glucagon effect in these individuals. Large variation in glucagon response was also observed in the human study by Åm et al. In this study, injection of glucagon caused increased SC blood flow in most of the study subjects. However, the effect was not observed in seven of the 22 included participants, which were classified as non-responders (98).

The mechanisms causing interindividual variation in glucagon response are currently unknown and should be elucidated in future trials. In the study presented in Paper IV the two pigs displaying the best insulin absorption were both male. This could likely be coincidental. However, findings from animal trials have suggested that oestrogen may induce changes in glucagon secretion and alter sensitivity to glucagon's hyperglycaemic effects (187). Whether oestrogen may also interact with the vasodilative effects of glucagon, and what implications this may have for using glucagon in artificial pancreas devices, for instance in relation to hormonal changes during pregnancy, menstruation, and menopause, should be investigated in future trials. Notably, sex was not identified as a factor causing difference in glucagon response in the trial by Åm at al (98).

#### 5.3.8 Instability of Glucagon and Applicability in an Artificial Pancreas

In Europe, injectable glucagon is currently only available as human glucagon (produced through recombinant DNA-technology), that is stored as a dry powder and reconstituted before use (85). Human glucagon is relatively unstable and may aggregate and form amyloid fibrils rapidly, depending on the solution's temperature and pH-value. According to the manufacturer, reconstituted glucagon solutions should therefore be used immediately. However, there is some evidence indicating that reconstituted human glucagon could be chemically stable for up to seven days (188, 189). In the studies presented in Paper I, II and IV, the glucagon that was used had been reconstituted on the same day as the infusion. The infusion sets were checked before each drug administration and no blockage or reduced flow was observed.

Having to change glucagon cartridges frequently and risking tube obstruction because of glucagon aggregates, reduces the feasibility of glucagon in artificial pancreas devices. This issue may possibly be overcome by using stable liquid glucagon (Gvoke<sup>®</sup>) or the glucagon analogue dasiglucagon (Zegalogue<sup>®</sup>), which were approved for clinical use in USA in 2019 and in 2021, respectively (190, 191). Both stable liquid glucagon and dasiglucagon have been tested in short-term studies with bihormonal artificial pancreata, demonstrating that they can be used to treat and prevent hypoglycaemia by such devices (192, 193).

Questions regarding the vasodilative properties of different glucagon formulations, dosages of glucagon or glucagon analogues to be used, chemical compatibility with different insulin preparations and technical details of the glucagon delivery in an artificial pancreas device are subjects for future animal trials and clinical research in patients with DM1.

# **5.4 Limitations**

#### 5.4.1 Single Analysis of Samples

A considerable limitation of the studies presented in Paper I and Paper II is that the glucagon and porcine insulin ELISA analyses were run in singles, which reduces the precision. In the study presented in Paper II, we regarded this as acceptable, because the short time interval between samples would have made it possible to detect any marked outliers that needed to be reanalysed. No strongly deviating outliers were detected and reanalysed. For the study presented in paper IV we chose to run all samples in duplicate to increase precision.

Notably, the inter-assay variation was much higher in the trial presented in Paper I

than in the trials presented in Paper II and Paper IV. This was likely because multiple engineers had contributed to the ELISA-analyses in the trial presented in Paper I, whereas all analyses were performed by the same engineer in the two last trials.

#### 5.4.2 Factors Affecting Absorption from the IP Cavity

Local degradation or formation of drug-containing loculaments in the IP cavity may have reduced or delayed the absorption of glucagon. Direct drug infusion into the portal vein would have given a more precise estimate of the first-pass metabolism of glucagon, which was the aim of Paper II. However, since intraportal administration would be dangerous and not a viable treatment option in humans, we relied on IP administration to gain information on other relevant aspects for the possible use of glucagon in a bihormonal IP artificial pancreas.

# 5.4.3 General Anaesthesia

Prolonged anaesthesia is highly unphysiological and may induce changes in circulation and metabolism (194). Pigs undergoing prolonged anaesthesia may accumulate IP fluid, which possibly could influence drug absorption from the IP cavity (195). This phenomenon was encountered as a problem in an early pig trial by APT, and the protocol was changed to include larger (older) animals and reduce the amount of IV fluid administered to the pigs in later trials (196). These adjustments seem to have resolved the issue, and we did not observe pronounced accumulation of IP fluid in the pig experiments presented in this thesis. However, we regard it as likely that the amount of fluid could have been mildly increased.

Narcosis, prolonged supine positioning, and the trauma related to surgical procedures could potentially have affected the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of both insulin and glucagon during the trials. In addition, four of the drugs that was used in the pig trials (azaperone, thiopental, ketamine, and isoflurane) are known to affect glucose metabolism (197-202).

#### 5.4.4 Repeated Glucagon Administrations

In the study in presented in Paper II, the pigs received three glucagon boluses in one study day. Reduced effectiveness of consecutive doses of glucagon has been observed in healthy volunteers, possibly because of glycogen depletion (203). However, other studies on human subjects with DM1, and a previous pig study conducted by APT, detected no association between glucose response and bolus number (138, 162, 204). In the study presented in Paper II, the pigs received continuous infusions of insulin aspart and glucose solution to promote hepatic glycogenesis and reduce the risk of glycogen depletion.

#### 5.4.5 Small Sample Size

The studies included in this thesis were planned as pilot studies that should be followed by larger, more robustly designed, and preferably human, trials.

In line with the reduction-principle, we chose to use as few animals as possible in the trials based on power-calculations. Paper I, Paper II and Paper IV are based on data from 19, 12 and 12 pigs respectively. Some subjects had to be excluded from the analyses, which reduced the number even further. In summary, all studies included in this thesis have a relatively small sample size, which reduces the confidence level of the results.

# 6. Concluding Remarks

#### 6.1 Benefits of the Research

The papers included in this thesis are based on animal experiments. Consequently, the findings are not directly transferable to clinical practice. However, in a mediumand long-term perspective, these preclinical studies may contribute to further development of artificial pancreas technology.

The endeavour to develop a bihormonal IP artificial pancreas is controversial because of the inherent invasiveness of the approach. An increase in risk would only be acceptable if it resulted in pronounced benefits for patients in terms of optimised glucose control. Whether the reduction in systemic glucagon exposure that can be achieved through the IP approach provides any benefit for patients is uncertain. One can hypothesise that lower systemic insulin concentrations over time may reduce the risk of cardiovascular diseases. However, extensive studies conducted over many years in a substantial number of patients would be needed to verify this. At present, it seems that only a highly selected subgroup of patients, who cannot achieve reasonable glucose control with a SC artificial pancreas, are likely to be considered candidates for an IP artificial pancreas.

If glucagon can be used as a safe vasodilator that efficiently enhances SC insulin absorption in the postprandial period, it would be a disruptive new indication for the drug. This could potentially be a step towards radically improving the dynamics in SC artificial pancreata, making it possible to "close the loop" and liberate patients from the daily burden of diabetes management. Many aspects regarding the vasodilative properties of glucagon and the possible utilisation of micro-doses of glucagon in SC artificial pancreata remain to be explored. NTNU has filed a patent application related to this research, and some of the senior members of APT are among the inventors. As such, the studies conducted as part of this thesis could spur further clinical trials and ultimately result in a novel artificial pancreas device developed by the APT research group and NTNU.

#### 6.2 Past and Future Perspectives

The discovery of insulin changed DM1 from a deadly diagnosis to a manageable, chronic condition. With insulin, life could literally be injected back into critically ill patients, most of whom were children. It remains as one of the greatest triumphs of modern medicine.

Artificial pancreas technology can potentially improve the quality of life for patients with DM1. However, new innovations often require a high degree of vigilance and devotion from the user to function. The adverse effects of using such devices must be weighed against the possible improvements in glucose control and reduced risk of diabetes-related complications. Reaching a glycaemic target is not synonymous with having a fulfilling and pleasant life. Ultimately, patients may refuse impractical and life-constraining treatments, even if they are medically beneficial. As such, the goal of diabetes research must always be to develop technology and treatment options that empower patients, increase their freedom, and improve their quality of life. With that in mind, I end this thesis with the inspiring words of E. Perry McCullagh, the endocrinologist who first introduced the term artificial pancreas in 1959:

When all the molecules of all the hormones are dissected and all the portions of all their atoms can be placed and replaced at will, what then? There will still be human beings with their proteins, their loves, their fears, their ambitions, their anxieties and their deaths [...], let us never forget that we are working for the happiness of human beings (120).

# References

Atkinson MA, Eisenbarth GS, Michels AW. Type 1 Diabetes. *Lancet* (2014) 383(9911):69-82. Epub 2013/07/31. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(13)60591-7.

 Nasjonal Faglig Retningslinje for Diabetes: Helsedirektoratet [updated March 16, 2021; cited 2022 August 2]. Available from: https://www.helsedirektoratet.no/retningslinjer/diabetes.

3. Green A, Hede SM, Patterson CC, Wild SH, Imperatore G, Roglic G, et al. Type 1 Diabetes in 2017: Global Estimates of Incident and Prevalent Cases in Children and Adults. *Diabetologia* (2021) 64(12):2741-50. doi: 10.1007/s00125-021-05571-8.

 Liu J, Ren ZH, Qiang H, Wu J, Shen M, Zhang L, et al. Trends in the Incidence of Diabetes Mellitus: Results from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017 and Implications for Diabetes Mellitus Prevention. *BMC Public Health* (2020) 20(1):1415. Epub 20200917. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-09502-x.

5. Diabetes (Fact Sheet) World Health Organization Database (online): World Health Organization [updated November 10, 2021; cited 2022 June 29]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/diabetes</u>.

6. Diabetes i Norge, Folkehelserapporten: Folkehelseinstituttet [updated May 31, 2021; cited 2022 June 29]. Available from: <u>https://www.fhi.no/nettpub/hin/ikke-smittsomme/diabetes/</u>.

 Pearson JA, McKinney EF, Walker LSK. 100 Years Post-Insulin: Immunotherapy as the Next Frontier in Type 1 Diabetes. *Immunother Adv* (2021) 1(1):ltab024. Epub 20211124. doi: 10.1093/immadv/ltab024.

Type 2 Diabetes: Prevention in People at High Risk (Nice Guideline).
 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence [cited October 11, 2022].
 Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ph38/resources/type-2-diabetes-prevention-in-people-at-high-risk-pdf-1996304192197</u>.

9. Blood Sugar Level Ranges. Diabetes.co.uk [cited October 12, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.diabetes.co.uk/diabetes\_care/blood-sugar-level-ranges.html</u>.  Battelino T, Danne T, Bergenstal RM, Amiel SA, Beck R, Biester T, et al. Clinical Targets for Continuous Glucose Monitoring Data Interpretation: Recommendations from the International Consensus on Time in Range. *Diabetes Care* (2019) 42(8):1593-603. doi: 10.2337/dci19-0028.

11. Secrest AM, Washington RE, Orchard TJ. Mortality in Type 1 Diabetes. In: Cowie CC, Casagrande SS, Menke A, Cissell MA, Eberhardt MS, Meigs JB, et al., editors. *Diabetes in America*. Bethesda (MD): National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (US) (2018).

Gagnum V, Stene LC, Jenssen TG, Berteussen LM, Sandvik L, Joner G, et al. Causes of Death in Childhood-Onset Type 1 Diabetes: Long-Term Follow-Up. *Diabet Med* (2017) 34(1):56-63. Epub 20160407. doi: 10.1111/dme.13114.

13. Vargas E, Podder V, Carrillo Sepulveda MA. Physiology, Glucose Transporter Type 4. *Statpearls*. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing

Copyright © 2022, StatPearls Publishing LLC. (2022).

 Cooperberg BA, Cryer PE. Insulin Reciprocally Regulates Glucagon Secretion in Humans. *Diabetes* (2010) 59(11):2936-40. Epub 20100823. doi: 10.2337/db10-0728.

15. Diamond MP, Hallarman L, Starick-Zych K, Jones TW, Connolly-Howard M, Tamborlane WV, et al. Suppression of Counterregulatory Hormone Response to Hypoglycemia by Insulin Per Se. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1991) 72(6):1388-90. doi: 10.1210/jcem-72-6-1388.

16. Diabetic Ketoacidosis and Hyperosmolar Hyperglycemic State in Adults: Epidemiology and Pathogenesis. UpToDate [cited September 21, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.uptodate.com/contents/diabetic-ketoacidosis-and-hyperosmolarhyperglycemic-state-in-adults-epidemiology-and-</u>

pathogenesis?search=diabetic%20ketoacidosis&source=search\_result&selectedTitle =5~150&usage\_type=default&display\_rank=5.

17. Bruck E, Macgillivray MH, Voorhess ML. Stress Hormones in Diabetic Ketoacidosis. *Pediatric Research* (1977) 11(4):423-. doi: 10.1203/00006450-197704000-00324.

18. Gosmanov AR, Gosmanova EO, Kitabchi AE. Hyperglycemic Crises: Diabetic Ketoacidosis and Hyperglycemic Hyperosmolar State. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, Chrousos G, de Herder WW, Dhatariya K, et al., editors. *Endotext*. South Dartmouth (MA): MDText.com, Inc.

Copyright © 2000-2022, MDText.com, Inc. (2000).

 Kitabchi AE, Nyenwe EA. Hyperglycemic Crises in Diabetes Mellitus:
 Diabetic Ketoacidosis and Hyperglycemic Hyperosmolar State. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am* (2006) 35(4):725-51, viii. doi: 10.1016/j.ecl.2006.09.006.

20. Modi A, Agrawal A, Morgan F. Euglycemic Diabetic Ketoacidosis: A Review. *Curr Diabetes Rev* (2017) 13(3):315-21. doi:

10.2174/1573399812666160421121307.

21. Diabetic Ketoacidosis and Hyperosmolar Hyperglycemic State in Adults: Clinical Features, Evaluation, and Diagnosis. UpToDate [cited September 16, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.uptodate.com/contents/diabetic-ketoacidosis-</u> <u>and-hyperosmolar-hyperglycemic-state-in-adults-clinical-features-evaluation-and-</u> <u>diagnosis?sectionName=Serum%20glucose&search=diabetic%20ketoacidosis&topi</u> <u>cRef=1795&anchor=H11&source=see\_link#H11</u>.

22. Cryer PE. Hypoglycemia, Functional Brain Failure, and Brain Death. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117(4):868-70. doi: 10.1172/jci31669.

23. Mergenthaler P, Lindauer U, Dienel GA, Meisel A. Sugar for the Brain: The Role of Glucose in Physiological and Pathological Brain Function. *Trends Neurosci* (2013) 36(10):587-97. Epub 20130820. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2013.07.001.

24. Cryer PE. Hypoglycemia in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am* (2010) 39(3):641-54. doi: 10.1016/j.ecl.2010.05.003.

25. Physiologic Response to Hypoglycemia in Normal Subjects and Patients with Diabetes Mellitus. UpToDate [cited September 15, 2022]. Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/physiologic-response-to-hypoglycemia-innormal-subjects-and-patients-with-diabetes-mellitus?sectionName=Hypoglycemiaassociated%20autonomic%20failure&search=hypoglycemia%20unawareness&topi cRef=1763&anchor=H12&source=see\_link#H12. 26. Chung ST, Haymond MW. Minimizing Morbidity of Hypoglycemia in Diabetes: A Review of Mini-Dose Glucagon. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2015) 9(1):44-51. Epub 2014/08/28. doi: 10.1177/1932296814547518.

27. Gerich JE, Langlois M, Noacco C, Karam JH, Forsham PH. Lack of Glucagon Response to Hypoglycemia in Diabetes: Evidence for an Intrinsic Pancreatic Alpha Cell Defect. *Science* (1973) 182(4108):171-3. Epub 1973/10/12. doi: 10.1126/science.182.4108.171.

28. Haymond MW, Liu J, Bispham J, Hickey A, McAuliffe-Fogarty AH. Use of Glucagon in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes. *Clin Diabetes* (2019) 37(2):162-6. Epub 2019/05/07. doi: 10.2337/cd18-0028.

29. Cryer PE. Mechanisms of Hypoglycemia-Associated Autonomic Failure in Diabetes. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 369(4):362-72. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1215228.

30. Yale J-F. Nocturnal Hypoglycemia in Patients with Insulin-Treated Diabetes. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* (2004) 65:S41-S6. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2004.07.007</u>.

31. Glucose Concentrations of Less Than 3.0 Mmol/L (54 Mg/Dl) Should Be Reported in Clinical Trials: A Joint Position Statement of the American Diabetes Association and the European Association for the Study of Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2017) 40(1):155-7. Epub 20161121. doi: 10.2337/dc16-2215.

32. Martín-Timón I, Del Cañizo-Gómez FJ. Mechanisms of Hypoglycemia Unawareness and Implications in Diabetic Patients. *World J Diabetes* (2015) 6(7):912-26. doi: 10.4239/wjd.v6.i7.912.

33. Geddes J, Schopman JE, Zammitt NN, Frier BM. Prevalence of Impaired Awareness of Hypoglycaemia in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabet Med* (2008) 25(4):501-4. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2008.02413.x.

34. Ly TT, Gallego PH, Davis EA, Jones TW. Impaired Awareness of Hypoglycemia in a Population-Based Sample of Children and Adolescents with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32(10):1802-6. Epub 20090708. doi: 10.2337/dc09-0541.

35. Szadkowska A, Czyżewska K, Pietrzak I, Mianowska B, Jarosz-Chobot P, Myśliwiec M. Hypoglycaemia Unawareness in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes.

Pediatr Endocrinol Diabetes Metab (2018) 2018(3):126-34. doi:

10.5114/pedm.2018.80994.

36. Chatwin H, Broadley M, Valdersdorf Jensen M, Hendrieckx C, Carlton J, Heller S, et al. 'Never Again Will I Be Carefree': A Qualitative Study of the Impact of Hypoglycemia on Quality of Life among Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care* (2021) 9(1). doi: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2021-002322.

37. Zhang Y, Li S, Zou Y, Wu X, Bi Y, Zhang L, et al. Fear of Hypoglycemia in Patients with Type 1 and 2 Diabetes: A Systematic Review. *J Clin Nurs* (2020). Epub 2020/10/23. doi: 10.1111/jocn.15538.

38. Glycemic Control and Vascular Complications in Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus.UpToDate [cited September 15, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.uptodate.com/contents/glycemic-control-and-vascular-complicationsin-type-1-diabetes-

mellitus?search=diabetes%20vascular%20complications%20type%201&source=sea rch\_result&selectedTitle=1~150&usage\_type=default&display\_rank=1.

39. Keenan HA, Costacou T, Sun JK, Doria A, Cavellerano J, Coney J, et al. Clinical Factors Associated with Resistance to Microvascular Complications in Diabetic Patients of Extreme Disease Duration: The 50-Year Medalist Study. *Diabetes Care* (2007) 30(8):1995-7. doi: 10.2337/dc06-2222.

40. Insulins General Statement. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists [cited April 19, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.medicinescomplete.com/#/content/ahfs/a382933?hspl=Insulins&hspl= general&hspl=statement.

41. Nathan DM, Genuth S, Lachin J, Cleary P, Crofford O, Davis M, et al. The Effect of Intensive Treatment of Diabetes on the Development and Progression of Long-Term Complications in Insulin-Dependent Diabetes Mellitus. *N Engl J Med* (1993) 329(14):977-86. doi: 10.1056/nejm199309303291401.

42. Nathan DM. Realising the Long-Term Promise of Insulin Therapy: The Dcct/Edic Study. *Diabetologia* (2021) 64(5):1049-58. Epub 20210206. doi: 10.1007/s00125-021-05397-4.

43. The Relationship of Glycemic Exposure (Hba1c) to the Risk of Development and Progression of Retinopathy in the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial. *Diabetes* (1995) 44(8):968-83.

44. Effect of Intensive Therapy on the Microvascular Complications of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. *Jama* (2002) 287(19):2563-9. doi: 10.1001/jama.287.19.2563.

45. Reichard P. Risk Factors for Progression of Microvascular Complications in the Stockholm Diabetes Intervention Study (Sdis). *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (1992) 16(2):151-6. doi: 10.1016/0168-8227(92)90087-8.

46. Reichard P, Pihl M, Rosenqvist U, Sule J. Complications in Iddm Are Caused by Elevated Blood Glucose Level: The Stockholm Diabetes Intervention Study (Sdis) at 10-Year Follow Up. *Diabetologia* (1996) 39(12):1483-8. doi: 10.1007/s001250050602.

47. Beckman JA, Creager MA, Libby P. Diabetes and Atherosclerosis:
Epidemiology, Pathophysiology, and Management. *Jama* (2002) 287(19):2570-81.
doi: 10.1001/jama.287.19.2570.

48. Orchard TJ, Forrest KY, Kuller LH, Becker DJ. Lipid and Blood Pressure
Treatment Goals for Type 1 Diabetes: 10-Year Incidence Data from the Pittsburgh
Epidemiology of Diabetes Complications Study. *Diabetes Care* (2001) 24(6):10539. doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.6.1053.

49. Holt RIG, DeVries JH, Hess-Fischl A, Hirsch IB, Kirkman MS, Klupa T, et al. The Management of Type 1 Diabetes in Adults. A Consensus Report by the American Diabetes Association (Ada) and the European Association for the Study of Diabetes (Easd). *Diabetes Care* (2021) 44(11):2589-625. doi: 10.2337/dci21-0043.

50. Paschou SA, Papadopoulou-Marketou N, Chrousos GP, Kanaka-Gantenbein
C. On Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus Pathogenesis. *Endocr Connect* (2018) 7(1):R38R46. Epub 2017/12/02. doi: 10.1530/EC-17-0347.

Karamitsos DT. The Story of Insulin Discovery. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (2011) 93 Suppl 1:S2-8. Epub 2011/09/01. doi: 10.1016/s0168-8227(11)70007-9.

Tibaldi JM. Evolution of Insulin: From Human to Analog. *Am J Med* (2014)
 127(10 Suppl):S25-38. Epub 2014/10/06. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2014.07.005.
53. Fonte P, Araújo F, Reis S, Sarmento B. Oral Insulin Delivery: How Far Are
We? *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2013) 7(2):520-31. Epub 20130301. doi:
10.1177/193229681300700228.

Shah RB, Patel M, Maahs DM, Shah VN. Insulin Delivery Methods: Past,
Present and Future. *Int J Pharm Investig* (2016) 6(1):1-9. doi: 10.4103/2230-973x.176456.

55. Gast K, Schüler A, Wolff M, Thalhammer A, Berchtold H, Nagel N, et al. Rapid-Acting and Human Insulins: Hexamer Dissociation Kinetics Upon Dilution of the Pharmaceutical Formulation. *Pharm Res* (2017) 34(11):2270-86. Epub 20170731. doi: 10.1007/s11095-017-2233-0.

56. Gradel AKJ, Porsgaard T, Lykkesfeldt J, Seested T, Gram-Nielsen S,
Kristensen NR, et al. Factors Affecting the Absorption of Subcutaneously
Administered Insulin: Effect on Variability. *J Diabetes Res* (2018) 2018:1205217121. doi: 10.1155/2018/1205121.

57. The Norwegian Medicines Agency Medicine Database. The Norwegian Medicines Agency [cited April 29, 2021]. Available from: https://www.legemiddelsok.no.

58. Bott U, Ebrahim S, Hirschberger S, Skovlund SE. Effect of the Rapid-Acting Insulin Analogue Insulin Aspart on Quality of Life and Treatment Satisfaction in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabet Med* (2003) 20(8):626-34. doi: 10.1046/j.1464-5491.2003.01010.x.

59. Hartman I. Insulin Analogs: Impact on Treatment Success, Satisfaction,
Quality of Life, and Adherence. *Clin Med Res* (2008) 6(2):54-67. Epub 20080918.
doi: 10.3121/cmr.2008.793.

60. Kildegaard J, Buckley ST, Nielsen RH, Povlsen GK, Seested T, Ribel U, et al. Elucidating the Mechanism of Absorption of Fast-Acting Insulin Aspart: The Role of Niacinamide. *Pharm Res* (2019) 36(3):49. Epub 20190211. doi: 10.1007/s11095-019-2578-7.

61. Leohr J, Dellva MA, Carter K, LaBell E, Linnebjerg H. Ultra Rapid Lispro (Urli) Accelerates Insulin Lispro Absorption and Insulin Action Vs Humalog(®)Consistently across Study Populations: A Pooled Analysis of Pharmacokinetic and

Glucodynamic Data. *Clin Pharmacokinet* (2021) 60(11):1423-34. Epub 20210527. doi: 10.1007/s40262-021-01030-0.

62. Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal Insulin Administration in Pigs: Effect on Circulating Insulin and Glucose Levels. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care* (2021) 9(1). Epub 2021/01/17. doi: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2020-001929.

Najjar SM, Perdomo G. Hepatic Insulin Clearance: Mechanism and
Physiology (*Bethesda*) (2019) 34(3):198-215. Epub 2019/04/11. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00048.2018.

64. Madison LL, Unger RH. The Physiologic Significance of the Secretion of Endogenous Insulin into the Portal Circulation. I. Comparison of the Effects of Glucagon-Free Insulin Adminstered Via the Portal Vein and Via a Peripheral Vein on the Magnitude of Hypoglycemia and Peripheral Glucose Utilization. *J Clin Invest* (1958) 37(5):631-9. doi: 10.1172/jci103646.

65. Hall JE, Brands MW, Zappe DH, Alonso Galicia M. Insulin Resistance,
Hyperinsulinemia, and Hypertension: Causes, Consequences, or Merely
Correlations? *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* (1995) 208(4):317-29. doi:
10.3181/00379727-208-43862b.

66. Thomas DD, Corkey BE, Istfan NW, Apovian CM. Hyperinsulinemia: An Early Indicator of Metabolic Dysfunction. *J Endocr Soc* (2019) 3(9):1727-47. Epub 20190724. doi: 10.1210/js.2019-00065.

67. Lakka HM, Lakka TA, Tuomilehto J, Sivenius J, Salonen JT.
Hyperinsulinemia and the Risk of Cardiovascular Death and Acute Coronary and Cerebrovascular Events in Men: The Kuopio Ischaemic Heart Disease Risk Factor Study. *Arch Intern Med* (2000) 160(8):1160-8. doi: 10.1001/archinte.160.8.1160.

Insulin Aspart. Clinical Pharmacology 2021 Database. Elsevier, Inc [cited April 29, 2021]. Available from: <u>https://www.clinicalkey.com/pharmacology/login</u>.
 Insulin Lispro. Clinical Pharmacology 2021 Database. Elsevier, Inc [cited April 29, 2021]. Available from: <u>https://www.clinicalkey.com/pharmacology/login</u>.

70. Insulin Glulisine. Clinical Pharmacology 2021 Database. Elsevier, Inc [cited April 29, 2021]. Available from:

https://www.clinicalkey.com/pharmacology/login.

von Mach MA, Brinkmann C, Hansen T, Weilemann LS, Beyer J.
Differences in Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Insulin Lispro and
Aspart in Healthy Volunteers. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes* (2002) 110(8):416-9.
doi: 10.1055/s-2002-36428.

72. Heinemann L, Woodworth J. Pharmacokinetics and Glucodynamics of Insulin Lispro. *Drugs of Today* (1998) 34:23-36.

Tindholm A, Jacobsen LV. Clinical Pharmacokinetics and
Pharmacodynamics of Insulin Aspart. *Clin Pharmacokinet* (2001) 40(9):641-59.
doi: 10.2165/00003088-200140090-00002.

74. Rave K, Klein O, Frick AD, Becker RH. Advantage of Premeal-Injected Insulin Glulisine Compared with Regular Human Insulin in Subjects with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2006) 29(8):1812-7. doi: 10.2337/dc06-0383.

75. Heinemann L, Muchmore DB. Ultrafast-Acting Insulins: State of the Art. J Diabetes Sci Technol (2012) 6(4):728-42. Epub 20120701. doi: 10.1177/193229681200600402.

76. Bantle JP, Neal L, Frankamp LM. Effects of the Anatomical Region Used for Insulin Injections on Glycemia in Type I Diabetes Subjects. *Diabetes Care* (1993) 16(12):1592-7. doi: 10.2337/diacare.16.12.1592.

77. Binder C. Absorption of Injected Insulin. A Clinical-Pharmacological Study. *Acta Pharmacol Toxicol (Copenh)* (1969) 27 Suppl 2:1-84. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0773.1969.tb03069.x.

78. Vora JP, Burch A, Peters JR, Owens DR. Relationship between Absorption of Radiolabeled Soluble Insulin, Subcutaneous Blood Flow, and Anthropometry. *Diabetes Care* (1992) 15(11):1484-93. doi: 10.2337/diacare.15.11.1484.

79. El-Laboudi AH, Oliver N. Towards a Physiological Prandial Insulin Profile: Enhancement of Subcutaneously Injected Prandial Insulin Using Local Warming Devices. *Diabetes therapy : research, treatment and education of diabetes and*  *related disorders* (2015) 6(3):257-72. Epub 2015/09/02. doi: 10.1007/s13300-015-0125-z.

Ahrén B. Glucagon--Early Breakthroughs and Recent Discoveries. *Peptides* (2015) 67:74-81. Epub 20150323. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2015.03.011.

Downes MA. Glucagon. *Emergency Medicine* (2003) 15(5-6):480-5. doi: 10.1046/j.1442-2026.2003.00506.x.

Knop FK. Eje Prize 2018: A Gut Feeling About Glucagon. *Eur J Endocrinol* (2018) 178(6):R267-R80. Epub 2018/04/22. doi: 10.1530/EJE-18-0197.

83. Yosten GLC. Alpha Cell Dysfunction in Type 1 Diabetes. *Peptides* (2018) 100:54-60. Epub 2018/02/08. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2017.12.001.

Walker JN, Ramracheya R, Zhang Q, Johnson PR, Braun M, Rorsman P.
Regulation of Glucagon Secretion by Glucose: Paracrine, Intrinsic or Both? *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2011) 13 Suppl 1:95-105. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1326.2011.01450.x.

85. Glucagon. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists (ASHP) [cited May 20, 2020]. Available from: <u>http://www.medicinescomplete.com/</u>

Glucagon. Clinical Pharmacology 2020 Database. Elsevier, Inc [cited May 20, 2020]. Available from: <u>https://www.clinicalkey.com/pharmacology/login</u>.

87. Hypoglycemia in Adults with Diabetes Mellitus. UpToDate [cited September 28, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.uptodate.com/contents/hypoglycemia-in-adults-with-diabetesmellitus?search=hypoglycemia&source=search\_result&selectedTitle=3~150&usage \_type=default&display\_rank=3#H28.

 Ranjan A. Glucagon Treatment in Type 1 Diabetes -with Focus on Restoring Plasma Glucose During Mild Hypoglycemia<sup>[P]</sup>. *Dan Med J* (2018) 65(2). Epub 2018/02/03.

89. Mühlhauser I, Koch J, Berger M. Pharmacokinetics and Bioavailability of Injected Glucagon: Differences between Intramuscular, Subcutaneous, and Intravenous Administration. *Diabetes Care* (1985) 8(1):39-42. Epub 1985/01/01. doi: 10.2337/diacare.8.1.39.

90. Slama G, Bennis D, Zirinis P. Modes of Glucagon Administration. In: PJ L, editor. *Lefebvre*. Springer (2012). p. 159-69.

Story LH, Wilson LM. New Developments in Glucagon Treatment for Hypoglycemia. *Drugs* (2022) 82(11):1179-91. Epub 20220806. doi: 10.1007/s40265-022-01754-8.

92. Hartley M, Thomsett MJ, Cotterill AM. Mini-Dose Glucagon Rescue for Mild Hypoglycaemia in Children with Type 1 Diabetes: The Brisbane Experience. *J Paediatr Child Health* (2006) 42(3):108-11. Epub 2006/03/03. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1754.2006.00807.x.

93. Haymond MW, DuBose SN, Rickels MR, Wolpert H, Shah VN, Sherr JL, et al. Efficacy and Safety of Mini-Dose Glucagon for Treatment of Nonsevere Hypoglycemia in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2017) 102(8):2994-3001. Epub 2017/06/08. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00591.

94. Haymond MW, Redondo MJ, McKay S, Cummins MJ, Newswanger B,
Kinzell J, et al. Nonaqueous, Mini-Dose Glucagon for Treatment of Mild
Hypoglycemia in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes: A Dose-Seeking Study. *Diabetes Care* (2016) 39(3):465-8. Epub 2016/02/11. doi: 10.2337/dc15-2124.

95. Farah AE. Glucagon and the Circulation. *Pharmacol Rev* (1983) 35(3):181-217.

96. Sélley E, Kun S, Szijártó IA, Kertész M, Wittmann I, Molnár GA.
Vasodilator Effect of Glucagon: Receptorial Crosstalk among Glucagon, Glp-1, and
Receptor for Glucagon and Glp-1. *Horm Metab Res* (2016) 48(7):476-83. Epub
20160314. doi: 10.1055/s-0042-101794.

97. Simmons KL, Williams G. Attempts to Accelerate Glucagon Absorption:
Effects of Adding a Vasodilator and of Injection Using a 'Sprinkler' Needle. *European journal of clinical investigation* (1992) 22(6):434-7. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.1992.tb01486.x.

 Åm MK, Munkerud EY, Berge MH, Christiansen SC, Carlsen SM. The Effect of Glucagon on Local Subcutaneous Blood Flow in Non-Diabetic Volunteers; a Proof-of-Concept Study. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2022) 926:175045. Epub 20220521. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2022.175045. 99. Funtanilla VD, Candidate P, Caliendo T, Hilas O. Continuous Glucose Monitoring: A Review of Available Systems. *P t* (2019) 44(9):550-3.

100. Schmelzeisen-Redeker G, Schoemaker M, Kirchsteiger H, Freckmann G, Heinemann L, Del Re L. Time Delay of Cgm Sensors: Relevance, Causes, and Countermeasures. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2015) 9(5):1006-15. Epub 20150804. doi: 10.1177/1932296815590154.

Benkhadra K, Alahdab F, Tamhane S, Wang Z, Prokop LJ, Hirsch IB, et al.
Real-Time Continuous Glucose Monitoring in Type 1 Diabetes: A Systematic
Review and Individual Patient Data Meta-Analysis. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* (2017)
86(3):354-60. Epub 20170116. doi: 10.1111/cen.13290.

102. Løvaas KF, Madsen TV, Tollånes MC, Ernes T, Ueland GÅ, Cooper J. Norsk Diabetesregister for Voksne, årsrapport 2021: Noklus (2022). Available from: <u>https://www.noklus.no/media/ijebleoy/type1\_a-rsrapport-norsk-</u> diabetesregister-for-voksne-2021.pdf.

103. Rodbard D. Continuous Glucose Monitoring: A Review of Successes,
Challenges, and Opportunities. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2016) 18 Suppl 2(Suppl 2):S3-s13. doi: 10.1089/dia.2015.0417.

Basu A, Dube S, Veettil S, Slama M, Kudva YC, Peyser T, et al. Time Lag of Glucose from Intravascular to Interstitial Compartment in Type 1 Diabetes. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2015) 9(1):63-8. Epub 20141010. doi: 10.1177/1932296814554797.

105. Siegmund T, Heinemann L, Kolassa R, Thomas A. Discrepancies between Blood Glucose and Interstitial Glucose-Technological Artifacts or Physiology: Implications for Selection of the Appropriate Therapeutic Target. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2017) 11(4):766-72. Epub 20170321. doi: 10.1177/1932296817699637.
106. Pozzilli P, Battelino T, Danne T, Hovorka R, Jarosz-Chobot P, Renard E. Continuous Subcutaneous Insulin Infusion in Diabetes: Patient Populations, Safety, Efficacy, and Pharmacoeconomics. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2016) 32(1):21-39. Epub 2015/04/14. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.2653.

107. Ramchandani N, Ellis MK, Jain S, Bhandari S, Anhalt H, Maclaren NK, etal. Basal Insulin Requirements on Continuous Subcutaneous Insulin Infusion

During the First 12 Months after Diagnosis of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2010) 4(3):610-4. Epub 20100501. doi:

10.1177/193229681000400315.

108. Bruk av insulinpumpe ved diabetes type 1: Helsedirektoratet [cited 2022 September 23]. Available from:

https://www.helsedirektoratet.no/retningslinjer/diabetes/behandling-medblodsukkersenkende-legemidler-ved-diabetes/insulinbehandling-ogbehandlingsmal-ved-diabetes-type-1/bruk-av-insulinpumpe-ved-diabetes-type-1#referere.

109. Rieger C, Kurz K, Mueller-Hoffmann W, Gehr B, Liebl A. New Design of a Percutaneous Port System for Continuous Intraperitoneal Insulin Infusion. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2019) 13(6):1158-60. Epub 20190613. doi: 10.1177/1932296819855425.

Solass W, Horvath P, Struller F, Königsrainer I, Beckert S, Königsrainer A, et al. Functional Vascular Anatomy of the Peritoneum in Health and Disease. *Pleura Peritoneum* (2016) 1(3):145-58. Epub 20161004. doi: 10.1515/pp-2016-0015.

111. Lukas G, Brindle SD, Greengard P. The Route of Absorption of Intraperitoneally Administered Compounds. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (1971) 178(3):562-4. Epub 1971/09/01.

112. Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Carlsen SM, Fougner AL, Christiansen SC. The Metabolic Effects of Continous Intra-Peritoneal Insulin Infusion, a Systematic Review. *Advanced Technologies & Treatments for Diabetes*; Madrid(2020).

113. Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC.
Physiological Effects of Intraperitoneal Versus Subcutaneous Insulin Infusion in
Patients with Diabetes Mellitus Type 1: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLoS One* (2021) 16(4):e0249611. Epub 2021/04/14. doi:

10.1371/journal.pone.0249611.

114. Olsen CL, Chan E, Turner DS, Iravani M, Nagy M, Selam JL, et al. Insulin Antibody Responses after Long-Term Intraperitoneal Insulin Administration Via Implantable Programmable Insulin Delivery Systems. *Diabetes Care* (1994) 17(3):169-76. doi: 10.2337/diacare.17.3.169.

115. Renard E. Insulin Delivery Route for the Artificial Pancreas: Subcutaneous, Intraperitoneal, or Intravenous? Pros and Cons. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2008)
2(4):735-8. doi: 10.1177/193229680800200429.

116. Foster NC, Beck RW, Miller KM, Clements MA, Rickels MR, DiMeglio
LA, et al. State of Type 1 Diabetes Management and Outcomes from the T1d
Exchange in 2016-2018. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2019) 21(2):66-72. Epub
20190118. doi: 10.1089/dia.2018.0384.

117. Alvarado-Martel D, Velasco R, Sánchez-Hernández RM, Carrillo A, Nóvoa FJ, Wägner AM. Quality of Life and Type 1 Diabetes: A Study Assessing Patients' Perceptions and Self-Management Needs. *Patient Prefer Adherence* (2015) 9:1315-23. Epub 2015/09/24. doi: 10.2147/ppa.S87310.

Schram MT, Baan CA, Pouwer F. Depression and Quality of Life in
Patients with Diabetes: A Systematic Review from the European Depression in
Diabetes (Edid) Research Consortium. *Curr Diabetes Rev* (2009) 5(2):112-9. doi:
10.2174/157339909788166828.

Peyser T, Dassau E, Breton M, Skyler JS. The Artificial Pancreas: Current Status and Future Prospects in the Management of Diabetes. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2014) 1311:102-23. Epub 2014/04/15. doi: 10.1111/nyas.12431.

120. McCullagh EP. Hormones--Whence and Whither. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1959) 19:1563-74. doi: 10.1210/jcem-19-12-1563.

121. Christiansen JS, Svendsen PA, Deckert T. Insulin Treatment and State of Control before, During, and after Connection to a Glucose Controlled Insulin Infusion System (Biostator). *Horm Metab Res Suppl* (1979) (8):131-4.

122. Bekiari E, Kitsios K, Thabit H, Tauschmann M, Athanasiadou E, Karagiannis T, et al. Artificial Pancreas Treatment for Outpatients with Type 1 Diabetes: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Bmj* (2018) 361:k1310. Epub 20180418. doi: 10.1136/bmj.k1310. Pallayova M, Taheri S. Targeting Diabetes Distress: The Missing Piece of the Successful Type 1 Diabetes Management Puzzle. *Diabetes Spectr* (2014)
27(2):143-9. doi: 10.2337/diaspect.27.2.143.

Blauw H, Onvlee AJ, Klaassen M, van Bon AC, DeVries JH. Fully Closed
Loop Glucose Control with a Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas in Adults with Type 1
Diabetes: An Outpatient, Randomized, Crossover Trial. *Diabetes Care* (2021)
44(3):836-8. Epub 20210104. doi: 10.2337/dc20-2106.

125. van Veldhuisen CL, Latenstein AEJ, Blauw H, Vlaskamp LB, Klaassen M,
Lips DJ, et al. Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas with Closed-Loop Glucose Control
Vs Current Diabetes Care after Total Pancreatectomy: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Surg* (2022). Epub 20220907. doi: 10.1001/jamasurg.2022.3702.

126. Knebel T, Neumiller JJ. Medtronic Minimed 670g Hybrid Closed-Loop System. *Clin Diabetes* (2019) 37(1):94-5. doi: 10.2337/cd18-0067.

127. Pease A, Lo C, Earnest A, Kiriakova V, Liew D, Zoungas S. Time in Range for Multiple Technologies in Type 1 Diabetes: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis. *Diabetes Care* (2020) 43(8):1967-75. doi: 10.2337/dc19-1785.

128. Christiansen SC, Fougner AL, Stavdahl Ø, Kölle K, Ellingsen R, Carlsen SM. A Review of the Current Challenges Associated with the Development of an Artificial Pancreas by a Double Subcutaneous Approach. *Diabetes Ther* (2017) 8(3):489-506. Epub 20170513. doi: 10.1007/s13300-017-0263-6.

129. Gingras V, Taleb N, Roy-Fleming A, Legault L, Rabasa-Lhoret R. The Challenges of Achieving Postprandial Glucose Control Using Closed-Loop Systems in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2018) 20(2):245-56. Epub 20170810. doi: 10.1111/dom.13052.

130. Biester T, Tauschmann M, Chobot A, Kordonouri O, Danne T, Kapellen T, et al. The Automated Pancreas: A Review of Technologies and Clinical Practice.*Diabetes Obes Metab* (2022) 24 Suppl 1:43-57. Epub 20211114. doi:

10.1111/dom.14576.

131. Carlson AL, Sherr JL, Shulman DI, Garg SK, Pop-Busui R, Bode BW, et al. Safety and Glycemic Outcomes During the Minimed<sup>™</sup> Advanced Hybrid Closed-Loop System Pivotal Trial in Adolescents and Adults with Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2022) 24(3):178-89. Epub 20211116. doi: 10.1089/dia.2021.0319.

132. Fang Z, Liu M, Tao J, Li C, Zou F, Zhang W. Efficacy and Safety of Closed-Loop Insulin Delivery Versus Sensor-Augmented Pump in the Treatment of Adults with Type 1 Diabetes: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized-Controlled Trials. *J Endocrinol Invest* (2022) 45(3):471-81. Epub 20210917. doi: 10.1007/s40618-021-01674-6.

133. McAuley SA, Lee MH, Paldus B, Vogrin S, de Bock MI, Abraham MB, et al. Six Months of Hybrid Closed-Loop Versus Manual Insulin Delivery with Fingerprick Blood Glucose Monitoring in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes: A Randomized, Controlled Trial. *Diabetes Care* (2020) 43(12):3024-33. Epub 20201014. doi: 10.2337/dc20-1447.

134. Moon SJ, Jung I, Park CY. Current Advances of Artificial Pancreas
Systems: A Comprehensive Review of the Clinical Evidence. *Diabetes Metab J* (2021) 45(6):813-39. Epub 20211122. doi: 10.4093/dmj.2021.0177.

135. Bode B, Carlson A, Liu R, Hardy T, Bergenstal R, Boyd J, et al. Ultrarapid Lispro Demonstrates Similar Time in Target Range to Lispro with a Hybrid Closed-Loop System. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2021) 23(12):828-36. Epub 20211026. doi: 10.1089/dia.2021.0184.

136. Ozer K, Cooper AM, Ahn LP, Waggonner CR, Blevins TC. Fast Acting Insulin Aspart Compared with Insulin Aspart in the Medtronic 670g Hybrid Closed Loop System in Type 1 Diabetes: An Open Label Crossover Study. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2021) 23(4):286-92. Epub 20210308. doi: 10.1089/dia.2020.0500.

137. Hsu L, Buckingham B, Basina M, Ekhlaspour L, von Eyben R, Wang J, et al. Fast-Acting Insulin Aspart Use with the Minimed(Tm) 670g System. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2021) 23(1):1-7. doi: 10.1089/dia.2020.0083.

Blauw H, Wendl I, DeVries JH, Heise T, Jax T. Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Various Glucagon Dosages at Different Blood Glucose Levels. *Diabetes, obesity & metabolism* (2016) 18(1):34-9. doi: 10.1111/dom.12571. 139. Castle JR, Youssef JE, Branigan D, Newswanger B, Strange P, Cummins M, et al. Comparative Pharmacokinetic/Pharmacodynamic Study of Liquid Stable Glucagon Versus Lyophilized Glucagon in Type 1 Diabetes Subjects. *Journal of diabetes science and technology* (2016) 10(5):1101-7. doi: 10.1177/1932296816653141.

140. El Youssef J, Castle JR, Bakhtiani PA, Haidar A, Branigan DL, Breen M, et al. Quantification of the Glycemic Response to Microdoses of Subcutaneous
Glucagon at Varying Insulin Levels. *Diabetes care* (2014) 37(11):3054-60. doi: 10.2337/dc14-0803.

141. El-Khatib FH, Russell SJ, Nathan DM, Sutherlin RG, Damiano ER. A
Bihormonal Closed-Loop Artificial Pancreas for Type 1 Diabetes. *Sci Transl Med*(2010) 2(27):27ra. Epub 2010/04/16. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3000619.

142. Graf CJ, Woodworth JR, Seger ME, Holcombe JH, Bowsher RR, Lynch R. Pharmacokinetic and Glucodynamic Comparisons of Recombinant and Animal-Source Glucagon after Iv, Im, and Sc Injection in Healthy Volunteers. *Journal of pharmaceutical sciences* (1999) 88(10):991-5. doi: 10.1021/js99007p.

Hövelmann U, Bysted BV, Mouritzen U, Macchi F, Lamers D, Kronshage
B, et al. Pharmacokinetic and Pharmacodynamic Characteristics of Dasiglucagon, a
Novel Soluble and Stable Glucagon Analog. *Diabetes care* (2018) 41(3):531-7. doi:
10.2337/dc17-1402.

Hövelmann U, Olsen MB, Mouritzen U, Lamers D, Kronshage B, Heise T.
Low Doses of Dasiglucagon Consistently Increase Plasma Glucose Levels from
Hypoglycaemia and Euglycaemia in People with Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. *Diabetes, obesity & metabolism* (2019) 21(3):601-10. doi: 10.1111/dom.13562.

145. Ranjan A, Schmidt S, Madsbad S, Holst JJ, Nørgaard K. Effects of Subcutaneous, Low-Dose Glucagon on Insulin-Induced Mild Hypoglycaemia in Patients with Insulin Pump Treated Type 1 Diabetes. *Diabetes, obesity & metabolism* (2016) 18(4):410-8. doi: 10.1111/dom.12627.

146. El-Khatib FH, Balliro C, Hillard MA, Magyar KL, Ekhlaspour L, Sinha M, et al. Home Use of a Bihormonal Bionic Pancreas Versus Insulin Pump Therapy in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes: A Multicentre Randomised Crossover Trial. *Lancet* 

(2017) 389(10067):369-80. Epub 2016/12/23. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(16)32567-3.

147. Russell SJ, El-Khatib FH, Sinha M, Magyar KL, McKeon K, Goergen LG, et al. Outpatient Glycemic Control with a Bionic Pancreas in Type 1 Diabetes. *N Engl J Med* (2014) 371(4):313-25. Epub 20140615. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1314474.
148. Russell SJ, Hillard MA, Balliro C, Magyar KL, Selagamsetty R, Sinha M, et al. Day and Night Glycaemic Control with a Bionic Pancreas Versus Conventional Insulin Pump Therapy in Preadolescent Children with Type 1 Diabetes: A Randomised Crossover Trial. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2016) 4(3):233-43. Epub 20160203. doi: 10.1016/s2213-8587(15)00489-1.

Haidar A. Insulin-and-Glucagon Artificial Pancreas Versus Insulin-Alone
Artificial Pancreas: A Short Review. *Diabetes Spectr* (2019) 32(3):215-21. doi:
10.2337/ds18-0097.

150. Weisman A, Bai JW, Cardinez M, Kramer CK, Perkins BA. Effect of Artificial Pancreas Systems on Glycaemic Control in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Outpatient Randomised Controlled Trials. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2017) 5(7):501-12. Epub 20170519. doi: 10.1016/s2213-8587(17)30167-5.

151. Bakhtiani PA, Zhao LM, El Youssef J, Castle JR, Ward WK. A Review of Artificial Pancreas Technologies with an Emphasis on Bi-Hormonal Therapy. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2013) 15(12):1065-70. Epub 20130421. doi:

10.1111/dom.12107.

152. Glucagonoma and the Glucagonoma Syndrome. UpToDate [cited October 21, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.uptodate.com/contents/glucagonoma-and-the-glucagonoma-</u>

<u>syndrome?search=glucagonoma&source=search\_result&selectedTitle=1~26&usage</u> <u>type=default&display\_rank=1#H5</u>.

153. Liu JW, Qian YT, Ma DL. Necrolytic Migratory Erythema. *JAMA Dermatol* (2019) 155(10):1180. doi: 10.1001/jamadermatol.2019.1658.

154. Naets JP, Guns M. Inhibitory Effect of Glucagon on Erythropoiesis. *Blood* (1980) 55(6):997-1002.

155. Renard E, Farret A, Place J. Chapter 5 - Use of Intraperitoneal Insulin
Delivery for Artificial Pancreas. In: Sánchez-Peña RS, Cherñavvsky DR, editors. *The Artificial Pancreas*. Academic Press (2019). p. 105-21.

156. Dassau E, Renard E, Place J, Farret A, Pelletier MJ, Lee J, et al. Intraperitoneal Insulin Delivery Provides Superior Glycaemic Regulation to Subcutaneous Insulin Delivery in Model Predictive Control-Based Fully-Automated Artificial Pancreas in Patients with Type 1 Diabetes: A Pilot Study. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2017) 19(12):1698-705. Epub 20170706. doi: 10.1111/dom.12999.

157. Garcia-Verdugo R, Erbach M, Schnell O. A New Optimized Percutaneous
Access System for Cipii. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2017) 11(4):814-21. Epub
20170301. doi: 10.1177/1932296817694913.

158. Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal, Subcutaneous and Intravenous Glucagon Delivery and Subsequent Glucose Response in Rats: A Randomized Controlled Crossover Trial. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care* (2018) 6(1):e000560. Epub 2018/11/30. doi: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2018-000560.

159. Loxham SJ, Teague J, Poucher SM, De Schoolmeester J, Turnbull AV, Carey F. Glucagon Challenge in the Rat: A Robust Method for the in Vivo Assessment of Glycogen Phosphorlyase Inhibitor Efficacy. *J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods* (2007) 55(1):71-7. Epub 2006/05/23. doi: 10.1016/j.vascn.2006.03.005.
160. Zlotnik A, Gruenbaum BF, Klin Y, Gruenbaum SE, Ohayon S, Sheiner E, et al. The Effects of Insulin, Glucagon, Glutamate, and Glucose Infusion on Blood Glutamate and Plasma Glucose Levels in Naive Rats. *J Neurosurg Anesthesiol* (2011) 23(4):323-8. Epub 2011/08/13. doi: 10.1097/ANA.0b013e3182299b15.
161. Teigen IA, Åm MK, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Pharmacokinetics of Intraperitoneally Delivered Glucagon in Pigs: A Hypothesis of First Pass Metabolism. *Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet* (2021). Epub 2021/06/09. doi: 10.1007/s13318-021-00692-2.

162. Åm MK, Dirnena-Fusini I, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC.Intraperitoneal and Subcutaneous Glucagon Delivery in Anaesthetized Pigs: Effects

on Circulating Glucagon and Glucose Levels. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10(1):13735. Epub 2020/08/15. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-70813-5.

163. Overview of General Medical Care in Nonpregnant Adults with DiabetesMellitus. UpToDate [cited September 23, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.uptodate.com/contents/overview-of-general-medical-care-innonpregnant-adults-with-diabetes-

mellitus?search=glycemic%20targets%20diabetes%201&sectionRank=1&usage\_ty pe=default&anchor=H15054361&source=machineLearning&selectedTitle=1~150& display\_rank=1#H15054361.

164. Matlab Version R2020b (9.9.0.1467703): MathWorks, Inc [cited 2021 June10]. Available from: <u>www.mathworks.com</u>.

165. Graphpad Prism Version 9.4.1 (458) for Macos: GraphPad Software LLC. Available from: <u>www.graphpad.com</u>.

166. Collins FS, Tabak LA. Policy: Nih Plans to Enhance Reproducibility. *Nature* (2014) 505(7485):612-3. doi: 10.1038/505612a.

167. Voelkl B, Altman NS, Forsman A, Forstmeier W, Gurevitch J, Jaric I, et al. Reproducibility of Animal Research in Light of Biological Variation. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* (2020) 21(7):384-93. doi: 10.1038/s41583-020-0313-3.

168. Festing S, Wilkinson R. The Ethics of Animal Research. Talking Point on the Use of Animals in Scientific Research. *EMBO Rep* (2007) 8(6):526-30. doi: 10.1038/sj.embor.7400993.

169. National Research Council Committee on R, Alleviation of Pain in
Laboratory A. The National Academies Collection: Reports Funded by National
Institutes of Health. *Recognition and Alleviation of Pain in Laboratory Animals*.
Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US)

Copyright © 2009, National Academy of Sciences. (2009).

170. Beauchamp TL, Childress JF. *Principles of Biomedical Ethics*. 8 ed: Oxford University Press, USA (2019).

171. Gillon R. Medical Ethics: Four Principles Plus Attention to Scope. *Bmj*(1994) 309(6948):184-8. Epub 1994/07/16. doi: 10.1136/bmj.309.6948.184.

172. O'Sullivan S, Nevejans N, Allen C, Blyth A, Leonard S, Pagallo U, et al.
Legal, Regulatory, and Ethical Frameworks for Development of Standards in
Artificial Intelligence (Ai) and Autonomous Robotic Surgery. *Int J Med Robot*(2019) 15(1):e1968. Epub 2018/11/07. doi: 10.1002/rcs.1968.

173. Keskinbora KH. Medical Ethics Considerations on Artificial Intelligence. J Clin Neurosci (2019) 64:277-82. Epub 2019/03/18. doi:

10.1016/j.jocn.2019.03.001.

Andersson GB, Chapman JR, Dekutoski MB, Dettori J, Fehlings MG,
Fourney DR, et al. Do No Harm: The Balance of "Beneficence" and "Non-Maleficence". *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* (2010) 35(9 Suppl):S2-8. Epub 2010/05/07. doi: 10.1097/BRS.0b013e3181d9c5c5.

175. Walters EM, Prather RS. Advancing Swine Models for Human Health and Diseases. *Mo Med* (2013) 110(3):212-5.

176. Octreotide Acetate. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists [cited September 6, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.medicinescomplete.com/#/content/ahfs/a393049?hspl=octreotide.

Morris C, Baker J. Glucagon. StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls
Publishing 2021 [updated June 14, 2021July 2, 2021]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK559195/.

178. Åm MK. Personal Communication, Confirmed by Email to I. A. Teigen on October 11, 2022.

179. Hiyoshi T, Fujiwara M, Yao Z. Postprandial Hyperglycemia and
Postprandial Hypertriglyceridemia in Type 2 Diabetes. *J Biomed Res* (2017)
33(1):1-16. doi: 10.7555/JBR.31.20160164.

180. Bakhtiani PA, El Youssef J, Duell AK, Branigan DL, Jacobs PG, Lasarev MR, et al. Factors Affecting the Success of Glucagon Delivered During an Automated Closed-Loop System in Type 1 Diabetes. *Journal of Diabetes and its Complications* (2015) 29(1):93-8.

181. Castle JR, Engle JM, El Youssef J, Massoud RG, Ward WK. Factors Influencing the Effectiveness of Glucagon for Preventing Hypoglycemia. *J*  *Diabetes Sci Technol* (2010) 4(6):1305-10. Epub 2010/12/07. doi: 10.1177/193229681000400603.

182. Russell SJ, El-Khatib FH, Nathan DM, Damiano ER. Efficacy Determinants of Subcutaneous Microdose Glucagon During Closed-Loop Control. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* (2010) 4(6):1288-304. Epub 2010/12/07. doi:

10.1177/193229681000400602.

183. Cryer PE. Minireview: Glucagon in the Pathogenesis of Hypoglycemia and Hyperglycemia in Diabetes. *Endocrinology* (2012) 153(3):1039-48. Epub
20111213. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-1499.

184. Ito A, Horie I, Miwa M, Sako A, Niri T, Nakashima Y, et al. Impact of Glucagon Response on Early Postprandial Glucose Excursions Irrespective of Residual B-Cell Function in Type 1 Diabetes: A Cross-Sectional Study Using a Mixed Meal Tolerance Test. *J Diabetes Investig* (2021) 12(8):1367-76. Epub 20210122. doi: 10.1111/jdi.13486.

185. Bengtsen MB, Moller N. Mini-Review: Glucagon Responses in Type 1Diabetes - a Matter of Complexity. *Physiol Rep* (2021) 9(16). doi: ARTN e15009

10.14814/phy2.15009.

186. Blauw H, van Bon AC, Koops R, DeVries JH. Performance and Safety of an Integrated Bihormonal Artificial Pancreas for Fully Automated Glucose Control at Home. *Diabetes Obes Metab* (2016) 18(7):671-7. Epub 20160425. doi: 10.1111/dom.12663.

187. Godsland IF. Oestrogens and Insulin Secretion. *Diabetologia* (2005)48(11):2213-20. Epub 20050929. doi: 10.1007/s00125-005-1930-0.

188. El-Khatib FH, Jiang J, Gerrity RG, Damiano ER. Pharmacodynamics and Stability of Subcutaneously Infused Glucagon in a Type 1 Diabetic Swine Model in Vivo. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2007) 9(2):135-44. doi: 10.1089/dia.2006.0006.

Taleb N, Coriati A, Khazzaka C, Bayonne J, Messier V, Rabasa-Lhoret R.
 Stability of Commercially Available Glucagon Formulation for Dual-Hormone
 Artificial Pancreas Clinical Use. *Diabetes Technol Ther* (2017) 19(10):589-94.
 Epub 20170828. doi: 10.1089/dia.2017.0204.

190. Dasiglucagon Hydrochloride. American Society of Health-SystemPharmacists [cited July 29, 2022]. Available from:

https://www.medicinescomplete.com/#/content/ahfs/a321029?hspl=dasiglucagon.

191. Metodevarsel Glukagon (Gvoke). The Norwegian Medicines AgencyMedicine Database [cited 2022 September 29]. Available from:

https://legemiddelverket.no/Documents/Offentlig%20finansiering%20og%20pris/M etodevarsling/G/LM05720%20Glukagon%20(Gvoke)%20til%20alvorlig%20hypog lykemi%20hos%20voskne%20og%20barn%20over%202%20</u>år%20med%20diabet es.pdf.

192. Wilson LM, Jacobs PG, Ramsey KL, Resalat N, Reddy R, Branigan D, et
al. Dual-Hormone Closed-Loop System Using a Liquid Stable Glucagon
Formulation Versus Insulin-Only Closed-Loop System Compared with a Predictive
Low Glucose Suspend System: An Open-Label, Outpatient, Single-Center,
Crossover, Randomized Controlled Trial. *Diabetes Care* (2020) 43(11):2721-9.
Epub 20200909. doi: 10.2337/dc19-2267.

193. Castellanos LE, Balliro CA, Sherwood JS, Jafri R, Hillard MA, Greaux E, et al. Performance of the Insulin-Only Ilet Bionic Pancreas and the Bihormonal Ilet Using Dasiglucagon in Adults with Type 1 Diabetes in a Home-Use Setting. *Diabetes Care* (2021) 44(6):e118-e20. Epub 20210427. doi: 10.2337/dc20-1086.

194. Slupe AM, Kirsch JR. Effects of Anesthesia on Cerebral Blood Flow,
Metabolism, and Neuroprotection. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2018) 38(12):2192208. Epub 20180716. doi: 10.1177/0271678x18789273.

195. Schnoor J, Schreck R, Baumert JH, Grosse-Siestrup C, Rossaint R, Unger JK. Influence of Differences in Body Weight and Volume Management on Experimental Results in Porcine Models. *Int J Artif Organs* (2004) 27(11):924-34. Epub 2005/01/08. doi: 10.1177/039139880402701104.

196. Åm MK, Kolle K, Fougner AL, Dirnena-Fusini I, Bosch PC, Ellingsen R, et al. Effect of Sensor Location on Continuous Intraperitoneal Glucose Sensing in an Animal Model. *PLoS One* (2018) 13(10):e0205447. Epub 2018/10/10. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0205447.

197. Daş G, Vernunft A, Görs S, Kanitz E, Weitzel JM, Brüssow KP, et al. Effects of General Anesthesia with Ketamine in Combination with the Neuroleptic Sedatives Xylazine or Azaperone on Plasma Metabolites and Hormones in Pigs. *J Anim Sci* (2016) 94(8):3229-39. doi: 10.2527/jas.2016-0365.

198. Hein H, Krieglstein J, Stock R. The Effects of Increased Glucose Supply and Thiopental Anesthesia on Energy Metabolism of the Isolated Perfused Rat Brain. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* (1975) 289(4):399-407. doi: 10.1007/bf00508413.

199. Kaniaris P, Katsilambros N, Castanas E, Theophanidis C. Relation between Glucose Tolerance and Serum Insulin Levels in Man before and after Thiopental Intravenous Administration. *Anesth Analg* (1975) 54(6):718-21. doi: 10.1213/00000539-197511000-00010.

200. Chen H, Li L, Xia H. Diabetes Alters the Blood Glucose Response to
Ketamine in Streptozotocin-Diabetic Rats. *Int J Clin Exp Med* (2015) 8(7):1134751. Epub 20150715.

201. Illera JC, González Gil A, Silván G, Illera M. The Effects of Different Anaesthetic Treatments on the Adreno-Cortical Functions and Glucose Levels in Nzw Rabbits. *J Physiol Biochem* (2000) 56(4):329-36. doi: 10.1007/bf03179801.

202. Behdad S, Mortazavizadeh A, Ayatollahi V, Khadiv Z, Khalilzadeh S. The Effects of Propofol and Isoflurane on Blood Glucose During Abdominal Hysterectomy in Diabetic Patients. *Diabetes Metab J* (2014) 38(4):311-6. Epub 20140820. doi: 10.4093/dmj.2014.38.4.311.

203. Lockton JA, Poucher SM. Single Dose Glucagon (0.5 Mg Iv Bolus) Administration in Healthy Human Volunteers Is a Robust Model for Assessment of Glycogenolysis: Characterisation of the Glucose Excursion after Glucagon Challenge. *J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods* (2007) 55(1):86-90. Epub 2006/05/24. doi: 10.1016/j.vascn.2006.03.009.

204. Castle JR, El Youssef J, Bakhtiani PA, Cai Y, Stobbe JM, Branigan D, et al.
Effect of Repeated Glucagon Doses on Hepatic Glycogen in Type 1 Diabetes:
Implications for a Bihormonal Closed-Loop System. *Diabetes Care* (2015)
38(11):2115-9. Epub 2015/09/06. doi: 10.2337/dc15-0754.

**Appendix: Publications** 

#### **ORIGINAL RESEARCH ARTICLE**



# Pharmacokinetics of Intraperitoneally Delivered Glucagon in Pigs: A Hypothesis of First Pass Metabolism

Ingrid Anna Teigen<sup>1</sup> · Marte Kierulf Åm<sup>1</sup> · Sven Magnus Carlsen<sup>1,2</sup> · Sverre Christian Christiansen<sup>1,2</sup>

Accepted: 19 May 2021 © The Author(s) 2021, corrected publication 2021

### Abstract

**Background and Objective** Artificial pancreases administering low-dose glucagon in addition to insulin have the scope to improve glucose control in patients with diabetes mellitus type 1. If such a device were to deliver both hormones intraperitoneally, it would mimic normal physiology, which may be beneficial. However, the pharmacokinetic properties of glucagon after intraperitoneal administration are not well known. Hence, the current study aims to evaluate the relationship between the amount of intraperitoneally delivered glucagon and pharmacokinetic variables in a pig model.

**Methods** Pharmacokinetic data was retrieved from experiments on 19 anaesthetised pigs and analysed post hoc. The animals received a single intraperitoneal bolus of glucagon ranging from 0.30 to 4.46  $\mu$ g/kg. Plasma glucagon was measured every 2–10 min for 50 min.

**Results** Peak plasma concentration and area under the time-plasma concentration curve of glucagon correlated positively with the administered dose, and larger boluses provided a relatively greater increase. The mean (standard deviation) time to maximum glucagon concentration in plasma was 11 (5) min, and the mean elimination half-life of glucagon in plasma was 19 (7) min.

**Conclusions** Maximum plasma concentration and area under the time–plasma concentration curve of glucagon increase nonlinearly in relation to the intraperitoneally administered glucagon dose. We hypothesise that the results are compatible with a satiable first-pass metabolism in the liver. Time to maximum glucagon concentration in plasma and the elimination half-life of glucagon in plasma seem independent of the drug dose.

#### **Key Points**

After intraperitoneal delivery, the time to peak plasma concentration and the elimination half-life of glucagon are dose-independent.

Peak plasma concentration and area under the timeplasma concentration curve of glucagon increase with increasing intraperitoneal doses of glucagon. The relationship is nonlinear, which could indicate a satiable first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver.

# 1 Introduction

Glucagon is secreted by the alpha cells of the pancreatic islets of Langerhans and glucagon-positive cells in the gastrointestinal tract [1]. Its main physiological effect is to stimulate hepatic glucose output in order to maintain euglycaemia [2, 3]. In individuals with diabetes mellitus type 1 (DM1), the alpha cells' responsiveness to declining blood glucose concentrations is usually diminished. Consequently, they are susceptible to hypoglycaemia [4–6], which constitutes an important factor hampering optimal glycaemic control in insulin-treated patients with DM1 [5, 7].

Exogenous glucagon exerts the same pharmacodynamic effects as endogenous glucagon [8, 9], and rescue kits with high doses of glucagon, usually 1 mg, for intravenous, intramuscular or subcutaneous injection are commercially available and have been used for decades [10]. Lately, studies have demonstrated the potential benefit of delivering smaller doses of glucagon subcutaneously (SC) to counteract mild or impending hypoglycaemia in patients with DM1 [11–13].

<sup>☑</sup> Ingrid Anna Teigen ingrid.a.teigen@ntnu.no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU), 7491 Trondheim, Norway

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Department of Endocrinology, St. Olav's Hospital, Trondheim University Hospital, 7006 Trondheim, Norway

Likewise, there is some evidence to support that the addition of glucagon leads to improved glucose control when utilised in SC bihormonal artificial pancreases, i.e. devices that both continuously monitor glucose levels and deliver insulin and glucagon subcutaneously [14–17].

Both insulin and glucagon are normally drained through the portal vein system after secretion from the pancreas. Thus, they reach the liver, a major site of action for both, before systemic circulation. An artificial pancreas delivering these hormones intraperitoneally (IP) could mimic normal physiology, as drugs administered IP are predominantly absorbed by the mesenteric vessels that empty in the portal vein [7, 18]. Insulin pumps with IP delivery have been tested on humans with some success [19, 20]. In contrast, the effects of IP-administered glucagon have only been studied in a few animal trials [21-24]. In a previous study on rats, our research group observed accelerated onset of action of glucagon after IP compared to subcutaneous (SC) administration [22]. In another study on pigs, we demonstrated superior glucose response after IP delivery compared to SC administration [21]. However, both of these studies focussed on the pharmacodynamics of IP glucagon. The pharmacokinetics of glucagon were not properly investigated.

A thorough knowledge of the pharmacokinetics of IPdelivered glucagon is essential for tailoring bolus sizes and administration intervals, and for designing control algorithms predicting the effects of glucagon on glucose levels in an IP bihormonal artificial pancreas. This knowledge is currently missing. Hence, the present study aims to determine the possible relationship between the size of a single IP-administered glucagon bolus and the following variables:

- The maximum glucagon concentration achieved in plasma (C<sub>max</sub>).
- II. The total drug exposure, as measured by area under the plasma glucagon time-concentration curve from 0 to the last measured time point (AUC<sub>0-last</sub>)
- III. The time it takes to reach maximum plasma concentration of glucagon  $(T_{max})$ .
- IV. The elimination half-life of glucagon in plasma  $(T_{1/2})$  after peak plasma concentration is reached.

# 2 Methods

# 2.1 Data Collection

Data for this study were retrieved from four series of experiments conducted by our research group (Artificial Pancreas Trondheim, APT) between 12 April 2018 and 16 January 2020 [21]. In some experiments, the doses were fixed at 12, 50, 75 or 150 µg rather than based on weight. Thus, the total amount of glucagon delivered per kg bodyweight varied considerably. Pharmacokinetic parameters were not included in the original protocols, and, as such, were analysed post hoc. Some of the included pigs had received small doses of insulin prior to their glucagon bolus. Insulin, in contrast to glucagon, lowers blood glucose, and, as such, pharmacodynamic aspects could not be reliably assessed [9]. We have not found evidence of any pharmacokinetic drug–drug interactions between insulin and glucagon.

# 2.2 Animals and Animal Handling

In total, 19 pigs (8 males, 11 females) were included. Mean (SD) weight was 42.7 (5.3) kg. All the pigs were acquired from the same local supplier at around 12 weeks of age and brought to the research facility approximately 1 week in advance of the experiment to be acclimatised to the surroundings. They were fed commercial compound feed twice a day and provided with water without restriction. Food was removed in the evening approximately 10 h before the start of the experiments.

#### 2.3 Experiment Protocols

#### 2.3.1 Premedication and Anaesthesia

The pigs were premedicated before intubation with an intramuscular injection of either diazepam (Stesolid®; Actavis Group, Hafnarfjörður, Iceland) + azaperone (Stresnil<sup>®</sup>; Eli Lilly Regional Operations, Austria) + ketamine (Ketalar<sup>®</sup>; Pfizer, Norway), xylazine (Xysol®; CP-Pharma Handelsges, Germany) + ketamine or midazolam (Accord Healthcare, Harrow, UK) + ketamine. Anaesthesia was induced by an intravenous (IV) infusion of fentanyl (Actavis Group) + thiopental (VUAB Pharma, Roztoky, Czech Republic) and maintained by continuous IV infusion of midazolam + fentanyl and inhalation of isoflurane (Baxter, Oslo, Norway). Intubation was eased by an IV infusion of atropine (Takeda, Asker, Norway). The pigs received an IV infusion of the antibiotic cephalothin (Villerton Invest, Luxembourg) after anaesthesia was established. They were euthanised while still under anaesthesia at the end of the study day with an IV infusion of phenobarbital (NAF; Apotek, Lørenskog, Norway).

#### 2.3.2 Suppression of Endogenous Glucagon Secretion

The effectiveness of somatostatin analogue treatment (SAT) has been evaluated in a previously published study by our research group [21]. The pigs were given SAT through either an IV infusion of 0.4 mg octreotide (Sandostatin<sup>®</sup>; Novartis Europharm, UK) every hour or a continuous IV infusion of 150 µg octreotide per hour to suppress their endogenous glucagon secretion. In addition, the first seven pigs received

a subcutaneous injection of 0.3 mg pasireotide (Signifor<sup>®</sup>; Novartis Europharm) every third hour. The protocol was changed for later experiments due to a lack of support for an additional benefit of pasireotide.

The effectiveness of SAT in the present study was assessed by comparing the mean plasma glucagon concentration in two consecutive samples drawn before initiation of SAT with the mean of the last two quantifiable glucagon concentrations measured after SAT and before administration of exogenous glucagon. For one pig (pig 14), only one sample had been drawn before initiation of SAT, and, in this case, the single, known value was used. The overall mean (SD) plasma glucagon concentration before SAT was 6.3 (3.3) pmol/L, whereas the mean (SD) before glucagon administration was 4.3 (4.3).

#### 2.3.3 Glucagon Delivery and Blood Sampling

Freshly constituted glucagon (Novo Nordisk, Denmark) was stored at room temperature and delivered via a pump to the peritoneal cavity. The administered IP dose varied between 0.30 and 4.46  $\mu$ g/kg and was followed by arterial blood sampling every 2–10 min for 50 min. However, for one pig (pig 8), no sample was drawn at 50 min. The last sample used in the analyses for this pig was drawn at 46 min. The samples were stored in ice water for 10 min before centrifugation. Plasma was then transferred to Eppendorf tubes and stored at – 18 °C until the end of the experiment day. Afterwards, the tubes were kept at – 80 °C until analysis. Glucagon was analysed in singles with Glucagon ELISA kits (10-1281-01; Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden). The inter-assay coefficient of variation was 9–27%.

#### 2.4 Data Analysis

#### 2.4.1 Pharmacokinetic Analysis

The reported concentrations are not baseline corrected, as the baseline concentration of glucagon was missing or not quantifiable in six pigs.  $C_{max}$  and  $T_{max}$  were obtained directly from the measured values.  $T_{1/2}$  and AUC<sub>0-last</sub> were estimated using the programme package Simbiology in MATLAB v.R2020B [25]. To calculate AUC<sub>0-last</sub>, the linear trapezoid method was used. For the six pigs where the baseline concentration was unobtainable, the average baseline value from the other 13 pigs was used at time zero in the AUC calculations (mean 4.3 pmol/L, SD 3.9). The terminal rate constant ( $\lambda_z$ ), describing the decrease of the log-concentration of glucagon, was calculated by applying a best-fit linear regression to the terminal portion of the curve. The elimination half-life was calculated as  $\ln 2/\lambda_z$ . In three pigs (nos. 3, 4 and 6), no apparent elimination of glucagon after  $C_{max}$  was observed, causing a negative value for  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$ . These pigs were therefore excluded from the half-life analysis.

#### 2.4.2 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism v.9 [26]. Spearman's rank-order correlation test was used to determine a possible correlation between dose size and pharmacokinetic outcomes. A 95% confidence interval (95% CI) not containing zero was considered significant. Means and standard deviations (SD) and medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) of  $T_{\text{max}}$  and  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$  were calculated. Possible outliers were identified through the ROUT method [27], using a *q* value of 0.01. Normality and log-normality were tested using the D'Agostino and Pearson test [28]. Correlation analyses were performed on non-transformed data. Because of the log-normal distribution, a logarithmic transformation was performed before linear regression analysis in order to make equations for  $C_{\text{max}}$  and AUC<sub>0-last</sub>.

# 3 Results

Most of the pigs displayed a prominent rise and subsequent fall in glucagon concentrations after IP drug administration (Fig. 1), although some deviated from this pattern (Fig. 2).

Without correction, the mean (SD)  $T_{max}$  was 13 (8) min, and the median value (IQR) of  $T_{max}$  was 12 (8–15) min. After removal of two identified outliers [pig 5 (35 min) and pig 15 (32 min)], the mean (SD) was 11 (5) min, whereas the median (IQR) was 10 (8–15) min.

Simple linear regression after logarithmic transformation provided the following equation (Eq. 1) for  $C_{max}$  (Fig. 3):

$$C_{\text{max}} = e^{3.01 + (0.26 \cdot \text{glucagon dosage})} \tag{1}$$

The 95% CIs of the intercept and slope were 2.54–3.47 and 0.06–0.46, respectively.

Simple linear regression after logarithmic transformation provided the following equation (Eq. 2) for  $AUC_{0-last}$ (Fig. 4):

$$AUC_{0-last} = e^{6.40 + (0.27 \cdot glucagon \ dosage)}$$
(2)

The 95% CIs of the intercept and slope were 5.94–6.86 and 0.08–0.47, respectively.

Without correction, the mean (SD)  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$  was 23 (16) min, and the median value (IQR) of  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$  was 19 (14–22) min. After removal of one identified outlier [pig 8 (77 min)], the mean (SD) was 19 (7) min, whereas the median (IQR) was 19 (13–22) min.



Fig.1 A total of 14 of the 19 pigs demonstrated a rise and fall in glucagon concentration after intraperitoneal drug administration



Fig.3 Logarithmic values of the maximum plasma concentration ( $C_{max}$ ) of glucagon in all pigs. The *regression line* represents our model

 $T_{\rm max}$  did not correlate with the glucagon dose, with a Spearman's rank-order correlation coefficient ( $\rho$ ) (95% CI) of 0.37 (- 0.14 to 0.73). Maximum plasma concentration



Fig. 2 Five of the 19 pigs displayed a deviating pattern without a consistent rise and fall in glucagon after intraperitoneal drug administration

was significantly correlated with dose size, with a  $\rho$  of 0.56 (0.13–0.81). AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was significantly correlated to dose size, with a  $\rho$  of 0.65 (0.26–0.86). The elimination half-life of plasma glucagon did not correlate with dose size, with a  $\rho$  of -0.07 (-0.57 to 0.47).

# 4 Discussion

The present analysis supports that there is a relationship between IP glucagon dosage and  $C_{\text{max}}$  (Eq. 1) and AUC<sub>0-last</sub> (Eq. 2). Both equations are logarithmic, which suggests a linear curve with a breakpoint, where larger doses provide a relatively greater increase than smaller doses. This is compatible with a first-pass effect of glucagon in the liver that larger doses could saturate, as is observed with insulin [29, 30]. Because only a few or just one pig received the same dose, we cannot exclude the possibility that the findings are due to inter-individual variation. However, if a considerable presystemic hepatic metabolism of glucagon truly exists, it could support an IP versus a SC bihormonal artificial pancreas approach, as IP delivery may then lower the amount of glucagon entering the systemic circulation and hence possibly reduce the risk of adverse effects. This adds to our previous observation that, compared to SC glucagon delivery, half the dose given IP will achieve the same glucose-increasing effect [21]. More extensive, controlled studies with standardised doses are needed to investigate this further.

A majority of the pigs had a fairly consistent rise and fall in plasma glucagon concentration within 50 min after IP administration of the drug (Fig. 1). However, five pigs deviated from this pattern (Fig. 2). Pigs 3 and 4 (dosage 0.3  $\mu$ g/kg) only achieved a minor increase in plasma glucagon concentrations compared to their baseline values, and clear elimination could not be observed after  $C_{max}$ . The curves of pigs 6 (dosage 0.6  $\mu$ g/kg) and 8 (dosage 1.04  $\mu$ g/kg) also flattened after their peak, strongly affecting the observed half-life. Pig 15 (dosage 3.37  $\mu$ g/kg) had a second, more prominent peak after the fall following the first peak. There are several possible explanations for this inconsistency, other than a genuine inter-individual variation in absorption and metabolism of IP-delivered glucagon, among which we consider the following most plausible:

- I. The IP tubes delivering glucagon could have been blocked.
- The suppression of endogenous glucagon could have been insufficient at some point during the experiments.
- III. IP fluid may have accumulated during anaesthesia, possibly causing dilution and altered absorption of the delivered drug [31, 32].

IV. Loculaments of glucagon-containing fluid could have been formed within the intraperitoneal cavity making them less available for absorption. They may later have dissolved, explaining a second peak.

 $T_{\rm max}$  and  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$  did not seem to differ in relation to glucagon dosage. However, because of the short observation time, the values for  $T_{\frac{1}{2}}$  should be interpreted with caution. Other human studies have conveyed comparable or slightly larger values for  $T_{\rm max}$  after SC administration of considerably larger doses [33–41]. Although the values are not directly transferable, this may indicate non-superiority of the IP route compared to the SC route in regard to absorption rate to the systemic circulation.

This study is limited by several factors, among which small sample size, unknown baseline values for a considerable number of pigs, large dose variation, single analysis of samples, inconsistency in anaesthetic protocol and relatively short observation times are the most prominent. Larger studies with a more robust design should be conducted to obtain more reliable results. Furthermore, extended trials where the animals may be administered multiple doses of glucagon are needed to increase the knowledge of possible intraindividual variation.

# 5 Conclusions

The present study indicates a relationship between the IP glucagon bolus size and the maximum plasma concentration and total drug exposure. In contrast, the time to maximum plasma concentration and the elimination half-life of glucagon seem to be independent of the dose. The results could be compatible with a satiable hepatic first-pass effect of IP-delivered glucagon. While further research is needed, if confirmed, this would support the endeavour to develop an IP bihormonal artificial pancreas, as it would reduce the systemic drug load and hence the expected adverse effects of treatment compared to a SC approach.

### Declarations

Acknowledgements The trials were conducted at the Comparative Medicine Core Facility (CoMed) at the Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU). The authors would like to convey their gratitude to Oddveig Lyng for her invaluable contribution in the execution of the trials.

Author contribution All authors contributed to the conception and design of the study. Marte K. Åm was responsible for the conduction of animal experiments and data collection. Ingrid Anna Teigen analysed and interpreted the data and wrote the first draft of the manu-

script. All authors reviewed and commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding Open access funding provided by NTNU Norwegian University of Science and Technology (incl St. Olavs Hospital - Trondheim University Hospital). The Double Intraperitoneal Artificial Pancreas Project is part of the Centre for Digital Life Norway and is supported by the Research Council of Norway (grant numbers 248872 and 294828). The project is further supported by the Central Norway Regional Health Authority (grant number 2014/23166) and the Norwegian Medical Association, Johan Selmer Kvanes Endowment. None of the funders had any part in the collection, analysis or interpretation of data.

Conflict of Interests The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Ethics Approval The Norwegian Food Safety Authority pre-approved all the trials from which the analysed data were gathered (FOTS number 12948). The experiments were conducted in accordance with the "Norwegian Regulation on the Use of Animals in Research" and the 2010/63 EU directive on the "Protection of Animals Used for Scientific Purposes".

Data Availability Statement Data supporting the findings are available from the corresponding author upon request.

Code Availability Not applicable.

**Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License, which permits any non-commercial use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.

# References

- Knop FK. EJE PRIZE 2018: a gut feeling about glucagon. Eur J Endocrinol. 2018;178(6):R267–80.
- 2. Downes MA. Glucagon. Emerg Med. 2003;15(5-6):480-5.
- Wilcox G. Insulin and insulin resistance. Clin Biochem Rev. 2005;26(2):19–39.
- Haymond MW, Liu J, Bispham J, Hickey A, McAuliffe-Fogarty AH. Use of glucagon in patients with type 1 diabetes. Clin Diabetes. 2019;37(2):162–6.
- Chung ST, Haymond MW. Minimizing morbidity of hypoglycemia in diabetes: a review of mini-dose glucagon. J Diabetes Sci Technol. 2015;9(1):44–51.
- Gerich JE, Langlois M, Noacco C, Karam JH, Forsham PH. Lack of glucagon response to hypoglycemia in diabetes: evidence for an intrinsic pancreatic alpha cell defect. Science. 1973;182(4108):171–3.
- Ranjan A. Glucagon treatment in type 1 diabetes—with focus on restoring plasma glucose during mild hypoglycemia. Dan Med J. 2018;65(2):B5449.

- The AHFS Drug Information. Glucagon. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists (ASHP). http://www.medicinesc omplete.com/. Accessed 20 May 2020.
- Clinical Pharmacology 2020 database. Glucagon. Elsevier, Inc. https://www.clinicalkey.com/pharmacology/login. Accessed 20 May 2020.
- Slama G, Bennis D, Zirinis P. Modes of glucagon administration. In: Lefebvre. Springer; 2012. p. 159–69.
- Hartley M, Thomsett MJ, Cotterill AM. Mini-dose glucagon rescue for mild hypoglycaemia in children with type 1 diabetes: the Brisbane experience. J Paediatr Child Health. 2006;42(3):108–11.
- Haymond MW, DuBose SN, Rickels MR, Wolpert H, Shah VN, Sherr JL, et al. Efficacy and safety of mini-dose glucagon for treatment of nonsevere hypoglycemia in adults with type 1 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2017;102(8):2994–3001.
- Haymond MW, Redondo MJ, McKay S, Cummins MJ, Newswanger B, Kinzell J, et al. Nonaqueous, mini-dose glucagon for treatment of mild hypoglycemia in adults with type 1 diabetes: a dose-seeking study. Diabetes Care. 2016;39(3):465–8.
- Russell SJ, El-Khatib FH, Nathan DM, Damiano ER. Efficacy determinants of subcutaneous microdose glucagon during closedloop control. J Diabetes Sci Technol. 2010;4(6):1288–304.
- Taleb N, Haidar A, Messier V, Gingras V, Legault L, Rabasa-Lhoret R. Glucagon in artificial pancreas systems: potential benefits and safety profile of future chronic use. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2017;19(1):13–23.
- Haidar A. Insulin-and-glucagon artificial pancreas versus insulin-alone artificial pancreas: a short review. Diabetes Spectr. 2019;32(3):215–21.
- Weisman A, Bai JW, Cardinez M, Kramer CK, Perkins BA. Effect of artificial pancreas systems on glycaemic control in patients with type 1 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of outpatient randomised controlled trials. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2017;5(7):501–12.
- Lukas G, Brindle SD, Greengard P. The route of absorption of intraperitoneally administered compounds. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1971;178(3):562–4.
- Spaan N, Teplova A, Stam G, Spaan J, Lucas C. Systematic review: continuous intraperitoneal insulin infusion with implantable insulin pumps for diabetes mellitus. Acta Diabetol. 2014;51(3):339–51.
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Physiological effects of intraperitoneal versus subcutaneous insulin infusion in patients with diabetes mellitus type 1: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2021;16(4):e0249611.
- Åm MK, Dirnena-Fusini I, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal and subcutaneous glucagon delivery in anaesthetized pigs: effects on circulating glucagon and glucose levels. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):13735.
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal, subcutaneous and intravenous glucagon delivery and subsequent glucose response in rats: a randomized controlled crossover trial. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care. 2018;6(1):e000560.
- Loxham SJ, Teague J, Poucher SM, De Schoolmeester J, Turnbull AV, Carey F. Glucagon challenge in the rat: a robust method for the in vivo assessment of Glycogen phosphorlyase inhibitor efficacy. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods. 2007;55(1):71–7.
- Zlotnik A, Gruenbaum BF, Klin Y, Gruenbaum SE, Ohayon S, Sheiner E, et al. The effects of insulin, glucagon, glutamate, and glucose infusion on blood glutamate and plasma glucose levels in naive rats. J Neurosurg Anesthesiol. 2011;23(4):323–8.
- MATLAB version R2020b (9.9.0.1467703): MathWorks, Inc. www.mathworks.com. Accessed 2 Jan 2021.

- GraphPad Prism version 9.0.0 (86) for macOS: GraphPad Software LLC. www.graphpad.com. Accessed 1 Nov 2020.
- Motulsky HJ, Brown RE. Detecting outliers when fitting data with nonlinear regression—a new method based on robust nonlinear regression and the false discovery rate. BMC Bioinform. 2006;7(1):123.
- D'Agostino R, Stephens M. Tests for the Normal Distribution. In: Goodness-Of-Fit Techniques. New York: Marcel Dekker; 1986. pp. 367-413.
- Najjar SM, Perdomo G. Hepatic insulin clearance: mechanism and physiology. Physiology (Bethesda). 2019;34(3):198–215.
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal insulin administration in pigs: effect on circulating insulin and glucose levels. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care. 2021;9(1):e001929.
- Åm MK, Kolle K, Fougner AL, Dirnena-Fusini I, Bosch PC, Ellingsen R, et al. Effect of sensor location on continuous intraperitoneal glucose sensing in an animal model. PLoS ONE. 2018;13(10):e0205447.
- Schnoor J, Schreck R, Baumert JH, Grosse-Siestrup C, Rossaint R, Unger JK. Influence of differences in body weight and volume management on experimental results in porcine models. Int J Artif Organs. 2004;27(11):924–34.
- Blauw H, Wendl I, DeVries JH, Heise T, Jax T. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of various glucagon dosages at different blood glucose levels. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2016;18(1):34–9.
- Castle JR, Youssef JE, Branigan D, Newswanger B, Strange P, Cummins M, et al. Comparative pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic study of liquid stable glucagon versus lyophilized

glucagon in type 1 diabetes subjects. J Diabetes Sci Technol. 2016;10(5):1101-7.

- El Youssef J, Castle JR, Bakhtiani PA, Haidar A, Branigan DL, Breen M, et al. Quantification of the glycemic response to microdoses of subcutaneous glucagon at varying insulin levels. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(11):3054–60.
- El-Khatib FH, Russell SJ, Nathan DM, Sutherlin RG, Damiano ER. A bihormonal closed-loop artificial pancreas for type 1 diabetes. Sci Transl Med. 2010;2(27):27ra.
- Graf CJ, Woodworth JR, Seger ME, Holcombe JH, Bowsher RR, Lynch R. Pharmacokinetic and glucodynamic comparisons of recombinant and animal-source glucagon after IV, IM, and SC injection in healthy volunteers. J Pharm Sci. 1999;88(10):991–5.
- Hövelmann U, Bysted BV, Mouritzen U, Macchi F, Lamers D, Kronshage B, et al. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characteristics of dasiglucagon, a novel soluble and stable glucagon analog. Diabetes Care. 2018;41(3):531–7.
- Hövelmann U, Olsen MB, Mouritzen U, Lamers D, Kronshage B, Heise T. Low doses of dasiglucagon consistently increase plasma glucose levels from hypoglycaemia and euglycaemia in people with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2019;21(3):601–10.
- Ranjan A, Schmidt S, Madsbad S, Holst JJ, Nørgaard K. Effects of subcutaneous, low-dose glucagon on insulin-induced mild hypoglycaemia in patients with insulin pump treated type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2016;18(4):410–8.
- Simmons KL, Williams G. Attempts to accelerate glucagon absorption: effects of adding a vasodilator and of injection using a 'sprinkler' needle. Eur J Clin Invest. 1992;22(6):434–7.

DOI: 10.1111/bcpt.13731

# ORIGINAL ARTICLE

# BCCDT Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology

# Pharmacokinetics of glucagon after intravenous, intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration in a pig model

Accepted: 10 April 2022

Ingrid Anna Teigen<sup>1</sup> | Marte Kierulf Åm<sup>1</sup> | Sven Magnus Carlsen<sup>1,2</sup> | Sverre Christian Christiansen<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway

<sup>2</sup>Department of Endocrinology, St. Olav's Hospital, Trondheim University Hospital, Trondheim, Norway

#### Correspondence

Ingrid Anna Teigen, Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim N-7491, Norway. Email: ingrid.a.teigen@ntnu.no

#### **Funding information**

Central Norway Regional Health Authority, Grant/Award Number: 2014/23166; Research Council of Norway, Grant/Award Numbers: 248872, 294828

# Abstract

**Introduction:** There is increasing scientific evidence to substantiate using low-dose glucagon as a supplement to insulin therapy in artificial pancreata for diabetes mellitus type 1. The delivery of both these hormones intraperitoneally would mimic normal physiology. However, our knowledge of the pharmacological properties of glucagon after intraperitoneal administration is limited. This study compared the pharmacokinetics of glucagon after intraperitoneal, subcutaneous and intravenous administration and the pharmacodynamic effects of glucagon on glucose metabolism after intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration in a pig model.

**Materials and methods:** Twelve pigs were included. Glucagon was administered intraperitoneally, subcutaneously and intravenously in a randomised order. Arterial samples were collected every 2–10 min for 150 min to determine plasma glucagon and blood glucose concentrations.

**Results:** The bioavailability of glucagon was significantly lower after intraperitoneal compared with subcutaneous administration with a median difference (95% confidence interval) of 13% (4–22). The effect of glucagon on glucose metabolism was equal after intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration.

**Conclusions:** Intraperitoneal glucagon administration resulted in lower systemic glucagon exposure than subcutaneous administration without loss of efficiency. We interpret this as evidence of a major first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver.

#### KEYWORDS

artificial pancreas, diabetes mellitus type 1, glucagon, intraperitoneal infusion, pharmacokinetics

List of abbreviations: 95% CI, 95% confidence interval;  $AUC_{0-last}$ , area under the time-plasma concentration curve from time zero to time to last measurable concentration;  $C_{max}$ , maximum plasma concentration; DM1, diabetes mellitus type 1; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; IP, intraperitoneal; IQR, interquartile range; IV, intravenous; SC, subcutaneous; SD, standard deviation;  $T_{1/2}$ , plasma elimination half-life;  $T_{last}$ , time to last measurable concentration;  $T_{max}$ , time to maximum plasma concentration.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

© 2022 The Authors. Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Nordic Association for the Publication of BCPT (former Nordic Pharmacological Society).

Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 2022;130:623-631.

# 524 BCD

# **1** | INTRODUCTION

Glucagon increases hepatic glucose output in response to declining blood glucose concentrations in healthy individuals.<sup>1</sup> Most patients with diabetes mellitus type 1 (DM1) have a malfunctioning glucagon regulation, making them susceptible to hypoglycaemia.<sup>2</sup> Exogenous glucagon exerts the same pharmacodynamic effects on glucose metabolism as endogenous glucagon, and utilisation of low-dose glucagon to prevent and reverse mild hypoglycaemia has been investigated with some success, both as single subcutaneous (SC) injections and as part of SC artificial pancreata.<sup>3–6</sup>

After being secreted by the pancreas, insulin and glucagon are drained via the portal vein through the liver, the main action site for both hormones, before entering the systemic circulation. An artificial pancreas with intraperitoneal (IP) drug delivery could mimic this pathway, as drugs administered IP are absorbed predominantly by the splenic and mesenteric vessels that empty into the portal vein.<sup>7</sup> Unihormonal pumps administering solely insulin IP have demonstrated superiority over SC pumps in reducing glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) and hypoglycaemic/hyperglycaemic episodes in humans.<sup>8</sup> In contrast, the pharmacological properties of IP delivered glucagon have only been studied in a few small-sized animal trials.<sup>9–13</sup>

To our knowledge, no comparative pharmacokinetic studies of intravenously (IV), SC, and IP delivered glucagon have been published. Thus, we investigated possible differences in glucagon pharmacokinetics based on the route of administration using a pig model. The primary aim of this study was to investigate the bioavailability of glucagon after IP administration, potentially providing evidence for our previously published hypothesis of extensive first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver.<sup>12</sup> Other relevant pharmacokinetic parameters, such as maximum plasma concentration (Cmax), time to Cmax  $(T_{max})$ , time to last measurable concentration  $(T_{last})$ , plasma elimination half-life  $(T_{1/2})$  and area under timeplasma concentration curve from time zero to T<sub>last</sub> (AUC<sub>0-last</sub>), after IV, IP and SC glucagon administration were evaluated as secondary outcomes. The pharmacodynamic effects of glucagon on glucose metabolism after IP and SC administration were also analysed.

# 2 | METHODS

#### 2.1 | Study design

The study was preapproved by the Norwegian Food Safety Authorities (FOTS number 12948), and it complied

with the "Norwegian Regulation on the Use of Animals in Research" and the 2010/63 EU directive on the "Protection of Animals Used for Scientific Purposes". The study was conducted in accordance with the Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology policy for experimental and clinical studies.<sup>14</sup>

We conducted a randomised, open-label, cross-over trial. To detect at least a 60% reduction in bioavailability (after IP compared with IV administration) with a power of 80% and an alpha value of 0.05, we included 12 female, non-diabetic farm pigs (*Sus scrofa domesticus*).

Each pig received three separate boluses of 1.5  $\mu$ g/kg glucagon over a single study day: One bolus was administered in the left internal jugular vein, one bolus was delivered via a pump to the IP space in the upper left quadrant of the abdomen, and one bolus was administered via a pump to the SC adipose tissue behind the left ear. Both the IP and the SC boluses were delivered with an infusion speed of 100  $\mu$ g/min. A 1.5  $\mu$ g/kg glucagon dosage was chosen to correspond to a realistic dosage in artificial pancreata for humans, that is, 75–150  $\mu$ g for individuals weighing 50–100 kg. The order of the bolus administrations was decided through a simple block randomisation procedure, with two pigs randomly allocated to each possible order.

# 2.2 | Animals and animal handling

All pigs were acquired from the same local supplier at approximately 12 weeks of age. Mean (standard deviation [SD]) weight was 45.4 (6.5) kg.

The animals were monitored continuously during the experiments. All surgical procedures, drug administrations and blood samplings were performed under general anaesthesia.

# 2.3 | Study procedure

#### 2.3.1 | Premedication and anaesthesia

The pigs were premedicated before intubation with an intramuscular injection of 10 mg/kg azaperone (Separon vet.1<sup>®</sup>, Richter Pharma AG, Austria) and 10 mg/kg ketamine (Ketalar<sup>®</sup>, Pfizer AS, Norway) and an IV infusion of 1 mg atropine (Takeda AS, Asker, Norway). Anaesthesia was induced by an IV infusion of 150–250 µg fentanyl (Actavis Group, Hafnarfjörður, Iceland), 75–125 mg thiopental (VUAB Pharma AS, Roztoky, Czech Republic) and 150–250 mg ketamine. Anaesthesia was maintained by continuous IV infusion of 0.5 mg/kg/h midazolam (Accord Healthcare Limited, Middlesex, UK) and 7.5 µg/kg/h

BCPT

fentanyl, together with continuous inhalation of 0.5%–2% isoflurane (Baxter AS, Oslo, Norway). An IV infusion of 2 g cephalothin (Villerton Invest SA, Luxembourg) was given as antibiotic prophylaxis immediately after establishing anaesthesia and repeated every third hour. The pigs were euthanised while still under general anaesthesia at the end of the study day with an IV infusion of 100 mg/kg phenobarbital (NAF, Apotek, Lørenskog, Norway).

# 2.3.2 | Suppression of endogenous glucagon and insulin secretion

To suppress endogenous glucagon and insulin secretion, the pigs received an initial IV bolus of 5  $\mu$ g/kg octreotide (Sandostatin<sup>®</sup>, Novartis Europharm Limited, United Kingdom), followed by continuous IV infusion of 5  $\mu$ g/kg/hour octreotide throughout the study day. Octreotide treatment was initiated 1 h before the first glucagon bolus. The concentration of porcine insulin was measured before and after every glucagon bolus to monitor the efficiency of suppression.

# 2.3.3 | Insulin and glucose infusions

The pigs received separate continuous IV infusions of 0.05 IU/kg/hour insulin aspart (NovoRapid<sup>®</sup>, Novo Nordisk AS, Denmark) and 20% glucose solution (Glucos B. Braun<sup>®</sup>, Braun, Germany) throughout the study day to prevent glycogen depletion. Before each glucagon bolus, blood glucose concentration was titrated to a normoglycaemic target concentration of 4–5 mmol/L by adjusting the glucose infusion rate. According to the study protocol, the blood glucose concentration had to be stable (no more than 0.2 mmol/L variations) before every glucagon administration, without any glucose infusion rate adjustments for 20 min. The glucose infusion rate was also kept stable for the first 60 min after glucagon administration to monitor the effects on glucose metabolism.

# 2.3.4 | Blood sampling

Arterial blood samples were drawn immediately before each glucagon bolus, and subsequently every 2 min for the first 40 min, every 5 min for the next 60 min, and every 10 min for the remaining 50 min. We set the observation time to 150 min to ensure a wash-out period of more than five estimated  $T_{1/2}$  between each bolus.<sup>12,15</sup>

# 2.3.5 | Sample handling and analysis

Arterial blood glucose concentrations were analysed immediately after collection with a Radiometer ABL 800 FLEX blood gas analyser. The inter-assay coefficient of variation was below 5%.

After centrifugation, arterial plasma samples for hormone analyses were stored at  $-18^{\circ}$ C for the duration of the experiment, and later at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until analysis. Glucagon concentrations were measured using Glucagon ELISA kits (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden), and porcine insulin concentrations were measured using Porcine insulin ELISA kits (Mercodia, Uppsala, Sweden). Both glucagon and porcine insulin samples were run in singles. All glucagon and porcine insulin ELISA kits were from the same batches. The analyses were performed in the same setup by the same engineer. Both intra-assay and inter-assay variation were below 10% for glucagon and below 5% for porcine insulin.

# 2.4 | Data analysis

# 2.4.1 | Pharmacokinetic analysis

 $C_{max}$ ,  $T_{max}$  and  $T_{last}$  were obtained directly from the measured glucagon concentrations in plasma after correcting for baseline concentrations.  $T_{1/2}$  and AUC<sub>0-last</sub> were estimated using Simbiology in MATLAB version R2020B.<sup>16</sup> The terminal rate constant, describing the decrease of the log-concentration of glucagon, was calculated by applying a best-fit linear regression to the terminal portion of the curve.  $T_{1/2}$  was calculated as  $\frac{ln2}{terminal rate constant}$ . AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was calculated by using the linear trapezoidal method.

#### 2.4.2 | Pharmacodynamic analysis

The glucose concentrations were baseline-corrected. Only IP and SC administrations were included in the pharmacodynamic analyses, as this was done primarily to verify results from a previous, smaller pig study.<sup>13</sup> Furthermore, the IV route is currently only used in emergency and in-hospital settings and is not feasible for artificial pancreata.

#### 2.4.3 | Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism version 9.<sup>17</sup> Non-parametric tests were chosen because of

# BCDT

the small sample size and skewed distribution of some variables.

Medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) plus means and SD of  $T_{max}$ ,  $C_{max}$ ,  $AUC_{0-last}$ ,  $T_{1/2}$  and  $T_{last}$  were calculated. Possible differences in  $T_{max}$ ,  $C_{max}$ ,  $AUC_{0-last}$ ,  $T_{1/2}$  and  $T_{last}$  in relation to administration routes were examined using the Friedman test. Correction for multiple analyses was performed using Dunn's multiple comparison test.

Bioavailability was assessed by comparing  $AUC_{0-last}$  after IV administration with  $AUC_{0-last}$  after IP and SC delivery. Median and mean bioavailability for the IP and SC route was calculated. Possible differences in bioavailability after IP and SC administration were examined using the Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed-rank test.

Differences in blood glucose concentrations over time after IP and SC administration was analysed using a mixed-effects analysis with time and administration route as fixed effects and the subject number as a random effect. Correction for multiple analyses was performed using Šídák's multiple comparison test.

# 3 | RESULTS

### 3.1 | Exclusions

The following pigs were excluded from the analyses to maintain pairing:

Pig 1 was excluded from all analyses because we suspected that the SC catheter had not penetrated the skin properly upon removing it. No increase in blood glucose concentration was observed after this bolus, and only a minimal increase in plasma glucagon concentration was noted between 38 and 45 min after drug administration, which could be due to percutaneous absorption.

Pig 11 was excluded from only the pharmacodynamic analyses because the glucose infusion set was blocked shortly before SC glucagon administration, which led to a marked drop in the blood glucose concentration at baseline. It was kept in the pharmacokinetic analyses as we regard it unlikely that this temporary drop in glucose concentration, which was corrected within the following 2 min, would have affected glucagon metabolism.

Pig 12 was excluded from all analyses as it had abdominal adhesions and gross vascular anomalies compatible with previously advanced peritonitis, which would likely affect IP drug absorption. A veterinary surgeon confirmed the diagnosis on site.

# 3.2 | Suppression of endogenous insulin and glucagon secretion

The plasma glucagon concentration was below the quantification cut-off limit of 1.95 pmol/L before the first glucagon bolus in all included pigs and porcine insulin was below the quantification cut-off of 2.3 mU/L in all included pigs, except one (Pig 5, 3.6 mU/L). The porcine insulin concentrations remained low throughout the experiments and were below the quantification cut-off limit in 53 out of 60 samples in the included pigs. The mean (SD) porcine insulin concentration was 3.8 (0.8) mU/L in the remaining seven samples.

# 3.3 | Pharmacokinetic parameters

Ten pigs were included in the pharmacokinetic analyses. Pharmacokinetic findings are summarised in Table 1. Mean glucagon concentration with their respective 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) at every time point for each administration route is presented in Figures 1 and 2. Plasma glucagon concentration over time after IP and SC administration for each pig is presented in Figure 3. The concentrations were baseline-corrected. Plasma glucagon concentration was below the quantification cut-off limit of 1.95 pmol/L at baseline in 24 of 30 included boluses. For these boluses, the baseline concentration was set at 0 pmol/L. The mean baseline (SD) concentration was 4.0 (1.7) pmol/L in the six remaining boluses.

Glucagon concentrations increased rapidly in plasma regardless of administration route. Median (IQR)  $T_{max}$  was 2 (2–2), 13 (10–18) and 10 (8–12) min after IV, IP and SC administration, respectively, and mean (SD)  $T_{max}$  was 2 (0), 15 (8) and 10 (4) min.  $T_{max}$  was significantly lower with IV administration as compared with both IP and SC administration (*p* value < 0.001 and <0.01, respectively). There was no significant difference in  $T_{max}$  between IP and SC administration (*p* value > 0.99).

Median (IQR)  $C_{max}$  was 1735 (393–1965), 7 (5–10) and 31 (14–59) pmol/L after IV, IP and SC administration, respectively, and mean (SD)  $C_{max}$  was 1372 (790), 8 (6) and 37 (24) pmol/L.  $C_{max}$  was significantly higher with IV administration than with IP administration (*p* value < 0.0001). No significant difference in  $C_{max}$  was observed when we compared IV and SC or IP and SC administration (*p* value 0.08 for both comparisons).

Median (IQR) AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was 7670 (2389–8600), 163 (87–235) and 991 (426–1359) pmol/L/min after IV, IP and SC administration, respectively, and mean (SD) AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was 6476 (3383), 161 (79) and 961 (540) pmol/L/min. AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was significantly larger with IV administration than with IP administration

#### TABLE 1 Pharmacokinetic parameters



Pharmacokinetic Parameter	Intravenous Administration	Intraperitoneal Administration	Subcutaneous Administration
Time to maximum plasma concentration (minutes)	2 (2–2)	13 (10–18)	10 (8–12)
Maximum plasma concentration (pmol/L)	1735 (393–1965)	7 (5–10)	31 (14–59)
Area under the time-plasma concentration curve from time zero to time to last measurable concentration (pmol/L/min)	7670 (2389–8600)	163 (87–235)	991 (426–1359)
Plasma elimination half-life (minutes) <sup>a</sup>	6 (3-8)	10 (8–12)	15 (9–18)
Time to last measurable concentration (minutes)	48 (44–61)	41 (32–59)	68 (50-81)
Bioavailability (percentage) <sup>b</sup>	_	3 (2-5)	16 (9-22)

Note: Data are reported as medians (interquartile range) when not stated otherwise.

<sup>a</sup>7 animals included.

<sup>b</sup>Values are stated as median (95% confidence interval).

FIGURE 1 Mean glucagon concentrations in arterial plasma (with 95% confidence interval [CI] error bars) over time after intravenous administration



(*p* value < 0.0001). No significant difference in AUC<sub>0-last</sub> was observed when we compared IV and SC or IP and SC administration (*p* value 0.08 for both comparisons).

Irregular elimination patterns after IP administration of glucagon in Pigs 2 and 3 and after SC administration of glucagon in Pig 5 prevented reliable calculation of  $T_{1/2}$  from these. Therefore, these three pigs were excluded from the  $T_{1/2}$  analysis. Median (IQR)  $T_{1/2}$  after IV, IP and SC administration was 6 (3–8), 10 (8–12) and 15 (9–18) min, respectively, whereas the mean (SD) was 9 (10), 13 (8) and 13 (5) min. No significant differences between administration routes were observed (*p* value > 0.10 for all comparisons).

Plasma glucagon concentrations returned to baseline within 150 min after all boluses except after IV and SC administration in Pig 5. Median (IQR)  $T_{last}$  was 48 (44–61), 41 (32–59) and 68 (50–81) min, respectively, whereas mean (SD)  $T_{last}$  was 59 (34), 45 (20) and 74 (30) min. No significant differences between administration routes were observed (*p* value > 0.10 for all comparisons).

Median (IQR) bioavailability was 3% (2–5) and 16% (9–22) with IP and SC administration, respectively, and the mean (SD) bioavailability was 3% (2) and 22% (26). The bioavailability of glucagon was significantly lower after IP compared with SC administration (*p* value 0.002), with a median difference (95% CI) of 13% (4–22).



The bioavailability remained significantly different (p value 0.004) also after excluding Pig 11, which was excluded from the pharmacodynamic analysis, with a median difference (95% CI) of 13% (4-22).

#### 3.4 Pharmacodynamic parameters

Nine pigs were included in the pharmacodynamic analyses. Mean blood glucose concentrations with their respective 95% CI between 0 and 60 min after IP and SC glucagon administration are presented in Figure 4. The concentrations were baseline corrected. The mean (SD) blood glucose concentration at baseline was 4.6 (0.3) mmol/L for the IP boluses and 4.3 (0.4) mmol/L for the SC boluses.

There was no significant difference (95% CI including 0 and p value > 0.90) in mean blood glucose concentration after IP and SC administration at any point in time (Figure 3).

#### DISCUSSION 4

Despite having significantly lower bioavailability, IP administered glucagon exerted comparable effects on FIGURE 4 Mean glucose concentrations in arterial blood (with 95% confidence interval [CI] error bars) over time after intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration



glucose metabolism as SC administered glucagon in the present study. A major first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver is the most likely explanation for this observation. In theory, this could be advantageous because high systemic concentrations of glucagon are associated with more pronounced adverse reactions.<sup>18</sup>

The observed equivalent effect on glucose metabolism after IP and SC glucagon administration contradicts the findings of two animal studies previously performed by our research group, Artificial Pancreas Trondheim. In those studies, IP administration was associated with either a faster<sup>9</sup> or a more pronounced<sup>13</sup> glucose response. In the previous studies, we used smaller glucagon doses, and it is possible that we saturated the liver's ability to increase glucose output regardless of administration route by administering a larger dose in the present study. However, the former pig study, which demonstrated superior glucose elevating effect through IP administration, only detected this difference upon excluding four of 10 originally included pigs. Moreover, there was no difference in total glucose elevation over time, as measured by AUC.<sup>13</sup> This indicates that there might not be a genuine difference in response between the two administration routes. A study examining the effects of glucagon at different doses is needed to investigate this further.

In the same pig study mentioned above, blood glucose concentrations increased more than in the present study, despite using a smaller glucagon dosage  $(0.6 \ \mu g/kg)$ .<sup>13</sup> We believe this could be because the pigs in the previous study received no insulin during the study day, as insulin and glucagon exert antagonistic effects on glucose metabolism in the liver. Although an artificial pancreas would likely reduce and ultimately discontinue insulin infusion as a response to hypoglycaemia, a situation where there

is no circulating insulin is highly unrealistic. As such, the results from our present study could be more translatable to a real-life scenario.

As expected, the initial peak in plasma glucagon concentration occurs later after SC and IP administration compared with IV administration. The first sample was drawn 2 min after the drug was administered. Therefore, the exact values of  $C_{max}$  and  $T_{max}$  after IV infusion are probably unknown. Following IP and SC administration, absorption is rapid, and  $T_{max}$  is reached at a similar pace.

There was no significant difference in  $C_{max}$  and AUC<sub>0-last</sub> between IP and SC administration. However, there was a tendency towards a difference, with a *p* value of 0.08 for both parameters after correcting for multiple comparisons. It is possible that the study became underpowered to detect any difference, as we had to exclude two pigs from the analyses, and that a larger study would have conveyed a different result.

There were no significant differences in  $T_{1/2}$  between the different routes of administration. However, this result should be interpreted with caution because a stable elimination of glucagon from plasma was not observed after three administrations, which prevented a reasonable calculation of  $T_{1/2}$  from these boluses. This could possibly be due to prolonged absorption of glucagon from the administration site, temporary failure of suppression of endogenous glucagon secretion or interindividual variation in metabolism.

Reduced systemic drug exposure after IP administration compared with SC administration could make the IP route preferable in a bihormonal artificial pancreas. However, IP drug delivery is invasive and associated with a high risk of serious complications. As such, it would only be an acceptable route of administration if it were to prove greatly advantageous in terms of glucose control.

Continuous IP insulin infusion is associated with lower HbA1c and fewer episodes of hyperglycaemia and hypoglycaemia than continuous SC insulin infusion in patients with DM1. Notably, the circulating insulin concentrations are also significantly reduced after IP administration, probably because of the large first-pass metabolism of insulin in the liver.<sup>19</sup> As hyperinsulinemia has been linked to the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases, reducing insulin in systemic circulation could hypothetically result in improved long-term health outcomes for patients with DM1.

# 4.1 | Limitations

Local degradation or formation of drug-containing loculaments in the IP cavity may have reduced the absorption of glucagon. Direct drug infusion into the portal vein would likely give a more precise estimate of firstpass metabolism. However, because this is not a viable treatment option in humans, we relied on IP administration to gain information on other relevant aspects for the possible use of glucagon in an IP artificial pancreas.

Pigs undergoing prolonged anaesthesia may accumulate IP fluid, which possibly could influence drug absorption from the IP cavity.<sup>20</sup> Theoretically, anaesthetic drugs and general anaesthesia may also lead to alterations in the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of glucagon. Our decision to perform these experiments under general anaesthesia was based on considerations for animal welfare.

The pigs received three glucagon boluses in one study day. Reduced effectiveness of consecutive doses of glucagon has been observed in healthy volunteers, possibly because of glycogen depletion.<sup>21</sup> However, other studies on human subjects with DM1, and a previous pig study conducted by our group, detected no association between glucose response and bolus number.<sup>13,22,23</sup> In the present study, the pigs received continuous infusions of insulin aspart and glucose solution to promote hepatic glycogenesis and reduce the risk of glycogen depletion.

A considerable limitation of the study is that both glucagon and porcine insulin samples were run in singles, which reduces the precision. However, we regarded this as acceptable, because the short time interval between samples made it possible to detect any marked outliers that needed to be reanalysed.

This study had a small sample size, with only 12 pigs. Some pigs had to be excluded from the analyses, which reduced the number even further. However, the main results regarding the bioavailability of IP glucagon are consistent and probably unaffected by this limitation.

# 5 | CONCLUSIONS

This study demonstrates that IP administered glucagon has lower bioavailability than SC administered glucagon, although the effect on glucose metabolism is equivalent. These results are compatible with a major first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver. Lower systemic drug concentrations could, in theory, lead to fewer adverse reactions. However, the SC route carries a much lower risk of complications and would doubtlessly be preferred for most patients with DM1. Nonetheless, a bihormonal IP artificial pancreas could be a possible treatment option for a subgroup of patients who may benefit from IP insulin administration.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to express their gratitude to Oddveig Lyng for her assistance during animal trials and Sheila McGuinness for her invaluable contribution by performing glucagon ELISA analyses.

#### FUNDING INFORMATION

The study was funded by the Research Council of Norway (grant number 248872 and 294828) and the Central Norway Regional Health Authority (grant number 2014/23166). None of the funders had any part in collecting, analysing or interpreting the data.

# **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data supporting the findings are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

# ORCID

Ingrid Anna Teigen D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2389-4444

#### REFERENCES

- Downes MA. Glucagon. Review. Emerg Med. 2003;15(5-6): 480-485. doi:10.1046/j.1442-2026.2003.00506.x
- Gerich JE, Langlois M, Noacco C, Karam JH, Forsham PH. Lack of glucagon response to hypoglycemia in diabetes: evidence for an intrinsic pancreatic alpha cell defect. *Science*. 1973;182(4108):171-173. doi:10.1126/science.182.4108.171
- Hartley M, Thomsett MJ, Cotterill AM. Mini-dose glucagon rescue for mild hypoglycaemia in children with type 1 diabetes: the Brisbane experience. J Paediatr Child Health. 2006;42(3): 108-111. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1754.2006.00807.x
- Haymond MW, DuBose SN, Rickels MR, et al. Efficacy and safety of mini-dose glucagon for treatment of nonsevere hypoglycemia in adults with type 1 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2017;102(8):2994-3001. doi:10.1210/jc.2017-00591
- Taleb N, Haidar A, Messier V, Gingras V, Legault L, Rabasa-Lhoret R. Glucagon in artificial pancreas systems: potential benefits and safety profile of future chronic use. *Diabetes Obes Metab.* 2017;19(1):13-23. doi:10.1111/dom.12789
- Wilson LM, Jacobs PG, Ramsey KL, et al. Dual-hormone closed-loop system using a liquid stable glucagon formulation versus insulin-only closed-loop system compared with a predictive low glucose suspend system: an open-label, outpatient, single-center, crossover, randomized controlled trial. *Diabetes Care*. 2020;43(11):2721-2729. doi:10.2337/dc19-2267
- Lukas G, Brindle SD, Greengard P. The route of absorption of intraperitoneally administered compounds. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1971;178(3):562-564.
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Carlsen SM, Fougner AL, Christiansen SC. The metabolic effects of continous intraperitoneal insulin infusion, a systematic review. Presented at: Advanced Technologies & Treatments for Diabetes; 2020; Madrid.
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal, subcutaneous and intravenous glucagon delivery and subsequent glucose response in rats: a randomized controlled crossover trial. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care*. 2018;6(1):e000560. doi:10.1136/bmjdrc-2018-000560
- Loxham SJ, Teague J, Poucher SM, de Schoolmeester J, Turnbull AV, Carey F. Glucagon challenge in the rat: a robust method for the in vivo assessment of Glycogen phosphorlyase inhibitor efficacy. *J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods*. 2007;55(1): 71-77. doi:10.1016/j.vascn.2006.03.005
- Zlotnik A, Gruenbaum BF, Klin Y, et al. The effects of insulin, glucagon, glutamate, and glucose infusion on blood glutamate and plasma glucose levels in naive rats. *J Neurosurg Anesthesiol*. 2011;23(4):323-328. doi:10.1097/ANA. 0b013e3182299b15
- Teigen IA, Åm MK, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Pharmacokinetics of intraperitoneally delivered glucagon in pigs: a hypothesis of first pass metabolism. *Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet*. 2021;46(4):505-511. doi:10.1007/s13318-021-00692-2
- Åm MK, Dirnena-Fusini I, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Intraperitoneal and subcutaneous glucagon delivery in anaesthetized pigs: effects on circulating glucagon and glucose levels. *Sci Rep.* 2020;10(1):13735. doi:10.1038/ s41598-020-70813-5
- Tveden-Nyborg P, Bergmann TK, Jessen N, Simonsen U, Lykkesfeldt J. BCPT policy for experimental and clinical studies. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol*. 2021;128(1):4-8. doi:10.1111/ bcpt.13492

- Clinical Pharmacology 2020 database. *Glucagon*. Elsevier Inc Accessed May 20, 2020. https://www.clinicalkey.com/ pharmacology/login
- MATLAB version R2020b (9.9.0.1467703). MathWorks, Inc. Accessed June 10, 2021. www.mathworks.com
- 17. GraphPad Software LLC. GraphPad Prism version 9.1.2 (225) for macOS. Accessed June 14, 2021. www.graphpad.com
- Morris C, Baker J. Glucagon. StatPearls Publishing 2021. Updated June 14, 2021. Accessed July 2, 2021, https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK559195/
- Dirnena-Fusini I, Åm MK, Fougner AL, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Physiological effects of intraperitoneal versus subcutaneous insulin infusion in patients with diabetes mellitus type 1: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One.* 2021;16(4):e0249611. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0249611
- Schnoor J, Schreck R, Baumert JH, Grosse-Siestrup C, Rossaint R, Unger JK. Influence of differences in body weight and volume management on experimental results in porcine models. *Int J Artif Organs*. 2004;27(11):924-934. doi:10.1177/ 039139880402701104
- Lockton JA, Poucher SM. Single dose glucagon (0.5 mg IV bolus) administration in healthy human volunteers is a robust model for assessment of glycogenolysis: characterisation of the glucose excursion after glucagon challenge. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods. 2007;55(1):86-90. doi:10.1016/j.vascn.2006. 03.009
- Blauw H, Wendl I, DeVries JH, Heise T, Jax T. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of various glucagon dosages at different blood glucose levels. Journal Article; Randomized Controlled Trial; Research Support, Non-U.S. Gov't. *Diabetes Obes Metab.* 2016;18(1):34-39. doi:10.1111/dom.12571
- Castle JR, Bakhtiani PA, Cai Y, et al. Effect of repeated glucagon doses on hepatic glycogen in type 1 diabetes: implications for a bihormonal closed-loop system. *Diabetes Care*. 2015; 38(11):2115-2119. doi:10.2337/dc15-0754

How to cite this article: Teigen IA, Åm MK, Carlsen SM, Christiansen SC. Pharmacokinetics of glucagon after intravenous, intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration in a pig model. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol*. 2022;130(6):623-631. doi:10.1111/bcpt.13731

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Wenlei Zhu, Nanjing University, China

#### REVIEWED BY Meikun Shen, University of Oregon, United States Yu-Chung Chang, Washington State University, United States Steven Russell, Massachusetts General Hospital Diabetes Research Center, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Ingrid Anna Teigen, ingrid.a.teigen@ntnu.no

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Biosensors and Biomolecular Electronics, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

RECEIVED 06 July 2022 ACCEPTED 25 August 2022 PUBLISHED 21 September 2022

#### CITATION

Teigen IA, Riaz M, Åm MK, Christiansen SC and Carlsen SM (2022), Vasodilatory effects of glucagon: A possible new approach to enhanced subcutaneous insulin absorption in artificial pancreas devices. *Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol.* 10:986858. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2022.986858

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Teigen, Riaz, Åm, Christiansen and Carlsen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Vasodilatory effects of glucagon: A possible new approach to enhanced subcutaneous insulin absorption in artificial pancreas devices

Ingrid Anna Teigen **1**\*, Misbah Riaz<sup>1,2</sup>, Marte Kierulf Åm<sup>1</sup>, Sverre Christian Christiansen<sup>1,2</sup> and Sven Magnus Carlsen<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway, <sup>2</sup>Department of Endocrinology, St. Olav's Hospital, Trondheim University Hospital, Trondheim, Norway

Patients with diabetes mellitus type 1 depend on exogenous insulin to keep their blood glucose concentrations within the desired range. Subcutaneous bihormonal artificial pancreas devices that can measure glucose concentrations continuously and autonomously calculate and deliver insulin and glucagon infusions is a promising new treatment option for these patients. The slow absorption rate of insulin from subcutaneous tissue is perhaps the most important factor preventing the development of a fully automated artificial pancreas using subcutaneous insulin delivery. Subcutaneous insulin absorption is influenced by several factors, among which local subcutaneous blood flow is one of the most prominent. We have discovered that micro-doses of glucagon may cause a substantial increase in local subcutaneous blood flow. This paper discusses how the local vasodilative effects of micro-doses of glucagon might be utilised to improve the performance of subcutaneous bihormonal artificial pancreas devices. We map out the early stages of our hypothesis as a disruptive novel approach, where we propose to use glucagon as a vasodilator to accelerate the absorption of meal boluses of insulin, besides using it conventionally to treat hypoglycaemia.

#### KEYWORDS

glucagon, pharmacokinctics, subcutaneous infusion, artificial pancreas, diabetes mellitus type  ${\bf 1}$ 

# **1** Introduction

Patients with diabetes mellitus type 1 (DM1) have lost their ability to produce and secrete insulin due to the selective destruction of beta cells in the pancreatic islets of Langerhans. Insulin is necessary for a wide range of physiological processes and is mandatory for keeping blood glucose concentrations within a narrow range. Thus, patients with DM1 depend entirely on exogenous insulin, and intensive insulin treatment and tight glucose control are recommended to reduce the risk of microvascular complications (Reichard, 1992; Nathan et al., 1993; Reichard et al.,



1996). Most patients with DM1 use multiple daily subcutaneous (SC) insulin injections or continuous SC insulin infusions administered via a pump. Recently, double SC artificial pancreas devices have also been introduced as a treatment option, i.e., devices that measure SC glucose concentrations continuously and calculate and deliver suitable insulin doses automatically (Peyser et al., 2014). Currently, only hybrid artificial pancreas devices that require meal annunciations from the user are commercially available (Knebel and Neumiller, 2019). As they require frequent user intervention, patients using these hybrid devices are not fully relieved of the daily focus and stress of managing their disease, which is known to be a factor that causes distress and reduced mental well-being among patients with DM1 (Pallayova and Taheri, 2014).

Administering appropriate meal-time insulin doses is a major daily challenge for patients with DM1, and delayed or miscalculated insulin dosages often results in postprandial glucose excursions and poor glucose control (Robinson et al., 2021). Timing and adjusting insulin dosages is difficult because all insulins, even the most rapid-acting insulin analogues, are absorbed relatively slowly from the SC tissue, with an onset of effect after 10–30 min and a maximum glucose-lowering effect one to 3 hours after administration (AHFS Drug Information, Insulins General Statement, 2022a). Whereas in healthy individuals, postprandial blood glucose concentrations have returned to baseline within the same period (Hiyoshi et al., 2017).

Patients with DM1 are advised to inject meal-time insulin 10–20 min before they start eating to accommodate the insulin absorption delay. However, despite this precaution, glucose concentrations are often strongly elevated after meals (Birkeland, 2006). If fully automated artificial pancreas devices that require no user intervention are to become a reality, this issue must be resolved, as such devices evidently must detect ingestion of a meal before increasing insulin infusion.

# 2 Factors delaying onset of insulin action in SC artificial pancreas devices

A fully automated SC artificial pancreas device may only upscale the insulin infusion rate in relation to a meal once a meal is detected by a rise in the SC glucose concentration or through another sensing modality. As such, two major barriers exist that prevent the development of such a device: The delay in sensing changes in blood glucose concentrations from a sensor in SC tissue and, more importantly, the delayed absorption, and hence the glucose-lowering effect of SC delivered insulin (Christiansen et al., 2017; Gingras et al., 2018).

#### 2.1 Glucose sensing in SC tissue

SC continuous glucose monitoring systems (CGM) report glucose concentrations in the interstitial fluid in SC tissue (Funtanilla et al., 2019). Changes in blood glucose concentration are not immediately followed by a corresponding change in CGM measurements, as glucose must first diffuse through the capillary walls and into the interstitial space. This process leads to sensing delay, particularly during rapid changes in blood glucose concentrations, such as during physical activity and after meals (Schmelzeisen-Redeker et al., 2015; Funtanilla et al., 2019).

Although there have been considerable improvements in CGM-technology in recent years, the sensing delay is still an issue that needs to be resolved. In the literature, the delay is commonly attributed to both physiological and technological factors and is estimated to be in the range of 5–10 min (Schmelzeisen-Redeker et al., 2015; Siegmund et al., 2017).

#### 2.2 Insulin absorption from SC tissue

When administered SC compared to intravenously, the halflife of human insulin increases from approximately 6 min to 3 h (Binder, 1969; Skjaervold et al., 2012), predominantly because of the significant delay in absorption from SC tissue (Lindholm and Jacobsen, 2001). SC absorption of insulin is influenced by several factors, contributing to considerable interindividual and intraindividual variation. Of particular importance are physical-chemical factors related to the drug type, physiological factors on the administration site, such as skin temperature and SC blood flow, and differences in absorption kinetics in the anatomical regions suitable for SC injections (Gradel et al., 2018; Pitt et al., 2020).

#### 2.2.1 Drug type

Soluble human insulin comprises oligomers, primarily monomers, dimers, and hexamers, in chemical equilibrium. When insulin is stored at high concentrations and in the presence of allosteric ligands, the oligomer equilibrium shifts towards a very large fraction of hexamers. This process ensures long shelf-life of insulin formulations, as hexamers are more resistant to chemical degradation (Gast et al., 2017). However, insulin hexamers are too large to be absorbed by the SC capillaries and must dissociate before getting absorbed into the systemic circulation and to become biologically active as insulin monomers (Gradel et al., 2018).

Rapid-acting insulin analogues, which are used in artificial pancreas devices, follow a similar pattern. Both insulin aspart, insulin glulisine, and insulin lispro are structurally identical to human insulin except for minor alterations in the amino-acid sequences that exist to reduce the tendency of insulin monomers to form larger oligomers in SC tissue (AHFS Drug Information, Insulin aspart, Insulin glulisine, Insulin lispro, 2022b). Thus, the rapid-acting insulin analogues are more easily absorbed, resulting in a faster onset and shorter duration of action (Gradel et al., 2018).

#### 2.2.2 Insulin concentration and volume

Highly concentrated insulin formulations are usually absorbed more slowly from SC tissue than diluted preparations. However, smaller injection volumes cause less pain to the patient (Zijlstra et al., 2018) and additionally have a larger surface-to-volume ratio, which promotes absorption (Søeborg et al., 2009; Mader et al., 2013; Gradel et al., 2018).

#### 2.2.3 Anatomical site and injection technique

There is a considerable variation in insulin absorption rate from different anatomical areas. Absorption is reported to be fastest from the SC tissue on the abdomen, followed by the arms, and lowest from the thighs and gluteal region (Bantle et al., 1993). Absorption may also vary within the areas, and rotation between and within injection regions is a likely source for intraindividual variability in insulin pharmacokinetics (Gradel et al., 2018).

#### 2.2.4 SC blood flow

Variations in skin blood circulation are essential for thermoregulatory control and can differ substantially depending on the presence of vasoactive substances such as noradrenaline and nitric oxide (Charkoudian, 2003).

Insulin monomers and dimers are absorbed directly into SC capillaries through simple diffusion. When the capillary exchange surface in SC tissue expands with the recruitment of capillaries, vasodilation and increased blood flow, insulin absorption is accelerated. As such, insulin absorption is positively correlated to the blood flow at the injection site (Binder, 1969; Vora et al., 1992) and can be promoted through injection into areas with hyperperfusion, for instance, after direct or indirect heating or skin massage (El-Laboudi and Oliver, 2015).

The ultra-rapid insulin lispro formulation, Lyumjev<sup>\*</sup> (Eli Lilly) and the fast-acting insulin aspart formulation Fiasp<sup>\*</sup> (Novo Nordisk) contain vasoactive additives that increase blood flow and accelerate the absorption of the insulin analogue. Lyumjev<sup>\*</sup> contains the vasodilating drug treprostinil, a stable prostacyclin analogue, and citrate in addition to insulin lispro (The Norwegian Medicines Agency Medicine Database, Lyumjev, 2022). This combination leads to significantly faster SC absorption, elimination, and earlier onset of action of insulin lispro (Leohr et al., 2021). Fiasp<sup>®</sup> contains niacinamide and L-arginine together with insulin aspart. Niacinamide increases the relative fraction of insulin monomers in SC tissue and causes transient local vasodilation after administration, leading to increased initial absorption of insulin aspart (Kildegaard et al., 2019).

#### 2.2.5 Individual factors

Obesity, age, gender, smoking, and comorbidities associated with DM1 all contribute to extensive interindividual variation. In addition, absorption may also be delayed or decreased by the presence of insulin-binding antibodies, which develop in nearly all patients a few months after the start of insulin treatment (AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacists, 2022e).

## 3 The fear of hypoglycaemia and the need for a bihormonal approach

Although intensive insulin treatment is recommended to reduce long-term microvascular complications in patients with DM1, it increases the risk of severe hypoglycaemia, an acute and dramatic condition that can be life-threatening if left untreated (Nathan et al., 1993). The fear of hypoglycaemia significantly reduces the quality of life for patients with DM1 and prevents tight glucose control (Chatwin et al., 2021).

In healthy individuals, the alpha cells in the pancreatic islets of Langerhans secrete glucagon as a response to declining blood glucose concentrations to stimulate hepatic glucose output and prevent hypoglycaemia. In patients with DM1, this pancreatic response is reduced or even absent, which makes them susceptible to hypoglycaemic episodes (Gerich et al., 1973).

SC bihormonal artificial pancreas devices that utilise both insulin and glucagon can potentially allow more aggressive insulin treatment than unihormonal devices using only insulin, as glucagon could counteract insulin-induced hypoglycaemia.

Studies comparing bihormonal and unihormonal SC artificial pancreas devices have reported that the bihormonal approach reduces the incidence and duration of daytime hypoglycaemic episodes. However, evidence of long-term improvements in the time spent in the normoglycaemic range and effects on HbA1c is lacking (Bakhtiani et al., 2013; Weisman et al., 2017; Haidar, 2019).

#### 4 Vasodilatory effects of SC microdoses of glucagon

For decades, it has been known that large doses of glucagon have physiologic effects beyond increasing glucose output. For instance, it may reduce gastrointestinal motility, increase heart contractility and cause vasodilation (Farah, 1983).

Glucagon has previously been shown to cause up to a 500 per cent increase in SC blood flow after SC injection of a large dose (1 mg) (Simmons and Williams, 1992). Our research group recently discovered that SC injections of much smaller doses of glucagon (0.1 and 0.01 mg) could also cause a substantial increase in local SC blood flow (Åm et al., 2022). In this study, glucagon was injected SC on the abdomen in healthy individuals, and blood flow was evaluated by laser doppler technology. The median increase in SC blood flow was 250 per cent after using a dosage of 0.1 mg glucagon. The blood flow peaked at 2–4 min after injection before declining slowly, and the effect was still present 30 min after injection. Although injection of glucagon caused increased SC blood flow in most of the study subjects, the effect was not observed in seven of the 22 included participants, which were classified as non-responders (Åm et al., 2022).

The effect of glucagon on SC blood flow appears to be local and is not present 2 cm lateral to the glucagon injection site as evaluated by both laser doppler technology and a thermal camera (unpublished data). This observation is perhaps unsurprising, as SC blood supply is organised vertical to the skin's surface, with arterioles situated 1.5–7 mm apart depending on the area of the body (Braverman et al., 1992; Raju et al., 2012).

Unlike insulin, glucagon is absorbed rapidly after SC administration, reaching maximum plasma concentrations in humans at approximately 10-20 min (Simmons and Williams, 1992; Graf et al., 1999; El-Khatib et al., 2010; El Youssef et al., 2014; Blauw et al., 2016; Castle et al., 2016; Ranjan et al., 2016; Hövelmann et al., 2018; Hövelmann et al., 2019). Previous animal trials conducted by our research group demonstrated no significant difference in the absorption speed or glucose elevating effect of glucagon after SC compared to intraperitoneal administration (Dirnena-Fusini et al., 2018; Åm et al., 2020; Teigen et al., 2022). This observation contrasts with the major delay in insulin absorption and effect after SC administration compared to intraperitoneal administration (Christiansen et al., 2017). Therefore, we hypothesise that the local vasodilatory effect of glucagon promotes its absorption from the SC space, as this would explain why there is no significant difference in absorption or the time to onset and maximum effect of SC versus intraperitoneally delivered glucagon (Teigen et al., 2022).

# 5 Discussion: A new approach for bihormonal artificial pancreas devices

As previously addressed, it is probably impossible to achieve excellent glucose control by a fully automated SC artificial pancreas device without any feature that can enhance insulin absorption.

If it is confirmed in future trials that micro-doses of glucagon increase local SC blood flow in patients with DM1, this effect can be utilised in SC bihormonal artificial pancreas devices where tubes that deliver insulin and glucagon could lie in immediate proximity (i.e., the hormones are delivered via a dual-lumen line). Micro-doses of glucagon could be given at the same time as meal boluses of insulin to promote postprandial insulin absorption and larger doses of glucagon may be administered when indicated to treat and prevent hypoglycaemia.

The glucagon dosages that have been used previously in SC bihormonal artificial pancreas devices to counteract hypoglycaemia resemble those we have used to demonstrate increased SC blood flow in healthy subjects (Haidar, 2019). An obvious objection to using glucagon to enhance insulin absorption is that glucagon exerts antagonistic pharmacodynamic effects on glucose metabolism to insulin and may increase blood glucose concentrations, which is highly undesirable in the postprandial state. However, in studies investigating the potential benefit of adding glucagon to artificial pancreas devices, glucagon has been administered to prevent hypoglycaemia and not with insulin infusions or in relation to meals. Glucagon's ability to increase blood glucose concentrations seems to be influenced by the concentration of circulating insulin, and it is most effective in situations with impending hypoglycaemia and low systemic insulin concentrations (Castle et al., 2010; Bakhtiani et al., 2015). This is the opposite of the situation in which we suggest using micro-doses of glucagon to increase blood flow, where insulin concentrations are increasing.

Further, there is evidence supporting a meal-induced glucagon release from the intestine in subjects with DM1 (Cryer, 2012; Knop, 2018; Yosten, 2018; Bengtsen and Moller, 2021; Ito et al., 2021). This glucagon release appears within minutes of oral glucose or food ingestion. Glucagon originating from the intestines is drained directly via the portal system to the liver, where it might increase glucose output. Results from a previous study by our research group support a saturable first-pass metabolism of glucagon in the liver (Teigen et al., 2021). Therefore, we hypothesise that micro-doses of glucagon administered with meal-time insulin would probably have no additional effects on postprandial glucose excursions as the liver will already be saturated with glucagon from the intestine.

In the study by Åm et al., there was a substantial proportion of non-responders to glucagon (Åm et al., 2022). The extent of interindividual variation and the mechanisms causing nonresponse are not yet known and should be elucidated in future studies. Individual response to glucagon will need to be confirmed before using it as part of a patient's artificial pancreas algorithm.

# 6 Future perspectives and research

We hypothesise that bihormonal SC artificial pancreas devices may use micro-doses of glucagon to induce local vasodilation and accelerate SC insulin absorption after meals. We suggest investigating the effects of microdosages of glucagon that are administered together with insulin boluses via a dual-lumen delivery line by the artificial pancreas when it detects a meal. The glucagon dose should be the minimum dose required to achieve adequate vasodilation while the insulin dose should be adjusted according to the effect on glucose levels. The same glucagon delivery line may also be used to deliver conventionally sized doses of glucagon during hypoglycaemic events when the insulin infusion rate is low or discontinued.

Human glucagon is relatively unstable and may aggregate and form amyloid fibrils quite rapidly, depending on the solution's temperature and pH-value. Therefore, human glucagon is recommended to be used within 24 h after reconstitution in artificial pancreas devices, although there is some evidence indicating that reconstituted human glucagon could be chemically stable for up to 7 days (El-Khatib et al., 2007; Taleb et al., 2017). The stable glucagon analogue dasiglucagon was approved for clinical use by the FDA in 2021, but it has not yet been granted marketing authorisation in Europe (AHFS Drug Information, Dasiglucagon Hydrochloride, 2022d). Questions regarding the vasodilative properties of different glucagon formulations, dosages of glucagon or glucagon analogues to be used, chemical compatibility with different insulin preparations and technical details of the glucagon delivery in an artificial pancreas device are obvious subjects for future animal trials and clinical research in patients with DM1.

# 7 Conclusion

The recent discovery of a pronounced local vasodilative effect of SC administered micro-doses of glucagon should be studied further in patients with DM1. If confirmed, a disruptive change in the use of glucagon in patients with DM1 may soon emerge as micro-doses of glucagon could be used to accelerate the absorption of meal boluses of insulin from SC tissue. This could potentially improve the performance of SC bihormonal artificial pancreas devices. Thus, a fully automated bihormonal artificial pancreas that can provide excellent glucose control without daily input from the patient may be achievable.

# Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

# Author contributions

All authors contributed to the conception of the manuscript. IAT wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All authors reviewed and commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

#### References

AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacists. (2022a). Dasiglucagon Hydrochloride. Available at: https://www.medicinescomplete.com/ #/content/ahfs/a321029?hspl=dasiglucagon [Accessed July 29, 2022].

AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacists. (2022b). Insulin aspart. Available at: https://www.medicinescomplete.com/#/content/ahfs/ a300048?hshs=Insulin%20aspart#content%2Fahfs%2Fa300048%2356677412 [Accessed April 19, 2022].

AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacists. (2022c). Insulin glulisine. Available at: https://www.medicinescomplete.com/ #/content/ahfs/a306009%231676728784 [Accessed April 19, 2022].

AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacists. (2022d). Insulin lispro. Available at: https://www.medicinescomplete.com/ #/content/ahfs/a397021%231676728784 [Accessed April 19, 2022].

AHFS Drug Information: American Society of Health-System Pharmacits. (2022e). Insulins general statement. Available at: https://www.medicinescomplete.com/#/content/ ahfs/as829337hspl=Insulins&hspl=general&hspl=statement [Accessed April 19, 2022].

Åm, M. K., Dirnena-Fusini, I., Fougner, A. L., Carlsen, S. M., and Christiansen, S. C. (2020). Intraperitoneal and subcutaneous glucagon delivery in anaesthetized pigs: Effects on circulating glucagon and glucose levels. *Sci. Rep.* 10, 13735. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-70813-5

Åm, M. K., Munkerud, E. Y., Berge, M. H., Christiansen, S. C., and Carlsen, S. M. (2022). The effect of glucagon on local subcutaneous blood flow in non-diabetic volunteers; A proof-of-concept study. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 926, 175045. doi:10.1016/j. ejphar.2022.175045

Bakhtiani, P. A., El Youssef, J., Duell, A. K., Branigan, D. L., Jacobs, P. G., Lasarev, M. R., et al. (2015). Factors affecting the success of glucagon delivered during an automated closed-loop system in type 1 diabetes. J. Of Diabetes Its Complicat. 29, 93–98. doi:10.1016/j.idiacomp.2014.09.001

Bakhtiani, P. A., Zhao, L. M., El Youssef, J., Castle, J. R., and Ward, W. K. (2013). A review of artificial pancreas technologies with an emphasis on Bi-hormonal therapy. *Diabetes Obes. Metab.* 15, 1065–1070. doi:10.1111/dom.12107

Bantle, J. P., Neal, L., and Frankamp, L. M. (1993). Effects of the anatomical region used for insulin injections on glycemia in type I diabetes subjects. *Diabetes Care* 16, 1592–1597. doi:10.2337/diacre.16.12.1592

Bengtsen, M. B., and Moller, N. (2021). Mini-Review: Glucagon responses in type 1 diabetes - a matter of complexity. *Physiol. Rep.* 9, e15009. doi:10.14814/phy2. 15009

Binder, C. (1969). Absorption of injected insulin. A clinical-pharmacological study. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. (Copenh). 27 (2), 1–83. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0773. 1969.tb03069.x

Birkeland, K. I. (2006). Insulin treatment of type 1 diabetes in adults. *Tidsskr. Nor. Laegeforen.* 126, 776–778.

## Conflict of interest

The authors SMC and SCC are among the inventors of a pending patent application on the use of micro-doses of glucagon to enhance SC CGM performance and SC insulin absorption.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

# Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Blauw, H., Wendl, I., Devries, J. H., Heise, T., and Jax, T. (2016). Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of various glucagon dosages at different blood glucose levels. *Diabetes Obes. Metab.* 18, 34–39. doi:10.1111/ dom.12571

Braverman, I. M., Schechner, J. S., Silverman, D. G., and Keh-Yen, A. (1992). Topographic mapping of the cutaneous microcirculation using two outputs of laser-Doppler flowmetry: Flux and the concentration of moving blood cells. *Microvasc. Res.* 44, 33–48. doi:10.1016/0026-2862(92)90100-4

Castle, J. R., Engle, J. M., El Youssef, J., Massoud, R. G., and Ward, W. K. (2010). Factors influencing the effectiveness of glucagon for preventing hypoglycemia. J. Diabetes Sci. Technol. 4, 1305–1310. doi:10.1177/193229681000400603

Castle, J. R., Youssef, J. E., Branigan, D., Newswanger, B., Strange, P., Cummins, M., et al. (2016). Comparative pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic study of liquid stable glucagon versus lyophilized glucagon in type 1 diabetes subjects. *J. Diabetes Sci. Technol.* 10, 1101–1107. doi:10.1177/1932296816653141

Charkoudian, N. (2003). Skin blood flow in adult human thermoregulation: How it works, when it does not, and why. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 78, 603–612. doi:10.4065/78. 5.603

Chatwin, H., Broadley, M., Valdersdorf Jensen, M., Hendrieckx, C., Carlton, J., Heller, S., et al. (2021). 'Never again will I Be carefree': A qualitative study of the impact of hypoglycemia on quality of life among adults with type 1 diabetes. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res. Care* 9, e002322. doi:10. 1136/bmjdrc-2021-002322

Christiansen, S. C., Fougner, A. L., Stavdahl, O., Kolle, K., Ellingsen, R., and Carlsen, S. M. (2017). A review of the current challenges associated with the development of an artificial pancreas by A double subcutaneous approach. *Diabetes Ther.* 8, 489–506. doi:10.1007/s13300-017-0263-6

Cryer, P. E. (2012). Minireview: Glucagon in the pathogenesis of hypoglycemia and hyperglycemia in diabetes. *Endocrinology* 153, 1039–1048. doi:10.1210/en. 2011-1499

Dirnena-Fusini, I., Åm, M. K., Fougner, A. L., Carlsen, S. M., and Christiansen, S. C. (2018). Intraperitoneal, subcutaneous and intravenous glucagon delivery and subsequent glucose response in rats: A randomized controlled crossover trial. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res. Care* 6, E000560. doi:10. 1136/bmjdrc-2018-000560

El Youssef, J., Castle, J. R., Bakhtiani, P. A., Haidar, A., Branigan, D. L., Breen, M., et al. (2014). Quantification of the glycemic response to microdoses of subcutaneous glucagon at varying insulin levels. *Diabetes Care* 37, 3054–3060. doi:10.2337/dc14-0803

El-Khatib, F. H., Jiang, J., Gerrity, R. G., and Damiano, E. R. (2007). Pharmacodynamics and stability of subcutaneously infused glucagon in A type 1 diabetic swine model *in vivo. Diabetes Technol. Ther.* 9, 135–144. doi:10.1089/dia. 2006.0006 El-Khatib, F. H., Russell, S. J., Nathan, D. M., Sutherlin, R. G., and Damiano, E. R. (2010). A bihormonal closed-loop artificial pancreas for type 1 diabetes. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2, 27ra27. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3000619

El-Laboudi, A. H., and Oliver, N. (2015). Towards A physiological prandial insulin profile: Enhancement of subcutaneously injected prandial insulin using local warming devices. *Diabetes Ther.* 6, 257–272. doi:10.1007/s13300-015-0125-z

Farah, A. E. (1983). Glucagon and the circulation. Pharmacol. Rev. 35, 181-217.

Funtanilla, V. D., Candidate, P., Caliendo, T., and Hilas, O. (2019). Continuous glucose monitoring: A review of available systems. *P Trans.* 44, 550–553.

Gast, K., Schüler, A., Wolff, M., Thalhammer, A., Berchtold, H., Nagel, N., et al. (2017). Rapid-acting and human insulins: Hexamer dissociation kinetics upon dilution of the pharmaceutical formulation. *Pharm. Res.* 34, 2270–2286. doi:10.1007/s11095-017-2233-0

Gerich, J. E., Langlois, M., Noacco, C., Karam, J. H., and Forsham, P. H. (1973). Lack of glucagon response to hypoglycemia in diabetes: Evidence for an intrinsic pancreatic alpha cell defect. *Science* 182, 171–173. doi:10.1126/science.182.4108.171

Gingras, V., Taleb, N., Roy-Fleming, A., Legault, L., and Rabasa-Lhoret, R. (2018). The challenges of achieving postprandial glucose control using closed-loop systems in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Obes. Metab.* 20, 245–256. doi:10.1111/dom.13052

Gradel, A. K. J., Porsgaard, T., Lykkesfeldt, J., Seested, T., Gram-Nielsen, S., Kristensen, N. R., et al. (2018). Factors affecting the absorption of subcutaneously administered insulin: Effect on variability. J. Of Diabetes Res. 2018, 1205121. doi:10. 1155/2018/1205121

Graf, C. J., Woodworth, J. R., Seger, M. E., Holcombe, J. H., Bowsher, R. R., and Lynch, R. (1999). Pharmacokinetic and glucodynamic comparisons of recombinant and animal-source glucagon after iv, im, and Sc injection in healthy volunteers. J. Of Pharm. Sci. 88, 991–995. doi:10.1021/js90007p

Haidar, A. (2019). Insulin-and-glucagon artificial pancreas versus insulin-alone artificial pancreas: A short review. *Diabetes Spectr.* 32, 215–221. doi:10.2337/ds18-0097

Hiyoshi, T., Fujiwara, M., and Yao, Z. (2017). Postprandial hyperglycemia and postprandial hypertriglyceridemia in type 2 diabetes. J. Biomed. Res. 33, 1–16. doi:10.7555/BR.31.20160164

Hövelmann, U., Bysted, B. V., Mouritzen, U., Macchi, F., Lamers, D., Kronshage, B., et al. (2018). Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characteristics of dasiglucagon, A novel soluble and stable glucagon analog. *Diabetes Care* 41, 531–537. doi:10.2337/dc17-1402

Hövelmann, U., Olsen, M. B., Mouritzen, U., Lamers, D., Kronshage, B., and Heise, T. (2019). Low doses of dasiglucagon consistently increase plasma glucose levels from hypoglycaemia and euglycaemia in people with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Obes. Metab.* 21, 601–610. doi:10.1111/dom.13562

Ito, A., Horie, I., Miwa, M., Sako, A., Niri, T., Nakashima, Y., et al. (2021). Impact of glucagon response on early postprandial glucose excursions irrespective of residual B-cell function in type 1 diabetes: A cross-sectional study using A mixed meal tolerance test. J. Diabetes Investig. 12, 1367–1376. doi:10.1111/jdi.13486

Kildegaard, J., Buckley, S. T., Nielsen, R. H., Povlsen, G. K., Seested, T., Ribel, U., et al. (2019). Elucidating the mechanism of absorption of fastacting insulin aspart: The role of niacinamide. *Pharm. Res.* 36, 49. doi:10. 1007/s11095-019-2578-7

Knebel, T., and Neumiller, J. J. (2019). Medtronic minimed 670g hybrid closedloop system. *Clin. Diabetes* 37, 94–95. doi:10.2337/cd18-0067

Knop, F. K. (2018). Eje prize 2018: A gut feeling about glucagon. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 178, R267–R280. doi:10.1530/eje-18-0197

Leohr, J., Dellva, M. A., Carter, K., Labell, E., and Linnebjerg, H. (2021). Ultra rapid lispro (urli) accelerates insulin lispro absorption and insulin action vs Humalog(<sup>®</sup>) consistently across study populations: A pooled analysis of pharmacokinetic and glucodynamic data. *Clin. Pharmacokinet.* 60, 1423–1434. doi:10.1007/s40262-021-01030-0

Lindholm, A., and Jacobsen, L. V. (2001). Clinical pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of insulin aspart. *Clin. Pharmacokinet.* 40, 641–659. doi:10. 2165/0003088-20014009-00002

Mader, J. K., Birngruber, T., Korsatko, S., Deller, S., Köhler, G., Boysen, S., et al. (2013). Enhanced absorption of insulin aspart as the result of A dispersed injection strategy tested in A randomized trial in type 1 diabetic patients. *Diabetes Care* 36, 780–785. doi:10.2337/dc12-1319

Nathan, D. M., Genuth, S., Lachin, J., Cleary, P., Crofford, O., Davis, M., et al. (1993). The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of long-term complications in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N. Engl. J. Med. 329, 977–986. doi:10.1056/NEJM199309303291401

Pallayova, M., and Taheri, S. (2014). Targeting diabetes distress: The missing piece of the successful type 1 diabetes management puzzle. *Diabetes Spectr.* 27, 143–149. doi:10.2337/diaspect.27.2.143

Peyser, T., Dassau, E., Breton, M., and Skyler, J. S. (2014). The artificial pancreas: Current status and future prospects in the management of diabetes. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1311, 102–123. doi:10.1111/nyas.12431

Pitt, J. P., Mccarthy, O. M., Hoeg-Jensen, T., Wellman, B. M., and Bracken, R. M. (2020). Factors influencing insulin absorption around exercise in type 1 diabetes. *Front. Endocrinol.* 11, 573275. doi:10.3389/fendo.2020.573275

Raju, S., Sanford, P., Herman, S., and Olivier, J. (2012). Postural and ambulatory changes in regional flow and skin perfusion. *Eur. J. Vasc. Endovasc. Surg.* 43, 567–572. doi:10.1016/j.ejvs.2012.01.019

Ranjan, A., Schmidt, S., Madsbad, S., Holst, J. J., and Nørgaard, K. (2016). Effects of subcutaneous, low-dose glucagon on insulin-induced mild hypoglycaemia in patients with insulin pump treated type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Obes. Metab.* 18, 410–418. doi:10.1111/dom.12627

Reichard, P., Pihl, M., Rosenqvist, U., and Sule, J. (1996). Complications in iddm are caused by elevated blood glucose level: The stockholm diabetes intervention study (sdis) at 10-year follow up. *Diabetologia* 39, 1483–1488. doi:10.1007/ s001250050602

Reichard, P. (1992). Risk factors for progression of microvascular complications in the stockholm diabetes intervention study (sdis). *Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract.* 16, 151–156. doi:10.1016/0168-8227(2)90087-8

Robinson, S., Newson, R. S., Liao, B., Kennedy-Martin, T., and Battelino, T. (2021). Missed and mistimed insulin doses in people with diabetes: A systematic literature review. *Diabetes Technol. Ther.* 23, 844–856. doi:10. 1089/dia.2021.0164

Schmelzeisen-Redeker, G., Schoemaker, M., Kirchsteiger, H., Freckmann, G., Heinemann, L., and Del Re, L. (2015). Time delay of cgm sensors: Relevance, causes, and countermeasures. J. Diabetes Sci. Technol. 9, 1006–1015. doi:10.1177/ 1932296815590154

Siegmund, T., Heinemann, L., Kolassa, R., and Thomas, A. (2017). Discrepancies between blood glucose and interstitial glucose-technological artifacts or physiology: Implications for selection of the appropriate therapeutic target. J. Diabetes Sci. Technol. 11, 766–772. doi:10.1177/1932296817699637

Simmons, K. L., and Williams, G. (1992). Attempts to accelerate glucagon absorption: Effects of adding A vasodilator and of injection using A 'sprinkler' needle. *Eur. J. Clin. Invest.* 22, 434–437. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2362.1992. tb01486.x

Skjaervold, N. K., Lyng, O., Spigset, O., and Aadahl, P. (2012). Pharmacology of intravenous insulin administration: Implications for future closed-loop glycemic control by the intravenous/intravenous route. *Diabetes Technol. Ther.* 14, 23–29. doi:10.1089/dia.2011.0118

Søeborg, T., Rasmussen, C. H., Mosekilde, E., and Colding-Jørgensen, M. (2009). Absorption kinetics of insulin after subcutaneous administration. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci.* 36, 78–90. doi:10.1016/j.ejps.2008.10.018

Taleb, N., Coriati, A., Khazzaka, C., Bayonne, J., Messier, V., and Rabasa-Lhoret, R. (2017). Stability of commercially available glucagon formulation for dualhormone artificial pancreas clinical use. *Diabetes Technol. Ther.* 19, 589–594. doi:10.1089/dia.2017.0204

Teigen, I. A., Åm, M. K., Carlsen, S. M., and Christiansen, S. C. (2022). Pharmacokinetics of glucagon after intravenous, intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration in A pig model. *Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 130, 623–631. doi:10.1111/bcpt.13731

Teigen, I. A., Åm, M. K., Carlsen, S. M., and Christiansen, S. C. (2021). Pharmacokinetics of intraperitoneally delivered glucagon in pigs: A hypothesis of first pass metabolism. *Eur. J. Drug Metab. Pharmacokinet.* 46, 505–511. doi:10. 1007/s13318-021-00692-2

The Norwegian Medicines Agency Medicine Database. (2022). Lyumjev. Available at: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/product-information/ lyumjev-previously-liumjev-epar-product-information\_no.pdf [Accessed May 20, 2022].

Vora, J. P., Burch, A., Peters, J. R., and Owens, D. R. (1992). Relationship between absorption of radiolabeled soluble insulin, subcutaneous blood flow, and anthropometry. *Diabetes Care* 15, 1484–1493. doi:10.2337/diacare.15.11.1484

Weisman, A., Bai, J. W., Cardinez, M., Kramer, C. K., and Perkins, B. A. (2017). Effect of artificial pancreas systems on glycaemic control in patients with type 1 diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis of outpatient randomised controlled trials. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol.* 5, 501–512. doi:10.1016/s2213-8587(17)30167-5

Yosten, G. L. C. (2018). Alpha cell dysfunction in type 1 diabetes. *Peptides* 100, 54-60. doi:10.1016/j.peptides.2017.12.001

Zijlstra, E., Jahnke, J., Fischer, A., Kapitza, C., and Forst, T. (2018). Impact of injection speed, volume, and site on pain sensation. J. Diabetes Sci. Technol. 12, 163–168. doi:10.1177/1932296817735121

# Effects of Low-Dose Glucagon on Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption in

# Pigs

Running title: Effects of Glucagon on Subcutaneous Insulin Absorption

Ingrid Anna Teigen<sup>1</sup>, Marte Kierulf Åm<sup>1</sup>, Misbah Riaz<sup>1, 2</sup>, Sverre Christian Christiansen<sup>1, 2</sup>, Sven Magnus Carlsen<sup>1, 2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, N-7491 Trondheim, Norway

<sup>2</sup> Department of Endocrinology, St. Olav's Hospital, Trondheim University Hospital, N-7006 Trondheim, Norway

## Correspondence

Ingrid Anna Teigen, Department of Clinical and Molecular Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, N-7491 Trondheim, Norway.

E-mail: ingrid.a.teigen@ntnu.no

ORCID ID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2389-4444

## Language style

The paper is written in British English language style.

#### Keywords

Insulin. Glucagon. Pharmacokinetics. Artificial Pancreas. Diabetes mellitus, Type 1.

This paper is awaiting publication and is not included in NTNU Open



ISBN 978-82-326-6784-0 (printed ver.) ISBN 978-82-326-6877-9 (electronic ver.) ISSN 1503-8181 (printed ver.) ISSN 2703-8084 (online ver.)

